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Introductory Statement

The Center for Social Organization of Schools has two primary objectives:

to develop a scientific knowledge of how schools affect their students,

and to use this knowledge to develop better school practices and organi-

zation.

The Center works through five programs to achieve its objectives. The

Studies in School Desegregation program applies the basic theories of

social organization of schools to study the internal conditions of

desegregated schools, the feasibility of alternative desegregation policies,

and the interrelations of school desegregation with other equity issues

such as housing and job desegregation. The School Organization program

is currently concerned with authority-control structures, task structures,

reward systems, and peer group processes in schools. It has produced a

large-scale study of the effects of open schools, has developed Student

Team Learning Instructional processes for teaching various subjects in

elementary and secondary schools, and has produced a computerized system

for school-wide attendance monitoring. The $chool Process and Career

Development program is studying transition& from high school to post

secondary institutions and the role of schooling in the development of

career plans and the actualization of labor market outcomes. The

Studies in Delinquency and School Environments program is examining

the interaction of school environments, school experiences, and individual

characteristics ln relation to in-school and later-life delinquency.

The Center also supports 4 yielloclicationResearcigstl program that

provides opportunities for talented young reeearchers to conduct and publish

significant research, and to encourage the participation of women and

minorities in research on education,

This report, prepared by the Studies in Delinquency and School Environ-

ment& program, describes the interim results of the program's national

evaluation of the Office. of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preventionts

(QJJDP's) Alternative Education Program,
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Preface

The School Action Effec-
tiveness Study (SAES) is the
national evaluation of the
Office for Juvenile Justice
and Delinquency Prevention's
(0JJOP's) Alternative Educa-
tion-Program. The study is
rooted in the perception
that neither social action
nor research will make prom-
gress without the collabora-
tive effort of project
implementers and research-
ers. Together, these two
groups can create change and

examine its consequences in
settings where answers are
needed and problems are
real.

The study is also rooted
in the notion that theory is
an essential ingredient of
both program development and
evaluation research. Conse-
quently, SAES aims to imple-
ment an action research
model, in which project
implementers work together
with researchers, specifying
theory-based research ques-
tions and designing their
Own evaluations as an aid to
organizational self-study
and continued project devel-
opment.

Any large evaluation pro-
ject creates tension. Mul-
tiple stakeholders, a col-
lection of agencies and
actors, and varied audiences
with only partially overlap-
pingand sometimes diver-
gentinterests present what
willf always be a challenge
for evaluators. Because
evaluation necessarily
involves critical and skep-
tical examination, there may
be no way to mesh these
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divergent interests com-
pl.etely. The approach taken
in this project is to
involve as many parties as
possible in the evaluation
enterprise. When the sub-
jects of evaluation are col-
laborators in its develop-
ment, the tensions may be
reduced somewhat and evalua-
tion feedback may be more
helpful in project develop-
ment.

We have been partially
successful with this
approach, but complete suc-
cess has escaped our graspo
The reasons are many, and
include limits on time,
moneys and our own talent
and energy. Some of the
more important reasons, how-
ever, are differences in the
perspectives of the Federal
sponsor, the various action
projects, and ourselves.
The Venn diagram shown below
illustrates the problem.
The various actors in this
project have sometimes over-
lapping and sometimes u-
nique, goals or outlooks.
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The primary sponsor
(0JJDP) is first and fore-
most interested in delin-
quency prevention. It wants
to evaluate demonstration
projects--involving youth
participation, organiza-
tional innovations, alterna-
tive reward structures, and
individualized instruction
(among other interven-
tions)--creating institu-
tional changes that may pre-
vent delinquency. The
action projects sometimes
place less emphasis on de-
linquency prevention. They
may be interested in educa-
tional achievement or
truancy. or in -.ontinuing a
program already in exis-
tence. Delinquency preven-
tion is sometimes related to
these interests even when it

is not a primary aim. As
evaluators, we are inter-
ested in assisting in the
development of effective
projects critically assess-
ing project effectiveness,
and contributing to know-
ledge. Our critical per-
spective often results in
approaches that diverge from
the methods action projects
find most comfortable.
These projects often assume
their interventions to be
effective and prefer not to
devote energy to the criti-
cal and sometimes painful
scrutiny of those activi-
ties--especially in areas
that are of interest to the
sponsor and to science but
that may be seen as tangen-
tial or even irrelevant by
action project managers.

Our bias when encounter-
ing this tension has been to
push as much as possible for
a sound and thorough evalua-
tion, in ways appropriate

for each project. At the
root of this bias Ls the
conviction that the public
deserves educational and
delinquency prevehtion
efforts whose effectiveness
has been or can be demon-
strated. This is especially
true in a Federal demonstra-
tion program, in which the
expenditure of public funds
is justified by the evalua-
tion of the resulting effort
to learn how to develop and
implement similar projects
effectively. In short. we
have little sympathy for the
arguments that evaluation
diverts effort from or
detracts from programmatic
work in these circumstances.
Because the effectiveness of

these action projects is un-
known, the only ethical
course is systematic evalua-

tion. In addition, we
assume that the evaluation
of a project's efforts, the
generation of knowledge
about the consequences of a

project's interventions, is

a part of sound project
administration and implemen-
tation,

We have not assumed that
evaluating this program will
be easy, and we eve grati-
fied that we have been as
successful as we have been
in translating our ambitions
into reality. The excellent
rapport and cooperation we
have with the Federal agen-
cies involved, and with most
of the action projectst have

been critical in this suc-
cess.

This interim report sum-
marizes some of what we have
learned in the first year of

the SAES. (For the most



part the report covers the

period August 1980-August
1981.) Most action projects
began implementing their
interventions sometime dur-
ing the past year, and all
17 projects are now out of

their planning phases.
Start-up activities are now
behind us: Action projects
have had_Up to a year to
become-arccustomed to our
expectations and methods,
and we have had up to a year
to acquaint ourselves with
the action projects. We are
pleased that evaluation is

becoming routinized as an
expected and well-understood
part of the activities of

most projects.

We are entering a second
year of interaction with
these 17 projects. In many
cases, evaluation designs
that are stronger than those
possible in the first year
are now being implemented.
The next phase of this eval-
uation should be more pro-
ductive in assessing project
effects on students and
schools.

Everyone is impatient for
information about a proj-
ect's "impact." This report
is not the place to look for
impact assessments. Here
you will find information
about a project's history,
its start-up activities, and
its successes and problems
in implementation during its

first year. You will find
some organizational diag-
noses, and some ideas about
improving projects. Occa-
sionally, you will find pre-
liminary attempts to assess
effectiveness. These pre-
liminary attempts are not--
-nor are they intended to
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be--authoritative and con-
clusive statements. They

are intended to provide
information useful for pro-

ject development.

Effective projects
develop over time, incorpo-
rating feedback from their

own observations and those
of evaluators to become
stronger. Provided that a
project operates over a suf-

ficient period of time, with

a stable set of goals and
guiding values, and with
evidential pressure to guide

the choice among alternative
activities, an evolution
that approaches an eventu-
ally stable "climax" program

may be expected (Tharp C
Gallimore. tied.). This
report is therefore directed
primarily at project imple-

menters and others. includ-

ing OJJOP and its technical
assistance contractor, who

have a stake in fostering
project development or in

planning new initiatives.
It is also directed, how-

ever, to the community of
scientists engaged in the
evaluation of social pro-
grams. The evaluation meth-

ods being developed in the

School Action Effectiveness
Study should be of interest

to evaluators and students
of evaluation.
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Organization of this Regort

The remainder of this
report is organized into two
sections. The first of
these discusses general top-
ics that undergird or summa-
rize the entire evaluation.
Chapter 2 discusses the
record of research in creat-
ing organizational change
and delinquency prevention;
it summarizes the weak
nature of foregoing efforts,
and argues that the defects
of these earlier efforts
must be overcome to increase
the value of research and
demonstration programs.
Chapter 3 summarizes the
conditions that lead to rig-
orous summative evaluation
and argues that sone common
objections to creating these
conditions can be overcome.
Chapter 4 describes the

10
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-approach taken by the School
Action Effectiveness Study .
focusing on what we call the
Program Development Evalua-
tion Model. Chapter 5 dis-
cusses some of the measures
used in SAES to provide the
action projects with diag-
nostic information, and to
measure delinquency and the
important theoretical inter-
vening variables. Chapter 6
provides a thumbnail sketch
of the research designs for
the 17 aCtion projects, and
summarizes the status of the
evaluation and of the proj-
ects themselves. An over-
view of the results--all of
which are formative rather
than summative at the ores.-
ent stage of the evalua-
tion--is also provided in
Chapter 6.

The second section pro-
vides a narrative descrip-
tion of each action project.
Most chapters were drafted
by the field worker assigned
to that project. Therefore,
they generally have the
benefit of having been given
direct attention by the mem-
ber of the evaluation team
most familiar with the
action project. At the same
time, however, the involve-

merit of multiple authors,
each with a different back-
ground and perspective on
evaluation, has led to some
unevenness in presentation.
Some authors have striven to
include as much information
as they could to foster
project development and to
characterize the projects
thoroughly. Others have
leaned strongly toward pres-
enting the projects with
which they work in a posi-
tive light, and have coped
with the tension that-could
be created in the presenta-
tion of constructive criti-
cism by downplaying that
aspect of the report. The
editorial process cannot
eradicate the personal and
stylistic differences that
exist among the authors of

these drafts. The reader is
therefore urged to consider
each of these narratives as
a distinct essay, and to
avoid making comparisons
across projects on the basis
of these individually
drafted accounts. Many
readers may be interested
only in reading Part I.

and then selectively dipping
into chapters in the second
section.
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SAES Introduction

Introduction to the School Action Effectiveness Study

The Alternative Education
Program

yhe Office of, Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Pre-
vention (OJJDP) has funded
17 demonstration projects as
part of a Program in Delin-
quency Prevention through
Alternative Education. This
OJJOP initiative is premised
in part on the observation
that individual delinquency
is associated with a number
of school-related or
school-based problems,
including disruptive class-
room conduct, absenteeism,
truancy, and dropout. An
additional basis for foster-
ing delinquency prevention
through alternative educa-
tion is found in a major
theory of delinquency (Hir-
schi. 1969), in which com-
mitment to educational or
other conventional goals .
attachments to teachers and
the school, and belief "in
rules are viewed as bonds of
social control which prevent
delinquent behavior. learn-
ing theory, especially
social learning theory (Ban-
dura. 1971), provides an
explication of the ways in
which these elements of the
social bond may be strength-
ened by appropriate educa-
tional environments. Social
learning theory also helps',.
to explain how the influeice
of alternative school organ-
ization, and the influence
of peers teachers, and
parents, can converge in
preventing or failing to
prevent. delinquency. These
theoretical perspectives
find substantial support in

the evidence provided by
research; they concur in
implying that alternative
education programs can be
structured in ways that will
reduce delinquent behavior
(Gottfredson. 1981b).

This outcome--primary,
and to a certain extent set-
ondary. prevention of delin-
quency--might be achieved in
alternative education pro-
grams through their effects
on the academic and social
development of the youth
involved.

The demonstration program
is for the most part tar-
geted at schools serving
grades 6 through 12 in rela-
tively high crime communi-
ties, with high rates of
delinquency. dropout, sus-
pensions, expulsions, absen-
teeism, and youth unemploy-
ment. Projects funded as
part of this program were to
be aimed at achieving
(a) decreases in delinquent
behavior in and around
schools, (b) decreases in
dropouts, suspensions .
expulsions, and truancy.
(c) increases in attendance.
(d) increases in academic
success in school with con-
sequent increases in gradua-
tion rates. (e) improvements
in the early post-schooling
labor market experiences or
in the post-secondary train-
ing or education, of youth
associated with participat-
ing schools.

The achievement of these
objectives requires some
reorganization of school



policies. practices and

environments. Specifically.
the OJJOP program calls for
achieving the following,
instrumental objectives to

foster the attainment of the

overarching program goals:

(a) limiting or decreasing
referrals to the juvenile
justice system; (b) making
school discipline fair and
consistent while providing
for due process;
(c) increasing youth,
parents and community agency
participation in school
decision making to reduce
student alienation and feel-
ings of powerlessness;
(d) decreasing the grouping
of students according to

inappropriate criteria (such

as social class or race)
which, accompanied by
improved learning environ-
ments, should preclude
labeling effects and stigma-
tization while enhancing
educational success; and

(e) providing a structure
for learning that promotes
educational and social
development because it is

tailored to realistic levels
of performance for indivi-
dual students.

A number of national
advisory panels (President's
Science Advisory Committee
on Youth. 1973; Carnegie
Council on Policy Studies in
Higher Education, 1979; Pre-
sident's Commiusion on Law
Enforcement and Administra-
tion of Justice. 1967) and
delinquency researchers
(Gold. 1978; Gottfredson,
I981a; Hawkins E Weis, 1980;
Johnson.,Bird. & little.
1979; Hawkins E Wall. 1979)

have argued that tradition-
ally organized schooling.

SAES Introduction

which focuses primarily on
academic goals, does not
provide opportunities to
develop cognitive, interper-
sonal, and vocational compe-
tencies and may be inappro-
priate for many of today's
students. Incorporating
alternative educational
options into school programs
should provide more opportu-
nity for development of such
competencies or a better fit
between student and school,
thus promoting post-school-
ing vocational adjustment
and preventing delinquency.
Several authors (including
Hawkins & Wall. 1979; Gott-
fredson, 1981a; McPartland &

McOill, 1977; Johnson et
al.. 1979) have stressed the
inability of conventional
school reward structures to
enable all students to
experience success. This
outcome--a failure of many
students to be rewarded in
school--decreases their
stakes in coriformity by
decreasing their attachment
to school and their commit-
ment to educational goals.
Youths who do not find
school rewarding have little
reason to conform. Conse-
quently, alternative reward
structures are one important_
feature of the alternative
education provided in the
action programs.

-

The OJJDP (1990) program
announcement invited appli-
cations for action projects
intended to alter school
organization climate, and
educational practices. Spe-
cifically, the following
characteristics were
requested in the solicita-
tion:
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1. Projects are to pro-
vide opportunities for
voluntary participation in
alternative educational
experiences atmed at "devel-
oping constructive interests
relevant to (youths') envi-
ronment" and promoting edu-
cational and psychosocial
development. The focus of
projects is to be on youth
making transitions from ele-
mentary school to junior
high and from junior to sen-
ior high school, although
this focus need not be
exclusive. Tracking label-
ing, segregation and stig-
matization of students is to
be avoided.

2. Projects are to spe-
cify goals and objectives
aimed at achieving the OJJOP
program goals and objectives
discussed earlier.

3. Projects are to exem-
plify the following elements
thought to be conducive to
achieving these goals:
(a) individualized instruc-
tion; (b) clear reward
structures that supercede or
supplement traditional
classroom grades and that
reward student improvement,
incorporating a flexible
array of rewards for differ-
ent amounts of progress;
(c) coalitions of school,
commanity, business, parent,
and youth leadership that
attempt to change the educa-
tional environment;
(d) comprehensive rather
than piecemeal attempts to
improve schoolsr involving a
variety of relevant organi-
zations and agencies;
(e) use of peer and parental
influence as a vehicle for
accomplishing goals; (f) the

-4 -

training of school personnel
and the creation and imple-
mentation of practices to
increase positive interac-
tion with and responsiveness
to students; (g) small pro-
gram size and favorable stu-
dent-to-adult ratios;
(h) strong, fair, consistent
school qovernance and admin-
istration devoted to student
growth; and (i) caring,
competent teachers.

These OJJDP-generated
project specifications
constitute the first of
three bases for an evalua-
tion. The second basis is
the theories of action which
underly the project-specific
goals, objectives, and
intervention models each
project develops. The third
basis for the evaluation is
the broader delinquency pre-
vention and educational lit-
erature, which specifies
some intermediary objectives
that are important for
delinquency prevention
efforts.

Evaluation Aims

The overarching goal of
the_School Action Effective-
neSs Study is td create com-
municatable knowledge about
delinquency prevention
theory and practice. But a
complex evaluation such as
the School Action Effective-
ness Study must accomplish
many aims if it is to be
effective. There are many
audiences interested in
delinquency preventions but
so far demonstration and
evaluation efforts in the
delinquency prevention area
have amassed a dismal
record.
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The audience for the
study includes project man-
agers and their organiza-
tions, because they want (or
sometimes need but do not
want) feedback on their pro-

gress as one tool to use in
developiny their projects.
The Federal sponsor is
another audience with a
direct and immediate inter-
est in the evaluation
because it has chosen alter-
native education as a prom-
ising area for research and

development. The sponsor's
mission is to contribute to

knowledge in delinquency
prevention and to develop
prevention methods that can

be suggested for broader
implementationr it needs
evaluation to accomplish
this mission. The general
public, keenly aware of what

it perceives as widespread
youth crime and disorderly
schools, is a third audi-
encec with both prurient and
practical interest in a
problem that affects every-
daylife. Evaluation
researchers are struggling
to develop paradigms for
evaluation under difficult
circumstances, and they are
therefore eager to learn
what others at the forefront
of evaluation are doing.

-Researchers and theoreti-
cians in sociology, psychol-
ogy, and criminology have a
direct and obvious interest
in the knowledge galned
through action research.
Finally, Congress and, pos-
sibly, state and local leg-
islative bodies want to know
how effectively the public's
funds are being spent and
what kinds of programs they
should support in the
future. Legislators and
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other policy makers are
therefore important audi-
ences.

As the chapter by Ogawa
(this volume) makes clear,
previous delinquency preven-
tion efforts and their eval-
uations have been fraught'
with problems of incomplete
implementation, weak evalua-
tions, and lack of interme-
diary and outcome measures
required to assess the
efforts. Not only delin-
quency prevention programs
suffer from these problems.
Sarason (1971) describes the

disappointing degree of
implementation of attempted
educational innovations such

as the "new math." Whereas
the developers of the inno-
vation intended to alter the
ways teachers interact with
students, the major outcome
was the use of some new math
books. Lots of educational
evaluations are. as Charters
and Jones (1973) put it,

evaluations of "non-events."
The SAES must take steps to
avoid evaluating non-events,
and also to avoid the other
problems from which earlier
prevention evaluations have
suffered.

The multiple consumers of

this evaluation and the his-
tory of previous delinquency
prevention efforts imply
that SAES should accomplish
the following goals:

1. The collection of
sound measures of delinquent
behavior, achievement,
attendance, persistence in

school, and vocational
behavior, as well as meas-
ures of the relevant inter-
vening theoretical variables
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believed to be associated
with these outcomes.

2. The establishment of
evaluation designs that
allow the most confident
interpretation of results
possible.

3. The documentation af
project history, context,
and conduct.

4. Documentation of the
theoretical rationale under-
lying each project's inter-
ventions. and assessment of
the plausibility of that
rationale.

5. Documentation of
project implementation in a
way that allows ass'essment
of the strength and integr-
ity of that implementation,
and replication of the
interverltions if warranted.

6. The development of
sound project management
plans to increase the effec-
tiveness of each project and
to help accomplish Goal 5.

T. The education of
project managers in the
utility of evaluation as a
management tool and in the
use of feedback about proj-
ect implementation and
effectiveness to foster
project development.

8. The development of
knowledge about conducting
an evaluation.

9. The development of
fundamental knowledge about
delinquency prevention-and
education.

10. Explicit guidance
for policy makers and future
program implementers to
increase the payoff from
future expenditures of
public funds.

These are the overarching
goals of the School Action
Effectiveness Stuly. These
goals are being pursued in
the context of a Federal
research and development
effort which provides
further focus and structure
for SAES. The remainder of
this chaater explains some
of the specific concerns of
the evaluation and describes
the interorganizational con-
text of the evaluation.

SAES Concerns

Project Expectations about
Evaluation

The OJJDP program
announcement specified that
action projects must explain
how their approach would
enable a national evalua-
tion. It also required
applicants to give assu-
rances of their willingness
to cooperate with a manage-
ment information system.
Furthermore, an appendix to
the program announcement
discussed the desirable fea-
tures of an evaluation. The
action projects selected,
however, did not usually
address these issues thor-
oughly. Some projects were
surprised that they would be
involved in serious summa-
tive evaluation, and would
be asked to create arrange-
ments to increase their
projects° evaluatability.
Other projects did not anti-
cipate (despite the program
announcement) that they
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would be collaborating with

a national evaluator. Con-
siderable work was therefore
required to (a) explain the
elements of formative and
summative evaluation to
action project staffs.
(b) obtain staff cooperation
and gain access to the
information required to con-
duct these evaluation activ-
ities..(c) demonstrate that
evaluation can be helpful to
project implementers. and
(d) negotiate arrangements
to increase project evaluat-
ability. Unfortunately, the
legacy of many previous so-
called evaluations in the
education and delinquency
prevention fields is one of

extensive miseducation about
evaluation issues. Conse-
quently, important short-
term objectives for the SAES
involved orientating action
project staffs to a serious
evaluation aimed not only at
making hard-headed summative
assessments of their proj-
ects, but also at assisting
in project development.

Plannigg_and Imglementation

The history of evaluation
research in delinquency pre-
vention is replete with
examples of programs in
which the implementation was
undocumented or not carried
out as planned (Dixon E
Wright, 1974; Krisberg,
1978; Ogawa, this volume).
Knowing the fidelity with
which program plans are
implemented, the strength of

the educational and social
"treatment.w and the context
within which the program
operates is essential for

.three reasons. First, any
evaluation result--either
positive or negative--is of

-7-
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little value unless tne
nature of the program is

well described. Second,
information derived from
monitoring the activities
and the implementation of

plans is needed to
strengthen the integrity of

the program, and to detect
unforseen consequences or
potential breakdowns in
project plans or the evalua-
tion design. Third, nega-
tie results of summative
evaluations have sometimes
led observers to conclude
that the interventions
intended to be implemented
do not work, whereas the
interventions may not in
fact have been implemented,
implying a quite different
conclusion. Knowledge of
what was actually imple-
mented is essential in draw-
ilg conclusions from tests
of any planned intervention.

Prolect environment. A

component of our work has
been to describe the origins
and development of the
action projects. This
includes a history of the
practical and theoretical
origins of the projects,
accounts of the populations
served, and description of

the links between the
schools or school systems
and other agencies.

Strength and integrity_of
glanned interventions.
Assessment of the planning
and implementation process
consists of two distinct
components (Sechrest. West.
Phillips, Redner, E Yeaton,
1979). The first relates to
considerations of the
strehgth of the intervention
plan. This is essentially a
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matter of the construct
validity of the measures
intended to be taken in an
intervention. In a medical
analogy, if a person is suf-
fering from a bacterial
infection, treatment with a
sufficient dose of an anti-
bacterial agent may be
deemed a'construct-valid
(and strong) treatment.
Treating the same person
with aspirin (in whatever
dosage) would be deemed a
weak treatment lacking in
construct validity. No
rules have been agreed upon
for assessing the strength
of programs such as the
alternative education action
projects. Several proce-
dures are available, how-
ever. These include
(a) analysis of the plausi-
bility of the plans° theo-
retical premises, and deter-
mination of how closely the
specifics of the plans are
linked to delinquency pre-
vention theories; (b) expert
judgments about the likeli-
hood that the project as
specified will produce the
desited outcomes; and
(c) comparisons of the
intended programs with the
range of current or past
efforts at delinquency pre-
vention (in this way a pro-
gram that was otherwise
unramarkable but resembled a
previous ine,fective effort
might be judged a weak pro-
gram). In addition to a
theoretical basis, parame-
ters involved in making
assessments of strength
include staff stability or
qualifications, intensity
and duration of treatment,
focus of effort, clarity of
plans, and the extent to
which the plans involve dif-

ferent responses to
different persons (e.g..
individualized instruction).
In general, replications of
previously tested or well
engineered interventions,
comprehensive attempts to
cope with the multiple
causes of a problem, treat-
ments with clearly spelled
out treatment protocols or
implementation manuals, or
primary prevention efforts
that affect a substantial
proportion of an environ-
ment's inhabitants are
likely to be judged stronger
than those that lack these
characteristics.

The second aspe:t of
assessing program implemen-
tation relates to the integ-
rity or fidelity with which
plans are implemented.
Clear plans are more likely
to be implemented with
fidelity than diffuse plans,
fuzzy promises, or vague
project descriptions. Some
components of implementation
that must be monitored or
observed are (a) staffing
patterns (including experi-
ence, training, numbers, and
stability), (b) methods used
to select, admit, or reject
the youth involved in each
project and each of its com-
ponents, (c) the differen-
tial assignment of youth to
alternative programs, or the
basis for individualization
of instruction. (d) the
nature, duration, circums-
tances, and frequency of
services to individuals or
groups, (e) methods used to
determine who (including
students) is involved in
implementation. (f) the
interventions' elements and
their duration. (g) the
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degree of project staff
commitment. (h) project
supervisory and management
practices. and
(I) curricular materials,
individualized education
plans, lesson plans, diag-

-nostic protocols treatment
plans, and the like.

The importance of this
aspect of assessing imple-
mentation can scarcely be
overestimated. The scope of
the alternative education
action projects, encompass-
ing as they do many distinct
componentt makes the'faith-
ful implementation of all
plans unlikely. 4 failure
to obtain sound evidence .

about the strength and
integrity of these preven-
tion projects could lead to
erroneous conclusions about
the efficacy of the delin-
quency prevention ideas
behind these projects. It

could.be a mistake. for
example, to conclude that
reorganized educational
reward structures do not
help in preventing delin-
quency (or in promoting
career development) on the
basis of negative summative
evaluation results. Speci-
fically, this conclusion
could be a mistake if there
were no solid evidence that
reward structures were actu-
ally altered in systematic
,ways. Equally important.
even if a summative evalua-
tion implied that a project
had been effective, in the
absence of sound information
about what actually was done
the project would provide
little basis for its repli-
cation at a new site. Such
a project would provide only
the shakiest guide to others
who wish to implement a
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similar program.

Changes in Policies./ Prac-
tices!. Procedures/ and their
Imglications

The OJJOP Alternative
Education Program hopes to
alter school policies and
practices dealing with drop-
outs, school disruptions and
delinquency. and to deter-
mine the implications of
those changes for the school
and its students. Empiri-
cal, theoretical, and prac-
tical considerations (Gott-
fredson E Daiger, 1979;
National Institute of Educa-
tion, 1978; Toby, 1980;
Howard. 1978) implicate poor
or inconsistent school dis-
ciplinary practices in the
failure to prevent disrup-
tion in schools. Further-
more, evidence implies that
youths who will drop out of
school are more often disci-
plinary problems and experi-
ence more absolute or rela-
tive academic failure while
still in school (Elliott E
Voss, 1974; Hirschi, 1969;
Gottfredson, 198Ia; Hawkins

Weis, 1980; Johnson, 1977;
Goldi; 1978). School prac-
tices, policies, and proce-
dures for coping with or
responding to disruptive
behaviorespecially the
fairness, firmness, and con-
sistency of with which rules
are applied--are of great
importance in preventing
delinquent behavior and
other forms of misconduct.
Improvements in this area
may be expected to pay off
in terms of reduced delin-
quency. Similarly. altering
schools' responses (McPart-
land E 4cOill. 1977) to
youth who have difficulty in
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coping with traditional aca-
demic programs (by providing
individualized curricula, by
rewarding and encouraging
the development of a wider
variety of social skills and
vocationally related compe-
tencies. and providing a
more extensive range of
.rewards and responses) may
be expected to increase
learning, promote psychoso-
cial development, and
decrease delinquency and
dropout. Thus. improved ,

school governance altered
curricula, and increased
responsibility may all
directly or indirectly lead
to decreased student miscon-
duct and increased school
retention rates. These
changes, if they occur, must
be documented by the SAES.

Youth and Parent Participa-
tion

The evaluation aims to
determine the effect of
action programs.on youth and
parent participation in
school activities. An
increase in such participa-
tion is expected to prevent
delinquent behavior.

In Hirschi's (1969) theo-
retical account, youth
involvement in conventional
activities and commitment to
conventional goals or pur-
suits are important bonds to
society which serve to con-
trol behavior. And, youth
involvement in school activ-
ities carries with it the
opportunity for increased
interaction with peers and
teachers, an outcome that
also may serve to increase
stakes in conformity. Hir-
schi (1969) marshalls some

empirical support of this
theoretical perspective.

Parental involvement in
school activities may also
have salutory effects.
Recent reviews of the use of
home-based reinforcevs as an
aid to the classroom manage-
ment of disruptive behavior
(Barth. 1979; Atkeson C
Forehand. 1979) imply that
cooperation of parents in
providing backup reinforcers
is useful. Gaining that
cooperation is a major prac-
tical problem. In addition,
ample testimonial evidence
(McPartland E McDill, 1977;
Hawkins E Wall. 1979. p. 25)
implies that parent involve-
ment may be important.

The efficacy of increased
parental or student involve-
ment in school decision mak-
lag is more dubious. Gott-
fredson and Daiger (1979),
in a reanalysis of the Safe
School Study data, conclude
that no evidence that such
participation is related to
school disruption exists in
that study of over 600
schools. They accord with
the original National Insti-
tute of Education (1970) and
HaWkins and Wall (1979)
assessments in this regard.
Despite considerable testi-
monial evidence that such
participation may he impor-
tant (summarized in Hawkins
E Wall. 1979), little firm
evidence or carefully arti-
culated theory implies that
student or parental partici-
pation in decilion_making is
a promising strategy to
reduce delinquency. Availa-
ble evidence is based, how-
ever, on the analysis of
natural variation. Because
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schools typically do not
involve students in major
ways in decision making.
this evidence does not show
the consequences of major
youth involvement in deci-

sion making.

The notion that student
participation in conven-
tional activities such as
athletics, band, clubs, stu-
dent government, and the
like may prevent delinquency
has more support in the lit-

erature. Herd. theory (Hir-
schi. 1969) and research
(Gottfredson E Geiger, 1979)

converge in implying that
such participation may be

important. Indeed, typical
explanations of the often-
observed association between
school size and delinquency
(Hawkins C Weis. 1980)
involve arguments about the
lowered opportunity for par-
ticipation or involvement in
large schools (Garbarino.
1978; McPartland E McDill,
1977; Wiatrowski, Gottfred-
son, E Swatko, 1980).

Youth and parent partici-
pation is an intermediate
outcome. As such, it could
be considered a measure of

the strength and fidelity of
an intervention. The over-
all goal of reduced delin-
quency is expected to come
about as a result of
increased participation.
Thus, there are two impor-
tant evaluation questions:
(a) To what degree are proj-
ects characterized by stu-
dent and parent participa-
tion? (b) Does
participation appear to con-
tribute to delinquency
reduction, and to decreases
in truancy and absenteeism?
An ancillary set of
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ooiestions related to the
second of these is whether
increased participaticoi pro-
duces the theoretically
expected increase in attach-
ment. commitrent, and
belief.

School Achievement: Social.
Academic,. and Vocational
Skillsi and Postsecondarx
Vocational Behavior

One set of objectives for
the evaluation is to deter-
mine the effects of the
alternative education pro-
grams on (a) educational
performance. (b) social,
academic, and vocational
development. and (c) the
transition between secondary
education and work, post-
secondary education. or -

vocational training.

Experimental evidence and
theory predict that altered
reward structures will
influence educational out-
comes. Specifically, inter-
ventions involving the reor-
ganization of academic
rewards, so that all stu-
dents are rewarded in pro-
portion to their educational
improvement rather than in
accordance with their per-
formance relative to other
students, hold much promise.
Slavin (1980) recently
reviewed the literature
showing that cooperative
team learning is a powerful
way of narlessing peer group
interaction to promote
learning at the same time
that it improves students°
satisfaction with -the educa-
tional process and- increases
learning according to stan-
dardized achievement tests.
Various strategies are
described in the

-Ll
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experimental literature Sla-
vin discusses, but,they have
two themes in common.
First, groups of students--
teams or classrooms--are
rewarded in some way on the
basis of group performance.
Second, each student can
contribute to the perfor-
mance of the group regard-
less of his or her current
level of academic perfor-
mance. This is accomplished
either by assigning points
to the team based on
improvements in individual
performance above each stu-
dent's bas.Aine performance,
or by structuring competi-
tion so that students of
approximately equal ability
compete with each other.
Points are then credited to
the team based on this
structured competition.
Because students compete
with others of approximately
equal ability* all students
contribute points to the
team in approximately equal
proportion. This is in
sharp contrast to the tradi-
tional classroom system in
which some students never
are rewarded or perceive

.

themselves as contributing
to the performance of a
valued peer group or class.

Such learning structures
have never Peen evaluated
for their effects on delin-
quent or disruptive behav-
ior. But theory predicts
that such programs, which
resemble what the OJJDP has
called for in its Alterna-
tive Education Program, will
reduce delinquency if imple-
mented with sufficient
strength and fidelity. The
existing evaluations of
these programs show

(a) increased academic
performance. (b) increased
self-esteem. (c) increased
peer friendships. and
(d) increased satisfaction
with school'. When trans-
lated into Gold's (1978) and
Hirschi's (1969) theoretical
terms, these outcomes imply
increased self-esteem (lead-
ing to decreased need to use
delinquent behavior as an
ego-defense), and increased
attachment to schools and to
peers. Johnson et al.
(1979) summarize additional
evidence that the kinds of
peer group and reward struc-
tures created by such inter-
ventions may be effective.

Some action projects are
attempting to "individual-
ize" instruction by using
differential educational
treatments, such as alterna-
tive curricula or teaching
styles, or by developing
learning plans based on an
individual diagnosis. A

recent comprehensive review
by Cronbach and Snow (1977),
which analyzes work seeking
to establish and use know-
ledge about interactions
between student characteris-
tics and instructional
treatments.'confirms the
utility of this approach,
although progress in this
area is not as great as
would be hoped. Attempts at
"individualizing" instruc-
tion, based on research by
Fizzell (1979) or by Hunt
(1974), are described in the
OJJOP solicitation's back-
ground paper by Hawkins and
Wall (1979); these attempts
are examples of strategies
that programs could attempt
to implement and which show
at least some promise.
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The evaluation task is
threefol& to describe and
document the implementation
of the interventions used by
the action projects to
assess the contribution of

these activities to student
academic performances and to
assess the contribution of

improved academic perfor-
mance or skills to delin-
quency reduction.

Vocational and Educational
Develogment

These and other aspects
of the alternative education
projects may influence
social and vocational
skills. Altered student
participation rates in a
variety of school activi-
ties, more experience with a
broader range of curriculum
(some of which is directed
to vocational and interper-
sonal development), and the
altered nature of peer group
interaction and reward
structure may all contribute
in some degree to these out-
comes. Krumboltz (1978),
for example, has spelled out
'a social learning theory of
vocational development which
implies that such influences
should alter individual com-
petencies and inclinations
to pursue various careers.
The development of voca-
tional and interpersonal
skills should increase
youths° stakes in conform-
ity. and thus prevent delin-
quency.

The task of assessing the
effects of these projects on
the transition from secon-
dary school to post-secon-
dary employment, training,
or education is a difficult
one. Longitudinal studies
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extending beyond the antici-
pated three- or four-year
duration of the evaluation
would be helpful here. The
reason for this is that only
relatively few students will
have experienced a project
for three years and accumu-
lated any post-secondary
work, training, or educa-
tional experience in this
time span. For students
experiencing fewer than
three years of an alterna-
tive education programs the
intervention will probably
lack sufficient strength to
produce substantial effects.
Despite these limitations,
evaluation tasks include
documenting, insofar as is
possible, the educational
and vocational plans of stu-
dents leaving secondary
school, and assessing the
contribution of various pro-
gram components on those
early career outcoRtes.

Dropouts. Suspensions,
Enulsions, Truancyl_and
Delinguency

Assessment of the effects
of the alternative education
projects on rates of drop-
out, suspensions, expul-
sions, truancy, and delin-
quency is a major goal of
the evaluation. Improved
educational experiences as a
result of the alternative
education programs, if
implemented with sufficient
strength and integrity,
should influence these out-
comes.

Academic performance is a
strong correlate of delin-
quent behavior in and out of
school (Bachman. E

Johnston, 1978; Elliott E
Voss, 1974; Empey E Lubeck.
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1971; Hawkins & Weis. 1980;
Gottfredson, 1981a).
Truancy and dropping out of
school also appear to form
part of a constellation of
behavior of which delin-
quency is a frequent concom-
mitant. Interventions that
prevent delinquency may also
be expected tooinfluence
these outcomestO)oth on the
basis of empirical evidence
and on the oasis of theory
(Hirschi. 1969), which pos-
tulates that attachment to
school is an important
ingredient in delinquency
prevention.

Program Models Most Effec-
tive for Uifferent Ty2es of
Youth Under Different Condi-
tions

The evaluation also seeks
to determine which types of
alternative education models
appear most effective for
different types of youths,
and under what conditions.
This is a challenging task.
Clear and confident answers
to this set of evaluation
questions will almost cer-
tainly not be forthcoming.
We are limited to informa-
tion derived from 17 proj-
ects, which are attempting
to implement different
interventions, with differ-
ing degrees of fidelity, and
which are serving popula-
tions that differ. Most of
these projects have not been
set up to permit the unam-
biguous search for the kind
of statistical interactions
demanded by these evaluation
questions. And the history
of the search for statisti-
cal interactions in quasi-
experimental research is a
discouraging one (D. Gott-
fredson. 1981).

Despite these difficul-
ties, it is undouutedly
worthwhile to dredge the
evidence from the 17 action
projects for clues about
what works best, for whom,
under what conditions. Cer-
tain interventions are most
effective for certain types
of individuals. -Por exam-
ple, a youth who performs
poorly in school is expected
to receive few rewards from
traditional education and
thus to have low attachment
to school and little commit-
ment to traditional educa-
tional goals. Empirical
evidence supports this gen-
eralization (Hirschi. 1969;
Sewell, Haller. C oortes.
1969; Bachman et al.. 1978).
Other students, bacause they
receive rewards and perform
well in traditional school-
ing, are already attached to
school and committed to edu-
cational çjoals A program
designed to alter reward
structures may be effective
in decreasing delinquency,
truancy, and dropout among
the former group but may
Perhaps have no effect on
the latter group.

This is but one example
of the theory-derived expec-
tations that can guide a
search for interaction
effects. Other theories
appear to predict that
enhancing self-esteem
through alternative educa-
tion may be more important
for youths with little
social control than for
those with high levels of
social control (cf. Gold.
1978). A thorough theoreti-
cal approach (cf. Glaser.
1977) to the search for
interventions most effective
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for particular subgroups
appears to be the most
fruitful way of pursuing
this evaluation goal.

The "under what condi-
tions" part of this evalua-
tion question hinges on
issues of implementation.
Projects with the most plau-
sibility (or in the terms
used earlier, the most
strengths and those which
are implemented with most
fidelity), will likely
create the "conditions" that
are most effective. Other
conditions that merit scru-
tiny have been mentioned
earlier. They include
staffing patterns and sta-
bility, resources, exten-
siveness and duration of
services, community charac-
teristics, and the interor-
ganizational environment
within which the project
operates. Learning about
the conditions necessary to
create effects is likely to
involve a boot-strap opera-
tion, in which clues to the
conditions necessary come
from the theory-based exami-
nation of the nature of
effective interventions.

Evaluation. the SoonsoLl and
the Action Projects

The Alternative Education
Program is sponsored by the
Office of Juvenile Justice
and Delinquency Prevention,
with supplemental funding
provided through OJJOP by
the Department of Labor.
Three divisions of OJJDP are
involved directly in this
program. First. the Special
Emphasis Division has pro-
grammatic responsibility for
the grant awards made to the
17 action projects listed in

-15-
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Tables 1 and 2. Second, the
Technical Assistance ond
Training Division has
responsibility for providing
assistance in project devel-
opment, and works through
contractors to do so. Ini-
tially, the Westinghouse
National Issues :enter was
assigned these technical
assistance tasks as part of
its larger contract to pro-
vide assistance for DJJDP's
Delinquency Prevention
Research and Development
efforts. In recent months.
Westinghouse was replaced by
Polaris Research and Devel-
opment in this role. Third.
the National Institute for
Juvenile Justice 3nd Delin-
quency Prevention is respon-
sible for the. evaluation.
The Institute made a grant
to the Johns Hopkins Univer-
sity to perform this evalua-
tion, and the University
subcontracted part of the
work to its collaboeatb-T4
the Social Action Research
Center. In short, a total
of 23 organizational enti-
ties are directly involved
in this effort. The parti-
cipation of each is essen-
tial to the successful con-
duct of the evaluation.

The degree of collabora-
tion and cooperation among
these groups has oeen exem-
plary. A major difficulty
facing many evaluations is
rivalry, or a lack of coor-
dination among the various
agencies involved. In this
evaluation, however, the
staffs of OJJDP's Institute,
Special Emphasis Division.
and Technical Assistance and
Training Division have met
frequently with us and with
Polaris to coordinate
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activities, assist in each
other's efforts, share
information, discuss prob-
lems, and plan solutions.
This coordination has led to
some blurring of the action
projects' perceptions of the
roles of the evaluation and
the agency a confusion that
has on occasion created
small problems. The most
salient of these are
(a) action projects some-
times using the evaluation
staff as a conduit for
issues more properly
addressed to their Federal
project officers. and
(b) action projects some-
times assuming that,A Fed-
eral agency concern is an
evaluation priority as well'.
Occasionally, this collabo-
ration has also resulted-in
some resentment when a proj-
ect officer emphasized the
importance of cooperating
with the evaluation, or when
evaluation problems or
information was shared with
a project officer.

These minor problems are
outweighed by the positive
contributions of this joint
approach. The national
evaluation would not have
been possible without a
coordinated approach involv-
ing all three divisions of
OJJDP. Because persons sub-
mitting proposals for action
projects under the alterna-
tive education initiative
did not really expect to be
evaluated rigorously, and
because we had to discuss
touchy issues (such as col-
lecting data about the crim-
inal behavior of students,
implementing evaluation
designs, and monitoring
project implementation
activities) with action

agencies, the evaluation
would have been torpedoed
from the beginning had we
not had the backing and
understanding of the Special
Emphasis Division, which is
responsible for monitoring
the action projects.

There are well-known
hazards in collaborating
with a Federal sponsor on
the evaluation of a program
in which it has a vested
interest. One hazard is
noted by Cronbach and asso-
ciates (1980. p. 4), who
say. "Insofar as information
is a source of power, evalu-
ations carried out to inform
a policy maker have a disen-
franchising effect." This
may occur when "only the
officials know what is going
on." We hope to minimize
the danger in this area in
the present evaluation. By
designs this evatuation is
intended to foster the
development of more effec-
tive projects by directly
involving action project
managers in conducting the
evaluation and by feeding
information back to those
managers as a project devel-
opment tool. Furthermore,
the open dissemination of
evaluation reports is a
mechanism for informing all
audiences of findings that
may be a source of power. A

second hazard is discussed
by Gottfredson (1978) and by
Weiss (1975). Because eval-
uation takes place in a,
cooliticalcontext.in which
multiple stakeholders are
competing for the allocation
of resources, there is the
possibility that evaluation
may be misused in policy
debates. Although this dan-
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ger may never be completely
avoided, we aim to minimize
it by open communication and
due scientific circumspec-
tion. We are above all
scientists, albeit scien-
tists tinkering in the area
of social action and social
policy. Therefore we seek
to guard against overly
effusive statements that are
not based on sound evidence.
This may disappoint both
Federal sponsors and action
agencies, but it is the only
defensible course.

Hazards also confront an
evaluator collaborating with
project implementers. The
first is akin to the hazards
of collaboration with a Fed-
eral sponsor: Every action
project wants an evaluation
to make it look good, and
wants to use evaluation
results in its political
struggle for survival. And

no action project wants an
evaluation to be used--as is
so often the case--to just-
ify its demise. Therefore
project implementers are at
once eager for and afraid of
evaluation. The second
hazard is that. through Sym-
pathetic interaction with
persons earnestly trying to
do good, the evaivator may
contribute to the misuse of
evaluation. Our approach to
both of these hazards is to
acknowledge that they are
threats, and again to seek
umbrage in scientific skep-
ticism and open discourse.

A third hazard may exist.
Commentators have divergent
views about the proper role
of an evaluator in influenc-
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ing project process. One
view holds that it is not
appropriate to intervene in
the conduct of a demonstra-
tion project because such
evaluator intervention would
probably not be available in
more wide-scale subsequent
adoptions of a program
model, thus threatening the
external validity (general-
izability) of the evalua-
tion. Another view holds
that formative evaluation is

an essential aspect of the
evaluator's role, and that
evaluators should intervene
by providing information
according to the action
research model. Perloff
(1979), eho discusses the
divergent views using the
OE/NIE/AIRFERS experience
with the "Cities in Schools"
program as an illustration,
leans toward the first view.
We endorse the second, espe-
cially in the present case.
The 0.1.1012 program is a
research and development
project. Development of
.models is clearly an appro-
priate goal, given the state
of delinquency prevention
theory and practice at pres-
ent. The nation's experi-
ence with delinquency pre-
vention attempts is so,
fraught with weak programs
(Ogawa, this volume) that

_excessive worry about evalu-
ator intervention leading to
inappropriate transportabil-
ity conclusions are prema-
ture. The primary tasks at
oresent are to demonstrate
tnat some interventions can
work and to learn how to
facilitate the implementa-
tion of such interventions.

17-
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Table 1

Action Project Names, Locations, and Award Amounts

.

I' Organization Name
I

Location 1 Number 1 Amount 1 Awarded 1Beginningl Ending 1

4

IPrevention of Delinquency through1St. Croix. Virgin 180JSAX00301 ;267,8121 8/13/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 1

1 Alternative Education 1 Islands
1 I 1 I 1 I

+ +. +

lIndividualized Intejrated Alter- !Playa Ponce, Puerto180JSAX00311 S692,6091 8/14/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 1

1 native Education (Otro Camino)1 Rico 1 I 1 1 f
I

+

1Project PREP 1South !lronx, New 180JSAX00321$1.196.9671 8/14/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 1

1 1 York
1 1 1 1 I 1

1Compton Action Center--Youtn 1Compton, California180JSAX00331 S607,6821 8/15/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 1

1 Development Alternative Schooll
1 1 1 1 1 1

+ *

1Peer Culture Development 1Chicago, Illinois 180SSAX0C341 $606,1941 8/15/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 I

1Jazzmobile Alternative Education 'Harlem, New York 180JSAX00351 S668,0191 8/15/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 I

1 Arts Program
1 1 1 1 1 1 I

+

1George I. Sanchez Alternative 'Houston, Texas 180JSAX00361 S529,5831 8/15/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/92 1

1 Education Program
1 1 1

1 1 1 I

+

1Prevention of Delinquency throughlkalamazoo, Michi1an180JSAX00371 $269,3151 8/15/80 1 9/1/00 1 8;31/82 I

1 Alternative Education 1 1 1
1 1 1 I

. + + +

1Positivk.. Action through Holistic 1Charleston, South 180J5AX00381 S883,5081 8/15/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 I

C ,.arolina1 Education 1
1 1 1 1 I I

* +

lAlternative Education Program Wayward, 4isconsin 180JSAXC039I S539,7791 9/10/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 I

6 f 6 .

1Project RETAIN !Chicago, Illinois I80JSAX00431$1,088,9831 9/10/80 1 9/1/80 I 8/31/82 I

1Stujent Training Alternatives IPasadena, Califor- 180J5AX00441 S5,?;i9021 9/10/80 1 9/1/80 1 8/31/82 )

1 through Urban Strategies 1 nia 1 1 1 1
1 1

+

1Prevention of Delirquency 1Sewell, New Jersey 131JSAX00121 S602.601112/16/80 112/15/80 112/14/82 1

1 through Alternative Education 1 1 1 I 1 I I

. + +

iMilwaukee Youth Employment Center14ilwaukee. Wiscon- 181JSAX00141$1,156.105112/16/80 f 12/1/80 111/30/52 1

1 1 son
1 1 I 1 1 I

1Plymouth-Canton Alternative Pro- 1Plymouth-Canton, 181JSAX00131 S462,779112/16/81) 1 12/1/80 111/30/82 1

Michigan1 grams 1
1 1 1 1 1 I

+

lAcademy for Community Education 1Miami, Florida 1.81J5AX00151 S477.440112/16/80 1 12/1/80 111/30/82 1

.

1Project Together 1St. Paul, Michigan 181JSAX00221 $300,7651 1/19/81 1 1/1/81 1 8/31/82 1

.
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Table 2

OrjanItational Characteristics of Alternative Education Action Projects

4.

3 4

I Organization Name I
Location I Type I

Primary Mission 1

- .

!Virgin Islands Department of 1St. Croix, Virgin Islands 'Public school System lEducation I

1 Education, Elena Christian I
I I

I

I Junior High School I
I

I
1

. . -

IDispensario San Antonio. Inc. 'Playa Ponce. Puerto Rico INot-for-profit service !Social service and community I

I
I

I

I development f

.

!Community School District 9 !South Bronx. New York !Public school system 'Education 1

'Joint Center for Community ICompton, California INot-for-profit serVice ICommunity development and I

I Studies, Compton Action I
I organization . I social service I

I Center for Youth Developments f I
I

«
.

!Peer Cultucz Cvalopment. Inc. !Chicago. Illinois INot-for-profit service IYouth development I

I
I

I organization I
1

-
.

IJazzmobile. /nc. 'Harlem, New York INot-for-profit service ;Arts education --4

I
I

I organization I
1

*
.....

!Association for the Advancement1Houston. Texas INot-for-profit service !Social service I

1 of Mexican Americans 1
1 organization I

I

I .

.

IV
f....) IW9stern Michigan University, skalamazoo. Michigan ;State university IPost-secondary education and f

i I Department of Sociology I
I

I research I

!Charleston County School !Charleston. South Carolina 'Public school system IEducation I

I Oistrict I
I

I
1

. .
.

ILac Courte Oreilles Tribe IHeyward. Wisconsin !Tribal council !Tribal government I

'Chicago Board of Education 'Chicago. Illinois !Public school system SEducatiom I

. . . .

!Constitutional Rights 1Pasadena, California INot-for-profit service Ilaw-related education 1

I Foundation I
I organization I

. I

.
. .

lEducational Improvement Center-ISewell, New Jersey !State government sanctioned !Technical assistance 1

I South .1
I educational service I

I

.

.

Newish Vocational Services IMilwaukee, Wisconsin INot-for-profit service IVocational rehabilitation I

I
I

I organization. I
I

4
.

sPlymouth-Canton Community 1Plymouth-Canton, Michigan IPublic school system lEducation I

I Schools I
I

1
I

.

4

'Institute for Innovative IMiami, Florida INot-for-profit service !Human service delivery I

1
Interventions 1

I organization I
I

.

1St. Paul Public Schools

38

1St. Paul, Minnesota SPublic school system IEducation

39



Record of Accomplishment

Preventing Delinquency: The Record of Accomplishment

Deborah K. Ogawa

Many delinquency preven-
tion programs have been ini-
tiated, but few have been
carefully evaluated. It is
not known whether most of
these programs have posi-
tive, null.. or negative
effects. Among the few pro-
grams that have been evalu-
ated reasonably carefully,
there have been some posi-
tive results. Examples
include Alexander and Par-
sons' (1973) short-term
behavioral intervention with
delinquents and their fami-
lies. Reid and Patterson's
(1976) attempts to reduce
aggression and stealing
behaviors by modifying the
reinforcement.pattern within
the family setting, and
Barth.'s (1979) review of 24
studies utilizing home-based
reiriforement to alter
behaviors in the school set-
ting. The Alexander and
Parsons study and the Reid
and Patterson work adhered
to rigorous evaluation
designs by using a random-
ized control group and a
matched control group.
respectively. They are also
exemplary because of the
clear plausibility of the
intervention models.

The Record

These exemplar'', projects
are rare. indeed. Dixon and
Wright (1975) reviewed 95
delinquency prevention
reports published after 1965
and concluded that there is
a paucity of evidence about

the effectivenesss of
existing programs, and that
when evaluations have been
conducted, few projects have
shown positive significant
results. They attributed
part of the problem to
unclear project goals and
objectives, and to difficul-
ties encountered in imple-
menting rigorous designs and
in obtaining meaningful
measurements in a fluid
action program setting.
Hawkins and Wall (1980), in-
describing an alternative
education program to reduce
delinquency in Florida, also
identified design, measures,
and data collection and
analysis procedures as three

-_major problems in evaluation
researcn.
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Krisberg (1979) reviewed
16 exploratory delinquency
prevention programs funded
by the Office for Juvenile
Justice and Delinquency Pre-
vention. After one year of
operation, only one project
had been able to implement
even a quasi-experimental
design. Most of the proj-
ects could not be evaluated
in terms of their effetti've-
ness because of problems in
data collection and lack of
comparable:control groups.
In addition, none of the 16
projects had articulated a
useful theory about delin-
quency in theiT catchment
areas or had delineated the
ways in which their services
would reduce the problem.
Goals were often too ambi-



tious or too ambiguous and

were not clearly related to
the problems the projects
were to address. Krisberg
also concluded that the
failure to achieve these
goals was due in part to
incomplete planning.

The story is the same
everywhere one looks. Wall.
Hawkins. Lishner. and Fraser
(1980) reviewed 36. "model"
juvenile delinquency preven-
tion programs, only two of

which utilized a rigorous
evaluation design. Although
many of the programs sug-
gested positive effects, the
designs were not rigorous
enough to exclude other
rival hypotheses about the
reasons for the results.
Janvier. Guthmann. and Cata-
lano (1980) rated 52 evalua-
tions of drug abuse prefen-
tion programs for youth:op
the basis of their meOodo-
logical rigor. In fewer
than half (46%) of the pro-
grams would the evaluation
designs allow conclusions to be

drawn. In addition, only
half of the evaluations used

at least one outcome measure
related to drug abuse. Of

the 52 projects. only 9 had
an adequate design and at
least one outcome-measure__
related to drug use.

Terpstra (in press)
reviewed 52 articles pub-
lished between 1965-1980 on
the evaluation organiza-
tional development efforts
that invotved the collection
and analysis of quantitative
data. Reports were rated on
six dimensions:
(a) sampling strategy.
(b) sample size. (c) control
group utilization. (d) use
of random assignment.

Record of Accomplishment

(e) measurement strategy.
and (f) significance level.
Results show that 5% of the
studies indicated a negative
significant effect; 23%, a
mixed or nonsignificant
effect; and 67%, a positive
significant change.
Although over half of the
articles indicated a signi-
ficant positive effect,
there exists an inverse
relationship between the
degree of methodological
rigor of the evaluation and

the degree of successful
outcome; i.e., studies pur-
portedly showing positive
effects were generally lower

in methodological rigor.
The?e deficiencies in metho-
dological rigor make the
conclusions about the util-

ity or effectiveneSs of the
interventions questionable.
The Terpstra analyses are

valuable because they illus-
trate the potential for mis-
guided enthusiasm about a
project's perceived effec-
tiveness in the absence of

careful study.

In summary, many previous
evaluations of delinquency
prevention and organiza-
tional change programs do

not yield dependable conclu-
sions about the orograms°
effectiveness. Design flaws
are one factor limiting the
dependability of a study's
conclusion. The use of
irrelevant measurei poses a
second problem in delin-
quency prevention evalua-
tions. Some evaluations do
not include any delinquency
measures at, all. In addi-
tion, measures that are used

are often poorly operation-
ally defined, and there is a
dependence on only one

-25-
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source of data, usually
official records. More mul-
tiple-measure evaluations--
-evaluations that include
self-reported delinquency
measures to supplement offi-
cial records--are needed to
reduce the ambiguity of
evaluation results (cf. Haw-
kins E Wall, 1980).

Theou in *Evaluation

Another majo* problem
with delinquency prevention
evaluations has been that
many of the previously eval-
uated programs have not
implemented truly plausible
interventions based on a
theory (cf. Glaser. 1980).
Programs often fail to arti-
culate a theory of delin-
quency prevention that would
provide a conceptual frame-
work for project planning,
implementation, and evalua-
tion. Consequently, evalua-
tors have to ferret out,
post hoc, underlying theo-
retical assumptions. Pro-
grams that do not utilize
theory add little to the
development of knowledge in
the area of delinquency pre-
vention, and implementation
often suffers because proj-
ect implementers have no
standard against which to
assess their interventions.

Due to the weaknesses and
limitations of past evalua-
tion research in the area of
delinquency, innovative
approaches are needed. One
promising approach is the
action research model
(Lewin. 1947). Action
research is the study of
actions as a method for
advancing both knowledge and
practice. through a cycle of
problem analysis. planning.

-26-
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execution, evaluation, and
replanning (Sanford. 1970).
The first step in the action
research model is planning,
which involves defining the
problem and then examining
ways to resolve it in rela-
tion to the available
resources. Once an overall
plan has been formulated.
the next stages execution.
begins. A fact-finding step
then evaluates the action
that has been executed.
This evaluation provides an
opportunity to gain new
insights about the plan's
strengths and weaknesses and
serves as a basis for the
next step, modification of
the plan. Action research
thus involves a spiral of
steps: It allows continuous
improvement of a program
through evaluation of the
results of each action to
provide a rational basis for
Planning the next action.
In order to gain insight
into a process, change must
ba created, followed by
observation of the new
effects and dynamics. AS a
result of this cycle of
activities. 5rograms should
become more effective.

Although this process was
widely used in the 1940's by
the Research Center for
Group Dynamics and the Com-
mission on Community Inter-
actions, action research has
never been influential in
psychology or the social
sciences in general (San-
ford. 1970). Very recently
there has been a small
resurgence in the use of the
action research model (Len-
row. 1970; Grant L Grant,
1970; Hoff, 1970). Striven
(1967), in distinguishing
between formative and



summative evaluations, began

to approximate the lewinian
model of action research.
Recent writing on the evalu-
ation of delinquency preven-
tion efforts is now moving
in this direction. Hawkins'
and Wall (1980) delineate
standards for evaluating
delinquency preventton pro-
grams that include not only
a summative, or outcome,
component, but a formative,
or process monitoring, com-
ponent as well. Summative
evaluation involves rigorous
research designs, standard-
ized measures, and an appro-
priate research time frame
which provides for longitu-'
dinal follow-ups. Process
monitoring describes the
program, making replication
possible. This description
includes the context of the
program and,,the selection of

participants and it
includes the documentation
of intervention strategies.

Evaluator-Im2lementer Colla-
boration

Krisberg (1979). Dixon
and Wright (1975). Janvier
et al. (1980). and Glaser
(1980) all advocate the use
of theory in guiding program
development and evaluation.
The greater the degree of
specificity of the theory,
the more readily identifia-
ble are a program's set of

measurable goals. These
goals then should provide
the framework around which
intervention strategies are
to be tailorea. In addi-
tion, project implementers
should be involved as colla-
borators in research.
Again, in accordance with
the lewinian action research
model, involVement is an

Record of Accomplishment

important aspect of group
decision-making since it

minimizes resistance to con-
sidering the problems and
possibilities of an objec-
tive and it allows expres-
sion of several alterna-

tives. Thus, involvement of

orogram implementers in the
research process may reduce

the program staff's resist-
ance to, and anxiety about,
being evaluated. More
important, the underlying
assumption is that project
staff members are more
effective change agents if

they participate in and have
a stake in the decision-mak-
ing and research process.

Good Exam2les

Many of these recommenda-
tions have already been

incorporated in evaluation
studies. Empey and lubek
(1971) and Empey and Erikson
(1972) have integrated
sociological theory in
delinquency prevention
intervention efforts. Their

work included a formulation
of the theory, intervention
strategies* and methods for
empirically testing these
formulations. Alexander and
Parsons (1973), recognizing
the paucity of demonstrable
intervention effects in the

psychotherapy literature,
incorporated a strategy in

their evaluation of family
therapies which involved
four main goals:
(a) presentation of a clear
description of intervention
techniques. (b) process
evaluation, i.e., describing
and evaluating the beha-
vioral changes in family

process expected from the
intervention. (c) summative

-27-
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Record of Accomplishment

evaluation, i.e., using
clearly defined and nonreac-
tive behavioral criteria to
evaluate the effectiveness
of the intervention. and
(d) incorporation of con-
trols for maturation and
professional attention (p.
219). This study was able
to effectAvely utilize a
stringent experimental
design with three groups:
families receiving treat-
ment, families receiving
alternative forms of family
therapy, and families
receiving no professional
treatment. This study
implemented a strong design
and demonstrated positive
treatment effects in the
reduction of recidivism in
deliquent teenagers.

4 4

The School Action Effec-
tiveness Study is an attempt
to use the experience of
previous programs and their
evaluations to anticipate
and avoid as many pitfalls
as possible. It aims to
assist in clarifying goals
and theory. and their link-
ages with short-term or
intermediary objectives and
the interventions aimed at
bringing these objectives
about. And it --lso aims to
provide work.e structures
for managing project imple-
mentation and evaluation
according to the action
research model. It combines
formative evaluation or
project development with
rigorous evaluation.
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Inferences

Making Inferences about Project Effectiveness

Once a project has imple-

mented some plausible inter-
vention intended to influ-

ence student attitudes,
behavior, or development,
assessing the consequences
of-that intervention becomes

important. Making this
assessment is not always
easy. Young people are
growing and changing all the

time. Rates of participa-
tion in delinquent behavior
apparently rise and then
fall with age. Scholastic
competencies usually grow
over time, but at different
rates for different people.
Students make new friends
and abandon old ones, and

every parent knows that his

or her child's tendency to
conform or rebel is differ-
ent at different stages of

development. Iso/ating the
influence of some specific
experience, intervention, or

set of interventions is

therefore difficult.

Making inferences about
the causes of some differ-
ence in student outcomes--a-
bout the effects of planned
interventions--i5, however,
a major goal of evaluation.
Put another way, an aim of a

thorough evaluation is to
determine whether an
observed difference in stu-

dent behavior or attitudes
(if any difference is

observed at all) can

I am grateful for comments
by Oeborah Daniels, Denise
C. Gottfredson. and Jane St.
John on a draft of this
chapter.
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reasonably be attributed to

a specified intervention.
Certain conditions make the
search for the effects of an

intervention easier; other

conditions preclude making
any confident inferences.
Those conditions are the
topic of this chapter. An

excellent discussion related

to this topic exists else-
where (Cook E Campbell.
1979), and readers may wish

to see that source for an
elaboration of some of the

points made here.

Rival Explanations

When an educational or

other intervention has been

executed with fidelity, the
evaluation task focuses on
learning the consequences of

that intervention. In prac-
tice, of course, no project
can wait until after the
intervention has been imple-
mented to begin work on this

task. Conditions must be
established at the outset to

allow the conclusion that
ooserved outcomes were
brought ati6ut by by the

intervention, ratner than by
something else happening at

the same time, or by the
natural course of develop-
ment. --Project implementers
aad evaluators ignore the
establishment of these con-
ditions at their peril;
causal interpretations of

observed outcomes are dubi-

ous unless rival explana-
tions can be ruled out.

Supposes for example,
that an alternative educa-

tion project involving group

4 7
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and individual counseling
were to be implemented. The
counselors implementing the
treatment believe that only
students willing to partici-
pate fully and amend their
previous conduct are amena-
ble to this treatment.<I>
Therefore, only students who
express an earnest willing-
ness to commit themselves to
the project become involved
in the counseling activi-
ties. Under these circum-
stances, counselors often
make claims for the effec-
tiveness of their interven-
tion by comparing the past
behavior of these students
with their behavior during
or shortly after counseling.
Or, they may claim effec-
tiveness based on a compari-
son of students receiving
treatment with apparently
similar students who did not
become involved in treat-
ment. These claims are on
shaky. ground. Any differ-
ences may be due to the
desire of the individuals
involved to reform, or to
maturation, and may have
nothing to do with the
treatment. The rival expla-
nations are as good as the
one the counselors wish to
make.

Consider a second exam-
ple. Educators are conduct-
ing a project involvIng
individualized education
plans developed by a spe-
cialist in collaboration
with their students* regular
classroom teachers. The
basic idea is to make a
diagnosis of each student's
needs and specify achievable
academic and behavioral
objectives; the specialist
is to serve as a kind of
ombudsman to promote the

educational welfare of the
students. Classroom teach-
ers are asked to refer to
the project students for
whom these special services
seem appropriate, and they
are given a list of criteria
to guide them in making
referrals. Referral cri-
teria call for students who
exhibit mild behavior prob-
lems, sJch as difficulty in
impulse control or persis-
tent truancy, or for stu-
dents whose classwork per-
formance is at a level below
tne teachers' expectations.
The educators administer
tests (and collect certain
other information) prior to,
during, and after students'
involvement in the individu-
alized education. Because
scores on these tests
increase, the educators
claim that the treatment is
effective. But thse claims
are questionable. Scores on
educational tests almost
always go up over time,
especially when any instruc-
tion is occurring. There-
fore, gains cannot necessar-
ily be attributed to the
treatment.

Suppose, then, that a
novice educat:onal
researcher wanted to examine
this same project more
closely. The novice tries
to construct a "control"
group using students of the
same race, sex, grade, and
age as the students involved
in the individual education
treatment, drawn from the
same classrooms as the stu-
dents referred to the proj-
ect, i.e.. by "matching."
Fortunately the same tests
administered te tNe project
clients were also adminis-

4 8
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tered to students not
involved in the project.
Behold, the students receiv-

ing individualized attention
show smaller gains than the

"control" students. The
novice concludes that the
treatment was actually harm-
ful (students would have
learned mere if not involved
in the project). Perhaps
not. Recall that the stu-
dents referred to the treat-
ment were performing below
expectations, were exhibit-
ing behavior problems, and

were often truant. These
students may be expected to

show educational growth that
was slower than the growth
of other "matched" students
in the same class in the
absence of any special
intervention. Thus, differ-
ence in expected educational
growth rates is an explana-
tion with as much credibil-
ity as that of the novice
educational researcher.

Sophisticated measurement
and statistical techniques
can sometimes help sort out
the evidence about an inter-
vention's effects under dif-
ficult conditions. But

these non-experimental
efforts to make inferences
are plagued with uncer-<

tainty. Few such efforts
that capture the attention
of other methodologists go
unchallenged for long. In

short, positive steps to
assure an intervention's
evaluatability are essential
if confident statements are
to be made about the proj-
ect's effectiveness in terms
of its intended outcomes.

Inferences

Randomization and Alterna-
tives

A aumber of methods allow
reasonably confident infer-

ences. Of these the true
experiment and some quasi-
experimental methods such as
single-subject or ABA
designs, and regression dis-
continuity designs. require
some degree of experimental
control over the timing of

treatment. Other quasi-ex-
perimental methods, such as
interrupted time-series
designs, require a large
number of observations over

a long period of time,
together with clear-cut
changes in some environmen-
tal influence at a particu-
lar point in time. (These
methods and others are
described in Cook E Camp-

bell* 1979.) It is always
wise to consider whether any
of the various quasi-experi-
mental designs are likely to
be credible in ruling out

rival explanations of a par-,

ticular outcome.(2) Trwl
experiments are usually
administratively simpler,
fraught with fewer technical
difficulties, and more gen-
erally understood.

True experiments usually
involve the random assign-
ment of individuals, class-
rooms, schools, time peri-
ods, or other units to
alternative treatments. No

single procedure is always
effective in guarding
against all rival interpre-
tatkons, but randomization
is a helpful general purpose
mechanism.(3) When two or
more groups are created
through randomization, they

are equivalent within the
limits of random sampling
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error; methods for estimat-
ing the size of this error
are available. Had true
experiments been conducted
in the hypothetical cases
described earlier, confident
conclusions would have been
possible--provided that cer-
tain other conditions neces-
sary for inference were also
present.

Other Conditions Making for
Confidence

To make confident
interpretations of evalua-
tion results, three impor-
tant additional conditions
are required: adequate sta-
tistical power. sound meas-
urement of the outcomes of
interest, and complete
information.

- Statements about treat-
ment effects made by evalua-
tors end other scientists
are probabilistic. Gener-
ally, the degree of confi-
dence one may have in a con-
clusion is expressed by
indicating the probability
of this outcome occurring by
chance if the intervention
were completely ineffective.
This is what statisticians
mean by "significance." A

significant result is one
that is unlikely to occur by
chance. Many scientists, as
well as lay persons are
confused by the distinction
between the size of a dif-
ference and its statistical
significance. Large differ-
ences in the average delin-
quency rates or educational
achievement test scores
between two groups can be
nonsignificant. And, small
differences can be signifi-
cant.

1
In most delinquency

prevention interventions, as
indeed in most educational
interventions, treatment
effects are likely to be
small. Detecting such small
differences with confi-
dence--and understanding the
paradox of nonsignificant
large differences--requires
a consideration of statisti-
cal power.

Power is the probability
of detecting a difference of
any given size that hypo-
thetically exists. The most
important principle involved
is that the probability of
detecting a true difference
with conventional signifi-
cance tests increases as the
number of experimental units
(students, classes, time
periods, or schools)
increases. If the true dif-
ference is large a smaller
number of experimental units
is required to detect it
with a given level of prob-
aoility. Thus, when small
treatment effects are
likely, large numbers of
people must be given the
treatment to make a signifi-
cant result probable. when
effect sizes are large,
smaller samples can be used
and still provide a reason-
able prabability of detect-
ing the effects. In most
delinquency prevention eval-
uations, large sample sizes
are needed to gain statisti-
cal power because interven-
tion effects are likely to
be small.

The second additional
condition necessary for mak-
ing confident statements
about an intervention's
effects is the sound meas-
urement of the outcomes that

-34- 50



may be influenced by the
intervention. The review by
Ogawa (this volume), as well

as our experience in trying

to obtain sound measures of
academic achievement, delin-

quent behavior, and other
potential outcomes in this

evaluation, implies that
this condition can often be
difficult to meet. There is

no way to confidently con-
clude that an intervention
prevents delinquency when no
good measure of delinquent
behavior is available.
Measurement issues are dis-

cussed more thoroughly in
another chapter.

The third necessary con-
dition, complete informa-
tion, is also often diffi-
cult to meet because school
populations are transient. _

and because students in high
risk of delinquent involve-
ment are often truant or

drop out of school alto-

gether. In addition, some
students for a variety of

reasons never receive the
intended treatment in full

form. The necessity of
obtaining outcome measures
for these ingividuals is

frequently overlooked.
Attrition weakens an evalua-
tion by effectively diluting
the treatment. And, if
information for some indivi-
duals is not available, a
number of equally plausible
rival explanations for out-
comes may exist, thwarting
confident interpretation.

Inferences

Some Common Objections

Educational practition-
ers* counselors, and social

service workers often object

to establishing tne condi-
tions necessary for making
confident inferences about

the services they provide or
about their organizational
change efforts. These
objections take many forms:

I. "I know this inter-
vention to be effective, and
therefore evaluation is

unnecessary."

2. "Randomization js
unethical."

3. "Asking students to
report about their behavior
or school is demeaning."

4. "Evaluation is too
much work; it detracts from
other programmatic efforts,
or makes the intervention
difficult to implement as
intended."

5. "Evaluation threatens
the stability of the project
by creating problems for its
manager or powerful others
in the manager's environ-
ment."

6. "Evaluation restricts
the project's freedom of
action in developmental
stages."

Evaluation Is Unnecessary

"I know this treatment
works. Evaluation is not
necessary."

No intervention involved
in the Alternative Education
Program has been demon-

""" 51



Inferences

strated to be effective in
preventing delinquency.
Most have not been demon-
strated to be effective in
achieving any of the other
program goals. Some inter-
ventions being contemplated,
e.g.. the Student-Team-
Learning approach being con-
sidered in Charleston, have
reasonably been shown effec-
tive in increasing student
satisfaction, learning and
positive peer relations in
implementations conducted by
skilled researchers. Repli-
cations under more typical
conditions are lacking.
Others, such as the FOCUS
approach have been sub-
jected only to unreplicated
examination involving a lim-
ited range of potential out-
comes. Still others, such
as PLATO and a host of other
interventions, have never to
the best of our knowledge
been satisfactorily evalu-
ated at all. (We acknow-
ledge that our standards for
a satisfactory evaluation
are considerably higher than
the standards of those who
market or otherwise dissemi-
nate these products.) Evem
were it true that some eval-
uation had found an inter-
vention to be effective in
prevent4 ing delinquency, the
replicability of that inter-
vention and its results
would be an important evalu-
ation question in a demon-
stration program. Evalua-
tion is therefore necessary.

Randomization Is Unethical

"Refusing or delaying
this service to allow for
its evaluation is unethi-
cal."

The denial of some ser-
vice, known to be effective,
for evaluation purposes when
the aggreyate harm to the
individual outweighs the
resulting aggregate benefit
is unethical. This is a
fundamental tenet of utili-
tarian ethics. Rule ethics
arguably imply further that
_denial of a service, known
to be beneficial to an indi-
vidual, may be unethical
regardless of the aggregate
harm or benefit. But the
denial of a service when its
efficacy is unknown is not
unethical. Indeed, when
effects are unknown, the
ethicality of administering
the treatment is doubtful,
especially if the treatment
is not under serious evalua-
tion.

-36-

When the effectiveness of
a treatment is unknown, the
alternative to experimenting
with people is fooling
around with people. Con-
sider again some examples.
Peer or group counseling is
a plausible intervention
because it recognizes the
powerful influence of peers
on a student's behavior.
Some reluctance to assign
students randomly to this
kind of counseling has been
encountered. This resist-
ance is based in part on
concerns about denying a
needed service to individu-
als who would be randomly
assigned to a waiting list
or control group. The
excellent background paper
for the Alternative Educa-
tion Program Announcement
(Office of Juvenile Justice
and Delinquency Prevention,
1980, Appendix 3) makes
clear, however, that the
appropriate approach to peer
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counseling interventions is
an experimental one. "Given
the growing popularity of

peer counseling and the
likelihood that some alter-
native programs will use it,

it is essential to rigor-
ously assess its effects in

alternative education pro-
grams. It cannot be assumed
that positive results will
be found" (p. 24, emphasis
added).

The ethical approach to
such interventions is to
evaluate them. As the Amer-
ican Psychological Associa-
tion's Task Force on Evalua-
tion and Accountability
(1978) put it. "In the vast
majority of cases the only
really ethical position lies
in providing the public with
effective services or ser-
vices whose effectiveness is

under systematic evaluation"
(p. 305).

In a second example,
alternative schools may seek
to keep dropouts or poten-
tial dropouts in school.
Again, resistance to random-
ization has been based in
part on concerns about deny-
ing a needed service to
individuals who would ran-
domly be assigned tc a con-

trol group. Yet th4 bene-
fits of continued schooling
for youths with high dropout
potential have not been dem-
onstrated. Delinquent
behavior typically falls off
when youths drop out of
school and may even be lower
during summer recess from
school (Gottfredson. 1981).
Some delinquency re,aearchers
have commented that "dropout
is a satisfactory solution"
for some youths (Elliott,

-37-
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1966), and that we should
rethink the appropriateness
of trying to keep youths in
school as long as possible
(Glaser, 1975. p. 47).
Bachman, Green, and Wirtanen
(1971) characterize dropot4
as a symptom of more basic
organizational problems,
rather than as a problem for
the individuals who drop out

themselves. Treating this
symptom rather than the
underlying problems "may in

this instance do more harm
than good for two reasons.
First, the treatment has

some unpleasant side effects
Second, treating the

symptom may distract us from

the more basic problems" 0.
179i

The importance of learn-
ing the effects--which may

be positive, negative, or

mixed--of keeping potential
dropouts in school cannot be

overestimated. This is an
issue with tremendous policy

relevance. The ethical
route lies in the rigorous
evaluation of any program
designed to keep potential
dropouts in school.

The case for randomiza-
tion when the effectiveness
of an intervention is unk-

nown has been elaborated
elsewhere (Boruch. 1975;

Gottfredson, 1978). Random-
ization is often considered
a model of fairness in allo-
cating benefits or risks
(Feinberg. 1971) av.d has
much to recommend it on that
basis alone when the conse-
quences of a treatment are

unknown. Surely the once
commonly accepted and widely
practiced medical treatment
involving blood letting
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would have been abandoned
sooner, saving countless
lives, had anyone performed
the necessary evaluation
(cf. Eisenberg. 1977).

Asking Certain questions
Demeaning

"Why should innocent
youngsters be asked if they
have committed crimes? Why
should they be asked if
school stinks? Isn't this
demeaning?"

.Que5tions have to be
asked of -students to learn
how interventions affect
them. Student self-reports
on their conduct are one,
albeit imperfect, method of
learning about their delin-
quent behavior. Self-report
measures are well studied
(Hindelang. Hirschi. E Weis.
1981), and we know they have
useful degrees of validity
for an evaluation. Stu-
dents° perceptions of their
schools and their experi-
ences in schools are impor-
tant in assessing school
climate for diagnostic pur-
poses, for characterizing
the school environment, for
assessing project effective-
ness. And because attitudes
are important variables that
theory implies mediate
between plausible interven-
tions and delinquency or
dropout, measures of these
attitudes are also impor-
tant.

Asking these questions is
apparently not demeaning.
The overwhelming majority of
students (91.5%) who com-
pleted the School Action
Effectiveness Student Ques-
tionnaire reported that it
was very or somewhat

-39-

interesting. Discussions
with students imply that
they generally appreciate
being asked their opinions.
Ignoring the messages stu-
dents give us when they
answer these questions may
be demeaning; asking the
questions is not.

Evaluation Gets in the Way

"We have not budgeted for
a staffer to collect those
date. Spending effort on
developing the evaluation
takes precious time away
from getting our work done.
We cannot meet our quota for
persons served if we have to
establish a control group
too."

These are real problems.
More than a decade ago a
prison warden (Park. 1965)
told a story that is modi-
fied slightly and repeated
below:<4,

Once upon a time
there was an alternative
education project direc-
tor who was riding a
tiger. By holding on
with both hands and
struggling very hard, he
could steer the tiger
just the slightest bit.
The project director's
best efforts were not
enough to prevent the
tiger from taking an
occasional nip out of
his leg.

One day an evaluation-
researcher visited and
said. "I see you are
riding a tiger." thus
demonstrating her keen
insight into the project
director's plight. At
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that moment, the tiger
took another bite from
the director's leg.

The researcher
observed solemnly, and
presently issued a find-
ing: "You know, that
tiger is biting you, and
seems to enjoy it.
Someday he will eat, you
all goneunless, that
is, you avail yourself
of my services."

"You know about rid-
ing tigers?"

"No." said the
researcher. "but I have
extensively studied
Siamese kittens. and I
am sure the principles
are the same."

Although he was able
to devote only a small
part of his attention to
the researcher's state-
ment, being almost fully
absorbed in efforts to
control the tiger, the
project director made an
executive decision.
Since things were going
badly at the moment, he
thought he had little to
lose byAetting the
researcher's help.
"Fine." he said. "come
aboard and give me a
hand."

"Not so fast."
answered the researcher.
"we scientists can't go
slapdash into things.
In the first places we
must develop an evalua-
tion design, administer
some questionnaires, and
develop a data retrieval
mechanism. And in the

-39-
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second places we must
find a quieter tiger.
Simply impossible to
properly study such a
rambunctious creature."

"But this is the only
tiger I have, and if I
let it go he will run
around eating a lot of
innocent students, and
scare them into dropping
out of school."

"Bosh." replied the
researcher. "You are
being rigid. If you
will loosen your grip a
little, we can randomly
assign it to individual-
ized training. We'll
provide it with caring
and concerned trainers.
If we find that it eats
fewer students, or even
if an intervening varia-
ble is influenced, we
will have a result. Of

course if it eats more
students, we will still
have a result--opposite
direction naturally. So
we can't lose, can we?

",Well," said the
prdject director, who
was getting confused by
the researcher's logic.
"I'm not sure about
that. Help me get this
tiger under control,
then we can think about
evaluation."

"Now, now." answered
the researcher. "you
can't just start these
things without prelimi-
nary study. We must
devise a management
information system, get
some data from the
tiger's point of view.
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and prepare some
feedback. Right now, we
cannot even describe
what you two are doing."

"Chomp." said the
tiger.

Ali right, all
right," said the project
director, "describe
already--but hurry."

"Now, let's see--I
would say at the 2%
level of confidence that
we could have some pre-
liminary results that
mould point up areas
requiring intensive
study in about five
years, plus or minus 2.3
years." The researcher
looked pleased.

"I don't like to be
an obstructionist."
replied the administra-
tor. "but I have this
tiger to cope with now.
and I am not sure I will
be around in 5 plus or
minus 2.3 years."

"You must realize."
said the researcher.
"that we must develop
criteria, select sub-
jects, and make sure the
results are not due to
the use of catnip rather
than the tiger's indivi-
dualized training plan.
Besides, we will gener-
ate valuable ififormation
to help the next project
director. You wouldn't
want the next poor soul
who comes along to have
the same problems you
are having with this
tiger. would you?"

4Hmmmmmmmmm."
hummmummed the project
director. "that doesn't
sound at all practical.
However, while you are
working on the evalua-
tion designs perhaps you
can help me shift my
grip a little. gown a
ways and a bit to the
right should do it."

"I'm pretty commit-
ted." said the
researcher, "to develop-
ing a rigorous national
evaluation, but I can
give you a few minutes
'of consultation. Here,
hold these data collec-
tion forms and I will
help you optimize your
grip."

The project director
reached out for the
research tools, momen-
tarily loosening his
grip. The tiger
promptly turned and ate
him all gone.

The researcher
regarded the scene
sadly. "Just when he
was coming around to my
frame of reference."

The project director, may
his soul rest in peace, had
a point,--several points.
But his problems both ante-
dated and went beyond the
problems created by the
researcher. This adminis-
trator was not in control.
An organization must be sta-
ble and have enough control
of its course to be able to
make sound decisions and
investigate the consequenzes
of its action, even though
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the crisis may stimulate him

to do something.

An organization must be

willing to dedicate a share

of its attention and
resources to inquiry if it
is to engage in and use
researchindeed, if it is
to develop at all. A fail-
ure to budget adequate
resources for evaluation is
a direct indication that an
organization does not value

the contribution that evalu-
ation can make to project

development. It is a prob-
lem that must be overcome:
otherwise, the attempt to

evaluate must be abandoned.
Evaluation research does
require a commitment of

resources.

In the disorganized case

of the project director rid-

ing a tiger, devoting atten-

tion to evaluation is indeed

hazardous. Few project
directors would argue, how-

ever, that the work they
wish to accomplish is riding

a tiger. If the project
director is out for a tiger
ride, research will get in

the way. But as Lewin
(1948) put it:

In a field that lacks
objective standards of
achievement, no learning
can take place. If we
cannot judge whether an
action has led forward
or backward, if we have
no criteria for evaluat-
ing the relation between
effort and achievement,
there is nothing to pre-
vent us from making the
wrong conclusions and to
encourage the wrong work
habits. Realistic

Inferences

fact-finding and
evaluation is a prere-
quisite for any learn-

ing. Social research
should be one of the top
priorities for the prac-
tical job of improving
intergroup relations (p.

35).

Good managers want to

learn; they want to promote

the rational development of

their activities. Far froM
diverting attention from

project developments evalua-
tion is a tool of project
and organizational develop-
ment (French & Bell, 1978).
To use this tool, the proj-

ect must be willing to grow
and develop, and to devote
resources to the learning
enterprise.

Problems in implementing
an evaluation often surface
when a prcject has aiffi-
culty filling its institu-
tion or meeting service
delivery quotas. Any Wind

of control over assign-
ment--admissions, selection,
differential treatment--is
difficult when an organiza-
tion has trouble at the
front door. If its services
are not in demand. or if the
demand is for services of a

different kind than the

project aims to provide,
problems are created for

evaluation and for project

implementation.

For examples teachers may

refuse to make referrals to

a treatment unit, or persons
deemed in need of the ser-
vices may not avail them-
selves of it. Thel a prob-
lem exists with or without

the evaluation: too few
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eligible candidates for the
project. This problem may
affect only the evaluation
(which is rarely the case);
pools of eligibles will not
be of sufficient size to
make control over assignment
possible. In this situa-
tion the small number of
candidates could indicate a

lack of commitment to self-
study and evaluation. Un
the other hand, the problem
may affect other aspects of
implementation. The una-
vailability of a pool of
eligibles may result in the
provision of services to an
inappropriate_group, or the
project may be unable to
attract clients truly in
need of services. In this
case, a more serious project
management problem exists.

Ironically, the failure
to take steps to evaluate
rigorously may lead to the
perpetuation of the problem
because learning does not
take place, interventions
may not be modified to
become more appropriate or
attractive, and the organi-
zation has only soft evi-
dence or vague appeals to
use in its effort to extend
services to persons deemed
in need of them. At the
very least, the unavailabil-
ity of sufficient pools of
eligibles in a pilot study
or demonstration project is
a major defect iry'a project
of this types because it
limits what can be learned
about the effects of the
project.
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Evaluation Is the Problem

"Elements of the evalua-
tion procedures thwart the
project because the orgali-
zational hierarchy the
project's staff, or other
elements in the project's
environment resist it; this
threatens the project's sta-
bility."

As Day (1931) has pointed
oat. a project has a higher
likelihood of being institu-
tionalized and of creating
change in the system if cer-
tain conditions are present.
Among these are the follow-
ilg: (a) Key decisionmakers
have a reputation for inno-
vation and experimentation.
(b) The system is monitoring
the project and receiving
information about it.
(c) The project sees itself
as a demonstration or pilot
project.

A static organizations
one that does not wish to
create change or one that
clings to the status quo, is
naturally wary of rocking
the boat. Beer (1960) notes
two major sources of change
in an organizational system:
crisis and information.
Sooner or later, an organi-
zation that avoids the impe-
tus to change provided by
information may be expected
ta experience crisis.

Organizational develop-
ment specialists generally
believe that the persons
affected by a project or by
research on it should be
involved in the development
of research questions and
designs (see e.g.. Frohman.
Sashkin, E Kavanaugh. 1976).



This involvement, which we
aim to foster in the School
Action Effectiveness Study,
is important not only in
overcoming resistance to
evaluation, but also in
fostering the subsequent
utilization of information
generated by the evaluation.
A useful strategy for a
project director experienc-
ing staff resistance would
be to replicate parts of the
Program Development Evalua-
tion process with members of

the_project's staff or the
organization's hierarchy.
This approach may encourage
the members° support for
activities they would come
to see as relevant and
important.

Evaluation Restricts Freedom

"My project is trying to
get started. We have enough
problems without trying to
adhere to onerous structures
created by an evaluation."

when a project is going
through the first months of

.starting its operation, -
activities aimed at discov-
ering the effectiveness of

its interventions are usu-
ally inappropriate. This is
especially true when proce-
dures have yet to be devel-
oped, staff members are
still unclear about project
goals or perhaps have not
yet been hired at all, space
has not been rented, and no
services are being rendered.
At this point, evaluation
activity is appropriately
aimed at clarification of
project goals. rationale.

,) o6jectives plans, history,
implementation, and setting.
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Even at this early stage,

however, it is essential to

begin planning for summative
kinds of evaluation activi-

ties. This is especially
true with time-limited dem-
onstration projects. If

early steps to develop a
framework for evaluation are

not taken, the project may
never be evaluated in its

lifetime. The trick is to
balance activities so that

they are appropriate for the
developmental stage of each
project at any point in

time.

The possibility exists
that some projects will
remain in what is essen-
tially a start-up stage for

several years. In such a
case, evaluation might
appropriately be limited to

a process evaluation for the
entire lifetime of the proj-
ect, focusing on such issues
as the most effective way of
recruiting and training
staff, or the best means of

developing referral pools

and initial intervention
methods. Inferences about
project effectiveness are

only appropriate after some
plausible interventions have

been fully implemented.

The Taxoaxer Over Our

Shoulders

In this Alternative Edu-

cation Program, the emphasis

on evaluation has a basis
that goes beyond its utility
as a sound management prac-
tice. The OJJDP has awarded
grants to the alternative
education action projects
involved in SAES totalling

$10,944,442. Congress and
the Office of Management and
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.59



Inferences

Budget willing, some of
these grants may be supple-
mented in future years--even
more public funds will be
spent. In addition. OJJOP
is spending over S300.000 of
taxpayers* money for techni-
cal assistance and for eval-
uation each year. This
expenditure of public funds
is justified in large meas-
ure on the basis of the
knowledge that will be
gained about alternative
education and delinquency
prevention,,. There is no
justification for expending
these funds without conduct-
ing the most thorough and
rigorous evaluation possi-
ble. As the backyround
paper for the OJJOP Alterna-
tive EducationProgram
announcement (1980) put it.
"Without standardized meas-
ure, rigorous evaluation
designs, and adequate fol-
low-up time frames, we will
continue to be unable to
assess the effectiveness of
alternative eaucation for
delinquency prevention.
Policy and funding decisions
will continue to be made
without such knowledge" (pi.
43). Therefore. the Program
Announcement required all
app) icants to "provide assu-
rances in their applica-
tion(s) agreeing to cooper-
ate with the national

60

evaluators in terms of .

the overall evaluation com-
ponent" (p. 9).

Imglications

Scientific, practical,
moral, and programmatic con-
siderations converge in
demanding the most rigorous
possible evaluation of the
activities undertaken as
part of the Alternative
Education Program. If the
projects and their umbrella
organizations view their
activities as demonstration
efforts in an area where
knowledge of what works is
desperately needed, they
must consider evaluation an
integral and helpful aspect
of project development.

To accomplish a igorous
evaluation, collaboration
between project implementers
and evaluators is essential.
A structure designed to
facilitate this collabora-
tive process. Program Devel-
opment Evaluation, is
described in a subsequent
chapter. The evaluation
process has required, and
will continue to require,
effort and resources on the
part of each action project.
This is not surprising; good
evaluations are costly time
consuming, and demanding.
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Footnotes

I. Throughout this chapter "treatment" is used as a

shorthand description of any intervention intended to bring

about an effect in a person, group, or school. It neither

specifies the nature of the outcome intended, nor implies

any particular modality of intervention.

2. Each of the other possibilities mentioned has been

explored at one time or another with at least one of the

alternative education projects.

3. Randomization may not be the evaluator's method of

choice if a project is still in the stages of developing its

intervention in potent form, if it is floundering in devel-

oping any intervention at all, or if the obstacles to ran-

domization are such that the intervention itself is sub-

verted by experimentation. Tharp and GallimOre (n.d.)

describe stages in project development where methods other

than true experimentation may be most productive. But ran-

domization is generally the method of choice when a project

can implement some plausible intervention with fidelity,

when it can continue to function if randomization is pres-

ent, and when doubt about the intervention's effects exists.

--

4. This story came to our attention-When retold by Gott-

fredson (1971).

If
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Program Development Evaluation

The School Action Effec-
tiveness Study (SAES) is

faced with a tough, but not
unusual challenge. Evalua-
tions--not only delinquency
prevention evaluations--are
commonly marked by weak
interventions, or interven-
tions of unknown strength
and integrity; a lack of
theory; a rapidly chaNging
project environment and
changes in prcject goals,
objectives, or methods; lit-
tle commitment of project
implementers to evaluation,
and little understanding on
the part of evaluators of
the problems of implementa-
tion; fears about the ways
evaluation results may be
used; a lack of sound meas-
urement of the outcomes of
interest; weak or nonexis-
tent evaluation designs;
ambiguities'about goals.
objectives, proolems, and
needs; and inadequate
resources (time and money)
to cope effectively with all
these problems.

The history of previous
delinquency prevention eval-
uations, described by Ogawa
(this volume), is a history
of evaluators and project
implementers grappling with

I am grateful for the advice
of Deborah Daniels, Denise
C. Gottfredson. and Jane St.
John on a draft of this
chapter, and for the discus-
sions with J. Douglas Grant
and Carol Yamasaki in the
early stages of the creation
of the Program Development
Evaluation model.
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these problems. The success
of SAES will aepend upon the
extent to which it develops
methods that avoid these
difficulties. The develop-
ment of such methods has an
importance that goes beyond
the Alternative Education
Program. Evaluators and
program developers every-
wnere need practical and
sound methods for improving
project implementation and
fostering more useful and
rigorous evaluations.

To meet its challenge.
SAES must implement an eval-
uation structure to meet the
following demands:

I. Increase the likeli-
hood that plausible and
potent interventions will be
implemented.

2. Make possible the
assessment of the strength
and fidelity with which
interventions are imple-
mented.

3. Provide for the
interpretation of experience
in theoretical terms.

4 Document project
plans and their implementa-
tion as they evolve, recog-
nizing that in aptuality
plans neither stay put nor
are necessarily followed.

5. Conduct the most rig-
orous evaluation possible in
terms of the strength and
relevance of the design and
the measurement of key out-
come variables.
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6. Do all this with lim-

ited resources in a short
'period of time.

As is typical of many
evaluations, the evaluator
is an "outsider." That is,
each action project competed
independently for funding on
the basis of the strength of

its proposal. Evaluatabil-
ity was not a major consid-
eration in the funding deci-
sions. Action projects are
not under the control of the
evaluator, nor did the eval-
uator have any hand in the
selection of action proj-
ects. Under these circums-
tances, action project per-
sonnel way perceive -

evaluation as something
imposed upon them by an
alien and perhaps unfriendly
agent. Avoiding this per-
ception is important,
because we-expect that proj-
ects will increase in effec-
tiveness over time in pro-
portion to their use of
evidence provided by the
evaluation.

Instrumental in meeting
these six demands, there-
fore, i-s a further.demand
that SAES gain the coopera-_
tion of action project
implementers. This is
essential to (a) increase
the extent to which the
evaluation is directed to
the aims of each action
project rather than focusing
solely on the goals of the
Federal sponsor.
(b) increase the extent to
which evaluation methods and
results are used by the
action project in its devel-
opment. (c) ensure that
action projects devote an
appropriate level of

PDE

resources and attention to
evaluation. (d) increase the
rigor and relevance of the
evaluation. (e) assist in
clarifying goals, objec-
tives, and plans to focus
the evaluation and to assist
in project development. and
(f) capture the rationale or
theoretical perspective of
each project, directing
attention to the implica-
tions of these perspectives
for the development of
delinquency prevention
efforts.

Implicit in this list of
demands is the need for an
effective evaluation to go
beyond the two approaches
common in many evaluations.
Some evaluators approach
their task in a wooden way,
imposing a common set of

measurement and design
requirements that may be
insensitive to the aims or
circumstances of the action
projects. and that are
likely to be passively or
even actively resisted by
project implementers. This
approach seldom fosters
project development. The
evaluation may end up hope-
lessly corrupted or may
assess a set of interven-
tions that were never imple-
mented as intended.

A second common approach
is to conduct a f/abby eval-
uation. Unfortunately, a
frequent response of evalua-
tors to the six tough chal-
lenges is to abandon rigor.
Evaluations are often lim-
ited to attempts to obtain
flow data; efforts to imple-
ment procedures leading to
confident conclusions about
effectiveness and to assist
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in project development are
abandoned. Weak evaluation
designs often result in an
inappropriate level of opti-
mism, with little evidence
of effectiveness after lots
of taxpayers° dollars have
been spent. SAES aims to
conduct the most rigorous
possible evaluation while
being flexible and useful to
project implementers.

The diverse demonstration
projects involved in the
Alternative Education Pro-
gram aim to alter organiza-
tional forms dnd educational
experiences to prevent
delinquency. The common
goals and objectives of the
program, specified by OJJOP
(1980), form a core or com-
mon basis for the evaluation
of all the projects in the
national program. But proj-
ects are run by community-
based organizations school
systems and a university,
and each has distinctive
problems and goals. Over-
laid, therefore, on this
common framework is a
diverse set of organiza-
tional environments, goals,
objectives and interven-
tions specific to each proj-
ect.

A Program Development
Evaluation (PDE) model pro-
vides the structure for the
evaluation of these proj-
ects. The structure is
intended to anticipate and
foster the development of
these projects by involving
project personnel in a cycle
of evaluation activities.
This structure is intended
to (a) make rigorous evalua-
tion possible, (b) make the
evaluation relevant not only

to national concerns but
also to the concerns of
project personnel and manag-
ers. (c) document project
implementation.
(d) facilitate project
implementation. (e) tie the
evaluation explicitly to
delinquency prevention
theory, and (f) integrate
research with project opera-
tions so that projects
develop by using,the results
of researcn in project plan-
ning. Related structures,
differing somewhat in empha-
sis and detail, are provided
by Empey (1980) and Tharp
and Gallimore (n.d.). Those
related structures are
guided by some of the same
concerns that led us to
develop the PDE structure.

The Program Development
Evaluation model stems from
the action research model.
This abproach assumes that
the prospects for promoting
change are greatest when the
program decisionmakers'
stake in the research is
made clear by their own par-
ticipation in the research.
Project decisionmakers and
researchers collaborate
through a continuing dia-
logue in which researchers
provide feedback on the
consequences of project
action. Action research
involves a cycle of hypothe-
sis formulation and plan-
ning, action, evaluation and
information feedback, and
then renewed hypothesis for-
mulation and planning. As
the cycle is repeated and
information derived from
project efforts ahd research
is used in decision making,
projects should become more
effectiveturning the pro-

-50-

66



cess into an upward spiral

of activity.

Projects usually change
over time on the basis of
the experience gained as
they develop.(Wilkins &
Gottfredson. 1969). What
Pearl (1962) has called
"quality contiol" is needed
to insure not just that a
program is run according to

the plan, but that a plan
exists and is modified to
coincide with the way a
project, as it develops, is
actually run. Many attempts
to demonstrate the effec-
tiveness of specifiable
social programs have failed
in part because plausible
interventions were not
implemented or their imple-
mentation was not documented
(Quay. 1977; Sechrest.
White. & brown. 1979; Hall &

Loucks. 1977), or tne plan
for the innovation was not
clearly articulated at the
outset (Sarason. 1971).

The POE model is espe-
cially well-suited for
facilitating and studying
the development of a program
by assisting in the planning
process. It provides a
mechanism by which an organ-
ization can make its plans
explicit, and then engage in
self-study as it goes about
implementing them. It also
_helps the evaluator monitor
and document project plans
and their implementation as
the project evolves. In

short. our Program Develop-
ment Evaluation is an
attempt to integrate evalua-
tion and organizational
development. Its action
research approach to know-
ledge generation and oryani-
zational growth is derived

.e"

PDE

from a tradition of concern
for practical theory, useful
research, and organizational
change,and development.

Antecedents of POE

Organization Develo2ment

One of the roots of Pro-

gram Development Evaluation
is the practice of organiza-
tion development (OD).
French and Bell (1970) char-
acterize OD as a process
involving action research
that emphasizes normative
change, is based in beha-
vioral science, involves
experience-based learning of

intact work teams, and
emphasizes goals and objec-
tives. Sy characterizing OD

as a process. French and
Bell mean that OD is "not to
be regarded as a one-shot
solution to organizational
problems, but more as a
°growing toward' greater
effectiveness through a
series of intervention
activities over a period of

time. di 4, Changing the
culture of an entire
organization is a long-term,
involved process (p. 69)."
In addition, they see OD as
a process involving
rational, empirical strate-
gies, but one that is even
more dependent on no7mative-
reeducative strategies:
"The client defines what
changes and improvements he

or she wants to make, rather
than the change agent; the

change agent attempts to

intervene in a mutual, col-
laborative way with the
client as they together
define problems and seek
solutions; anything hinder-
ing effective problem
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solving is Drought to light
and publicly examined (pp.
75-76)." The emphasis on
normative education is based
on the assumption that
behaviors are rooted in
norms, values, or beliefs as
well as in rationality and
self-interest. OD is a
data-based approach to
planned change in which
information is a spur to
action. Unpleasant informa-
tion is not to be avoided
but rather treasured Pecause
it may lead to advancements
to clarification of prob-
lems. Typically. OD empha-
sizes concrete goal setting
through the shared experi-
ence of a group in formulat-
ing plans. The on-the-job
learning experience of an
intact group is presumed to
promote organizational and
individual effectiveness.

The interactive, collab-
orative. participative
approach, often used by
behavioral scientists or OD
specialists serving as con-
sultants or facilitators of
organizational planning and
decision making, has much to
offer in overcoming some of
the difficulties an evalua-
tion may expect to face.
First, increasing an organi-
zatioros effectiveness
should increase the likeli-
hood that it will succeed in
implementing interventions
with a possibility of being
shown to be effective when
subjected to serious summa-
tive evaluation. Second, in
the OD process the evalua-
tor approaches an organiza-
tion in a manner that may
decrease the extent to which
he or she is perceived as an
alien invader. By helping

an organization clarify its
goals and objectives, by
assisting in creating open
communication about prob-
lems, and by fostering the
expectation that projects
will change and develop over
time, tne evaluator may come
ta oe consUilred more as an
insider, an tity to be
trusted to ( -ey useful
news. And, perspective
that informa )n. even
uncomfortable information,
is valuable in fostering
growth and confronting
important problems may
decrease the organization's
usual fear of evaluation.
Finally, the links between
OD and action research make
the interjection of formal
evaluation possible.

The Program Development
Evaluation model is in part
a descendent of an 00 method
previously used by the
Social Action Research Cen-
ter (Blanton E Alley. 1975)
in a series of projects to
manage and study social
change. This predecessors
called the Program Develop-
ment (PD) model, elas devel-
oped through attempts to
evaluate human service proj-
ects. In this model, feed-
back is a mechanism of proj-
ect development that
involves monitoring a proj-
ect's environment, the
implementation of strate-
gies, and the achievement of
goals. In practice, the
Program Development special-
ist focuses on interaction
with project implementers to
assist in assessing needs,
in articulating goals and
more specific abjectives in
analyzing a project's force-
field (environmental con-
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straints and resources), and

in developing strategies for

change or implementation.
Blanton and Alley (1975.
Chap. 7) distinguish three
kinds of evaluation possible
using PO concepts:
(a) evaluation of relevance.
(b) procedural evaluation.
and (c) outcome evaluation.
Although they discuss poten-
tial structures for outcome
evaluation, emphasis has
been placed primarily on
other aspects of the organi-
zation development process.
The 'PO model is illustrated
in Figure 1. In applica-
tion, great emphasis has been

put on the participatory
nature of this process and
on avoiding intrusive moni-
toring procedures to enhance
the credibility of evalua-
tion designs. Participation
and unobtrusiveness facili-
tate the implementation of

the planning portions of the
PO process and reduce the
possibility that PO will
become an unwelcome or bur-
densome appendage. Like
other forms of OD. PO empha-
sizes participatory planning
in part to foster normative-
reeducation and in part to
increase organizational and
individual competencies in
decision making and plan-
ning.

Action Research

Both OD and the present
evaluation have roots in
action research. Aceording
to French and Bell (1978),
the origins of action
research lie in the work of

Dewey (1933)..Collier
(1945), and Lewin (1946).
The roots of action
research, however, are
deeper than this. They can
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be traced back to the Baco-

nian formulation of the
scientific method, which
specified three steps:
(a) the formation of
hypotheses. (b) the empiri-
cal testing of the
hypotheses. and (c) the
acceptance or rejection of

the hypotheses (Deese.
1972). .Action is taken to
"twist the lion's tail" to
learn aoout nature. Since
Bacon, science has been
active rather than specula-
tive, historical, or reflec-
tive. Dewey translated the
scientific method of problem
solving for laypersons. and
Collier and Lewin both
applied the scientific
method to solving practical
social problems.

Collier, a commissioner
of Indian Affairs concerned
with improving race rela-
tions, wrote of action
research, claiming that:

Research and then more
research is essential to
the program, that in the
ethnic field research
can be made a tool of
action essential to all

other tools, indeed that
it ought to be the mas-
ter tool. But we had in
mind a particular kind
of research, or, if you
will, particular condi-
tions. We had in mind
research impelled from
central areas of needed
action. And since
action is by nature not
only specialized but
also iniegrative 9
our needed research must
be of the integrative
sort. Again, since the
findings of the research
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must be criticized by
them through their
experience, the adminis-
trator and the layman

,must themselves partici-
pate creatively in the
research, impelled as it
is from their own area
of need.
(Collier, 1945, cited by
French E Bell, 1978, o.

q4).

Broader attention was
called to action research by
Lewin, an eminent and
influential psychological
theorist with a keen inter-
est in the applications of
psychology. He saw that
cooperation between the
change agent (or field
worker) and the researcher
is important for both plan-
ning and management:

Planning starts usually
with something like a
general idea. For one
reason or another it
seems desirable to reach
a certain objective.

The first step, then,
is to examine the idea
carefully in the light
of the means available.
Frequently more fact-
finding about the situa-
tion is required. If
the first period of
planning is successful,
two items emerge: an
'overall plan' of how to
reach the objective and
a decision in regard to
the first step of the
action. Usually this
planning has also somew-
hat modified the origi-
nal idea. The next
period is devoted to
executing the first step
of the overall plan

(and) by certain

fact-findings
This fact-finding
has four functions. It
should evaluate the
action by showing
whether what has been
achieved is above or
below expectation. It
Should serve as a basis
for correctly planning
the next step, (for)
modifying the °overall
plan.° Finally, it gives
the planners a chance to
learn, that is, to
gather new general
insight regarding
the strength or weakness
of certain tech-
niques of action.

Rational social man-
agement, therefore, pro-
ceeds in a spiral of
steps each of which is
composed of a circle of
planning, action, and
fact-finding about the
result of the action.

(Lewin, 1947, pp
333-334).

'rThis sequential and spi-
raling model of problem
solving is now widely used
in organizational develop-
ment eff-orts, and has been
applfed in a variety of
industrial, human service,
and educational action
research prOjects; and it
appears to be at the heart
of Tharp and Gallimore's
(n.d.) Evaluation Succes-
sion model.

Several varieties of
activity are often called
action research (Chein,
Cook, C Harding, 1948).
Sometimes the effort is lim-
ited to diagnosis and recom-
mendations; sometimes
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organizations or project
implementers carry out the
entire process; sometimes
records or diaries of
actions taken and their per-
ceived effects are main-
tained. As Tharp and Galli-
more (n.d.) note, there are
several ways of "knowing."
each appropriate to differ-
ent stages in the develop-
ment of a program. What
they call "experimentation."
"qualitative/personal know-
ing." "data guidance." and
"program evaluation" are all
useful in program develop-
ment and evaluation. 4ut
the variety of action
research most productive of
trustworthy knowledge is
experimental actipn
research. Unfortunately,
experimental action research
is also the most difficult
to perform, because it
requires the conditions
necessary for confident
inference (see the preceding
chapter), and a stable set
of interventions that the
organization knows how to
and can implement in testa-
ble form. Seldom do 00
efforts aim to implement
experimental action
research, largely because it

is so difficult. Implement-
ing experimental action
research is, however, a
chief aim of the School
Action Effectiveness- Study.
Evaluation must be coordi-
nate rather than subordinate
to problem solving; solving
problems without learning
how or why they were solved
will not accomplish the aims
of the Alternative Education
Program or of SAES.
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The POE Structure

To conduct the School
Action Effectiveness Study,
we have built on the Program
Development model, but have
altered it in major ways to

make this 30 tool Ribre

appropriate for an evalua-
tion. In particular. the
POE model emphasizes to a
far greater extent
(a) theory. (b) measurement.
and (c) experimental or qua-
si-experimental design. In

addition, some terms (most
notably "objectives") have
been redefined, and a struc-
ture for documenting project
implementation has been
added. At the same time,
the new structure retains
the action research emphasis
on a cycle of development
activity that was central to

PO.

The resulting Program
Oevelopment Evaluation
model, illustrated in Figure
2, thus incorporates theory
as an explicit component,
gives measureable goals and
objectives a more hard-nosed
meanings incorporates plan-
ning for evaluation imple-
mentation in the same way
that planning for any other
aspect of a project is
incorporated, and allows
project implementers and
evaluators to monitor criti-
cal benchmarks in the imple-
mentation of any strategy to

create change. The princi-
Pal concepts involved in the
POE struzture are listed in

Table I. and each is elabo-
rated below.
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POE Concegts

The Alternative Education
Program involves a common
set of goals; directed pri-
marily at the problems of
delinquency, dropout, and
nonattendance in school.
But a fundamental tenet of
the action research paradigm
is that the implementers of
an individual project should
be actively involved in
creating the research proj-
ect and setting its goals.
FtIrthermore, seldom do the
aims of any particular
action project overlap fully
with the aims of the sponsor
of this program. Therefore,
interaction with each proj-
ect must begin with an
exploration of its intent.

Problems and Goals. Most
organizations, and most
projects have multiple
aimS. Within the POE frame-
work, a general or overarch-
ing aim is called a goal. A
goal is the obverse of a
problem; it specifies how
the level of the problem may
be measured and therefore
how one may know if progress
is being made. Several sec-
ondary questions are impor-
tant when discussing goals.
The first question--how each
goal may be measured--serves
to reduce ambiguity and ena-
ble evaluation. The second
question serves to promote
realistic planning; it asks
when a project can realisti-
cally expect to make a sub-
stantial difference. And
the third question, essen-
tial im-eX-perimental or qua-
si-experimental action
research, asks how one may
know that the project itself
was responsible for progress
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towards the goal. These
qdestions are, of course,
steps toward involving proj-
ect implementers in the
design of the evaluation.

Theory. Actions are
taken for reasons that are
either articulated or unar-
ticulated. The PUE struc-
ture is a vehicle for making
theory explicit. This is
useful because, as the Panel
on Research on Rehabilita-
tive Techniques (Martin.
Sechrest. C Redner, 1981)
notes:

In attempting to solve
any problem, a clear
idea of the nature of
the problem, its causes,
and developmental pro-
cesses is vital. In the
absence af an adequate
conceptual framework

the rush of enthusiasm
for an interesting
intervention is likely
to short-circuit consid-
eration of these fac-
tors. The result is .

efforts that may be
unrelated to the causes
of crimes ignore the
most suitable target
populations, and fail to
consider questions' of
optimal timing and
strength of the inter-
vention. The adoption
of a theoretical frame-
work necessarily prompts
consideration of the
above factors and, one
hopes, thoughtful devel-
opment and implementa-
tion of 4, . interven-
tions, thereby
increasing the chances
for effectiveness
(p. 29).



Theory helps to organize
knowledge and to communi-
cate, it provideS a 40-de
for action, and it assists
in developing and assessing
interventions. "Once a
basic proolem is stated in
theoretical terms, planners
have an explicit foundation
on which to build an inter-
vention strategy and from
which to derive a research
strategy in conjunction with
the intervention" (Martin et
a).. 1981. p. 34; cf.
Glaser. 1980). In short, an
explicit theory provides a
template for project imple-
menters' use in building
their interventions, as well
as a template by which both
implementers and researchers
can assess those interven-
tions. Therefore. the POE
process calls for deliberate
and careful consideration of
the question. "Why do these
problems exist?"

Objectives. In the lan-
guage of POE, an objective
is an intermediary outcome
that a project's theory of
action implies is impor-
tant.cl> Like goals. objec-
tives must be stated in mea-
surable terms.

Some examples may hell
make the distinction between
goals and objectives clear.
Suppose thatt'a change agent
wishes to decrease the death
rate due to gastroenteritis
in a rural society. The
change agent theorizes that
the suffering and death are
due to the contamination of
village water supplies with
the cholera micro-organism.
This theory might suggest a
campaign to chlorinate
wells, with the objective of
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decreasing this
contamination. The objec-
tive would be measured by
laboratory analyses of
well-water samples to deter-
mine the levels of microbial
contamination, and the goal
might be measured by counts
of deaths per 100000 popu-
lation due to gastroenteri-
tis. Another change agent
might see the praolem somew-
hat differently. This sec-
ond change agent may theor-
ize that the suffering and
death are due to poor envi-
ronmental sanitation:
Because few villagers use
sanitary latrines, well
water is easily contaminated
and the cholera micro-organ-
ism spreads from infected to
uninfected persons. This
theory might suggest an
environmental sanitation
campaign directed at per-
suading villagers to con-,
struct sanitary latrines and
sanitary wells. The objec-
tive now involves villager
behavior, and might be meas-
ured by the preportion of
households using sanitary
latrines and water from pro-
tected wells. A theory can,
of course, suggest multiple
interventions and multiple
objectives. The second
change agent's theory would
also reasonably imply chlo-
rination of wells and
assessments of well water.
The more comprehensive 3
theory, the more complex the
array ot interventions and
oojectives it is likely to
saggest.

Change agents could
develop theories at many
levels to explain the prob-
lem of cholera deaths, and
each level would suggest
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somewhat different
interventions. To continue
the examples, change agents
might attribute the problem
to (a) normative beliefs in
village societies that cur-
rent standards of environ-
mental sanitation are ade-
quate. (b) the poverty and
segregation of the rural
people, which deprive them
of the resources to build
sanitary devices and concen-
trates them so that they are
at high risk. (c) social
stratification that allows
only an elite merchant class
access to sufficient
resources to enjoy a sani-
tary environment.
(d) stratification in the
world system that enables
capitalist countries to keep
countries with rural rubber-
tapping populations impover-
ished and the cost of raw
materials low. Each of
these theories may have con-
siderable validity. Yet
each would imply different
interventions to solve the
problem, ranging from dump-
ing chlorine in wells to
overthrowing the capitalist
world system. No single
cholera prevention project
is likely to attempt inter-
ventions at all of these
levels, and so will not have
objectives at each level. A

project's theory of
action--tle theory that
drives its interventions--is
the theory that is relevant
in specifying objectives.

Again, answers to ques-
tions--how objectives may be
measured. when effects are
to be expected. and how one
may know that the interven-
tion caused the effects--
-serve to create the evalua-
tion design.
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Intervention. An inter-
vention is an action taken
to achieve an objective or
set of objectives. Ordinar-
ily, it is a major component
of a project. The term is
often synonymous with
"change." "treatment." or
"component." Some interven-
tions are aimed at changing
the behavior, attitudes, or
status of individual people;
others are aimed at changing
the behavior of an organiza-
tion or collectivity.<2> An
iatervention is a process,
action, structure, rule. or
substance that a project
applies or puts in place to
achieve an objective or set
of objectives, and therefore
to move closer to achieving
its goal(s). An interven-
tion may be chemical, physi-
cal, biological, behavioral,
social, political, or struc-
tural.

Forcefield. A forcefield
is the social-psychological
field that immediately sur-
rounds a decision or action.
It includes the forces that
compel or restrain against
alternative actions. as they
are perceived by an indivi-
dual or corporate actor.
The notion of a forcefield
clmes from Lewin's (1951)
ideas about the field of
forces influencing action.
A, examination or analysis
of an organization's force-
field, especially one that
focuses on the field in
terms of the resources
available and the obstacles
to action, is frequently
useful for four reasons:
(a) By focusing on the
organization's perceptions
of environmental influences,
the nature of these percep-
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tions becomes explicit ano
open to scrutiny, revision,
ammendation, supplementa-
tion, and test. (b) A com-
plete account of obstacles
and resources decreases the
likelihood that either pit-
falls or potentials will be
overlooked in the develoo-
ment of a project.
(c) Using knowledge of the
influences in the project's
environment helps to capi-
talize on opportunities or
arrangements that go beyond
the resources under a proj-
ect's direct control.
(d) Alternative strategies
-or plans to implement any
intervention can be.created
and assessed in the context
of the forcefield.<3)

Practical guidanceion
working with an orgranization
tp analyze its forcefield is
provided by Blanton Alley
(1975. 103-113). .

3ecause initial analyses
of a forcefield may be
objectively incorrect,
because perceptions change
over time, and because the
action of a project may
alter its forcefield, the
dynamic nature of the field
is to be expected. A sensi-
ble practice, therfore, is
to renew forcefield analysis
periodically, especially
when any strategy being exe-
cuted on the basis of an
initial forcefield analysis
is not working well.

Strateuies. Strategies
are plans.(4) According to
the PDE model, strategies
are developed from a force-
field analysis, just as
objectives and interventions
derive from a theory of
action about a problem.
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Several possible strategies
for implementing a project
or one of its component
interventions are likely to
exist. The task for project
implementers and those who
are attempting to facilitate
strategy development is to
create a plan that is per-
ceived as feasible and
attractive. If a critical
path in some plan is blocked
and no way around the obsta-
cle is perceived, the plan
is not a good one. Alterna-
tive paths that objectively
exist but have not been per-
ceived will not be followed.
(This point illustrates why
thorougn and creative force-
field analysis is helpful.)
A strategy that appears
workable will make use of an
organization's resources to
overcome the obstacles to

implementation. Such a
strategy may involve
(a) moving around an obsta-
cle, (b) decreasing the
strength of the forces work-
ing against implementation.
(c) turning an obstacle into
a resource. or (d) involve a
strategy in which the obsta-
cle is irrelevant and need
not be overcome.

A fully articulated stra-

tegy is composed of two
kinds of elements: critical
benchmarks and tasks.

Critical benchmarks.
critical benchmark is a key

decision, agreement action,
or arrangement necessary to

move forward, with a plan. A

benchmark is much like a
gate that must be opened to
move along a path.<!;) If the
gate does not open, progress
in executing the strategy is

blocked. The locations of
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these benchmarks (or the
nature of them) are made
clear in the process of ana-
lyzing the forcefield around
an intervention. For exam-
ple, the forcefield analysis
about a project's efforts to
provide in-service training
for teachers might imply
that an obstacle lies in
teacher unwillingness to
participate in training out-
side of normal working
hours, and that a resource
is C.,f..! authority of the
deputy superintendent of
schools to grant release
time and to allocate the
funds for substitute
instructors. The deputy
superintendent's agreement
to grant release time and to
authorize the expendfiure
for substitute teachers
would then become a critical
benchmark. The deputy
superintendent is a gate-
keeper (tewih,c_1947, p. 333)
whose psychology must be
examined to learn how to get
the gate opened.

Specifying when a criti-
cal benchmark is to be
accomplished provides a man-
agement tool. Any strategy
will require a temporal or
logical sequence of mile-
stone't that must be met. In
this example, a failure to
accomplish this critical
benchmark would signal the
need to devise a new stra-
tegy for getting the train-
ing done, or the need to
seek an alternative to
training.

Tasks. The second pai-t
of a strategy is the collec-
tion of tasks required to
execute it. A task state-
ment specificies who will do

what by when.(6> Specifying
a person to be responsible
for executing a particular
task, even when a group will
be involved, promotes clar-
ity. And specifying when a
task is expected to be com-
pleted is an additional man-
agement tool.

Critical benchmarks and
tasks both serve important
,functions in project manage-
ment and worker reinforce-
ment: They serve to guide
an organization's efforts.
They provide one kind of
objective standard of
achievement. A lack of such
objective standards
"deprives the workers
of their legitimate desire
for satisfaction on a real-
istic basis. Under these
circumstances, satisfaction
or dissatisfaction with
(one's) own achievement
becomes mainly a question of
temperament (Lewin. 19469 p.
35) ."

Deve1o2ment. At the very
heart of the POE model is
the expectation that projeCt
development will be an ongo-
ing process, and that the
project's environment is
dynamic. Only an effete
organization is immobile, at
equilibrium. Tension,
reassessment, review,
replanning, and changes in
actions taken are the hall-
marks of vigorous projects.
Consequently, PDE is a
cyclical process of action
research as progress is made
towards achieving goals and
objectives (or as goals and
objectives are redefined),
as new information becomes
available, and as the envi-
ronment changes.



Development occurs
largely through the use of
information. Information
about the achievement or
nonachievement of critical
benchmarks signals that the
forcefield has been usefully
understood, or that develop-
mental effort is required to
reassess the organization's
forcefield. Information
that an objective is being
achieved signals that an
intervention is effective,
and information that an
objective is not being
achieved signals a reconsid-
eration of the appropriate-
ness, strength, or fidelity
of the intervention, and
prompts new planning.
Information that there is
progress towards a goal sig-
nals that the organization
is on the right track.
Information that there is no
progress towards the goal

may signal several things,
depending on the pattern of

other feedback. If inter-
ventions are being imple-
mented as intended and they
are achieving their objec-
tives, the theory is called
into question. If objec-
tives are not being met,
either the theory or integ-
rity of the intervention, or
both, should be scrutinized.
Success in bringing about
elusive objectives and solv-
ing serious problems is not
to be expected at once. But
the PDE structure is
intended to provide interim
feedback on progress to ena-
ble a strengthening of the
project.

Evaluation. The POE
structure is intended to
facilitate several kinds of
evaluation. The explication

POE

of a theory of action allows

an assessment of its plausi-
bility and an assessment of

the plausibility or strength
of the project's planned
interventions in light of

the.theory.

By tracking the achieve-
ment of critical benchmarks,
the structure allows assess-
ment of the integrity with
which an intervention is

executed--it provides evalu-
ators and project managers
with feedback on progress
towards executing strate-
gies. These are key ele-
ments of formative evalua-

_ tin.
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The POE structure is also
intended to facilitate rig-

orous summative evalua-
tion--it is experimental
action research (Chein.
Cook. E Harding. 1948) or at

least quasi-experimental
action research. It repeat-
edly asks the question. "How
do you know your interven-
tion (project) made the dif-

ference?" The implementa-
tion of an evaluation design
is treated in the same way
as the implementation of any

other intervention. Essen-
tially. the PDE model
assumes that evaluation is
an essential component of
effective project develop-
ment and should receive
coordinate effort with other
aspects of project implemen-

tation. Therefore, force-
field analysis is performed
for design and data collec-
tion issues just as it is

for any other project compo-
nent. decause project
implementers are involved in

the research design and in

the specification of the
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research questions. their
commitment to strong evalua-
tion is expected to
increase. And, because the
forcefield analysis focuses
on the project implementers°
own forcefield--their per-
ceptions of the possi-
ble--the immediate environ-
ment of the evaluation is
taken into account when the
evaluation is designed per-
haps mitigating some of the
resistance to evaluation
activities commonly encoun-
tered among implementers.

Limitations and Potential
Criticisms

The POE structure in its
current state of development
has some limitations,
creates some tensions, and
is open to criticism. The
most important appear to be
that it is complex it is
time and expertise inten-
sive, it does not yet
directly assess the strength
and fidelity of interven-
tions, it fails to com-
pletely resolve the tensions
summative evaluation causes
for project implementers, it
is an imperfect mechanism
for coping with the separate
goals of project sponsors
and implementing organiza-
tions when these are not
completely in accord, and it
confronts researchers and
implementers with tough
decisions involving the
sacrifice of rigorous
research designs in order to
achieve some aspect of proj-
ect implementation.

7
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Time and Talent

The human behavior
required to successfully
implement the POE model is
complex, and the model's
implementation calls for a
large investment of human
resources. Use of the PDE
structure calls for high
levels of interpersonal com-
petency, tact, patience,
communication skill, and
understanding of group rela-
tions in organizations. In
addition, it calls for a
thorough understanding oF
evaluation methodsmeasure-
ment. Social science theory .
experimental and quasi-ex-
perimental methods statis-
tics, and rigid adherence to
schedules. Ironically, this
combination of competencies
are rarely found in one and
the same person, suggesting
that a team of workers may
be required to conduct
action evaluation using POE.
Furthermore, the cyclical or
developmental natures of PDE
requires constant (or at
least frequent periodic)
attention, monitoring,
updating and information
communication. This inten-
sive and taxing brocess goes
beyond the effort typically
expended in an evaluation.

Some trade-offs are
likely to be involved in
staffing an evaluation using
the POE model. Finding
staff members with the
requisite skills can be dif-
ficult, implying that train-
ing will be required. Our
experience implies that
para-professionals can func-
tion effectively using the
model, but that they will
require assistance with the



more technical evaluation
and statistical issues. It

also implies that social
scientists trained primarily
in research methodology,
statistics, and theory can
successfully implement the
model, but that they require
a different kind of addi-
tional training to 00 so.
By using training to develop
competencies, and a staff
composed of persons with
diverse skills, personnel
costs may be kept relatively
low despite the scarcity of

persons with all the compe-
tencies required.

Strength and Fidelit/

The PDE model makes pos-
sible the assessment of

strength and fidelity
through judgments about the-
oretical plausibility and

benchmark monitoring. This
assessment can occur in two

ways. First, project imple-
menters can assess the con-
sistency of their interven-
tions and objectives with
the theory of action under-
lying their project. That
is, a project implementer
can determine whether the
objectives sought accord
with the theory, and whether

the interventions planned
will plausibly achieve the

project's objectives. In

short, theory is a template
for making judgments about
the appropriateness of
interventions and objectives
that project implementers
can use to quality control
their own projects. Second,
observers of a project can
assess its a_Eriori strength
by determining whether the

planned interventions will
plausibly lead to the objec-
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tives or goals of the
project by assessing them in
comparison to state-of-the
art theories in the field
and the history of similar
projects that have been con- 1

ducted in the past.

In implementing POE in
the past, we have not, how-
ever, typically attempted to
observe directly the admin-
istratiOn of treatments or

the conduct of interven-
tions. As the utility of
"manipulation checks" in
experimental social psychol-

ogy implies, the direct
assessment of treatments
would be desirable. The

Tharp and Gallimore (n.d.)

account of evaluation suc-
cession implies that moni-
toring the integrity of

ilterventions is more impor-

tant in some stages of the
development of a project
than in others. At some
points in a project's devel-
opment, evaluation issues
will have to do with ideas

for interventions or with
strategies for getting an

innovation adopted. At

other points, evaluation
issues will have to do with
the integrity of the inter-
vention's implementation and

with the assessment of

effectiveness.

Accordingly we plan to
pay more attention to the
documentation of interven-
tions as implemented where
appropriate in the Future.

This documentation may take

the form of detailed manuals
for the administration of

treatments or programs;
descriptions of the charac-
teristics of staff and tar-
get groups; and accounts of
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the duration and scheduling
of treatments or events,
treatment protocols, or pro-
portion of the population
serveda In many cases
direct observation or mini-
ethnographies may be help-

Some shift in emphasis in
the application of ther_PDE
model is desirable, be-cause
in the first year of this
evaluation we have focused
primarily on the steps lead-
ing to the adoption of a
practice or innovation
rather on the steps leading
to the integrity of the
innovation once "adopted."
One minor shift in emphasis
to increase the ability of
the POE model to assess
integrity is to give more
emphasis to those aspects of
project planning that are
aimed at achieving integrity
of an intervention. For
example. POE plans could
easily include strategies to
develop manuals to guide
service delivery. the making
of diagnoses, and the train-
ing of staff. Similarly,
POE plans could include
strategies to monitor staff
performance, provide incen-
tive structures to keep per-
formance according to speci-
fications, and the like.
The implementation of those
strategies would l,ikely have
two consequences: (a) the
plans and their execution
would increase the integrity
of the intervention. and
(b) the information gener-
ated by the implementation
of these plans would
describe the integrity of
interventions.

Tensions

Tension appears endemic
in summative evaluation
efforts. Too often in the
past, evaluation has been
used as a tool for cancel-
ling a project--even when
positive evaluations could
not reasonably be expected
at an early stage of project
developeent. Tension is
also created by the inhe-
rently political environment
of action projects and by
environments where the suc-
cessful project does not

-rock the boat. Rigorous
evaluation requires the
expenditure of time and
money, and often implies the
necessity of arrengements
that are disruptive.
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Divergent Goals

Although the PDF struc-
ture is explicitly designed
to focus on the goals and
objectives of an action
projects at present the
goals and objectives,of the
sponsoring organization must
be overlaid on these proj-
ect-specific aims--and the
overlap is sometimes imper-
fect. This is not a problem
for an organization conduct-
ing its own development
effort, but it creates
resentment or resistance in
some cases when a sponsor
needs evaluation information
that goes beyond what the
implementing organization
sees as relevant.

Tradeoffs and Research Rigor

Program development eval-
uation is value laden. Par-
ticipation of project imple-
menters is a fundamental



principle in the PDE
process; pursuit of the
goals and objectives of' the
implementing organization
are generally assumed to be
desirable (although open to
question). Furthermore, an
aim of POE is'to develop the
implementing organization's
capacity to accomplish its
aims. Therefore, evaluatbrs
and implementers collaborate
in evaluativon design, ques-
tion formulation, and plan-

ning. As a result, evalua-
tors extensively intervene
in project development--in-
deed they become a part of

the project.

Some evaluators (Perloff,
1979) see this as undesira-
ble in a summative evalua-
tion because it raises ques-
tions about the
generalizability of the
results to situations where
evaluators are absent. In

addition, just as evaluation
needs sometimes intrude in

project operations by creat-
ing new taSkS or StrUCtutal
arrangements, the pursuit of
a project's programmatic
activities very often
results in compromises in
research design. As Deutsch
(1968. p. 466) says. "The
danger that confronts the
research worker in such
situations is the possibil-
ity that his research design
or methodology will be
sacrificed to the achieve-
ment of the social-action
objective."

This "danger" may account
in part for the reluctance
academic social scientists
have shown to participate in
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action research. This dan-

ger seems a small price to
Pay in exchange for the
opportunity action research
creates to contribute to the
solution of social problems,
although the tradeoffs
involving evaluation rigor

are painful. In short. the
POE model is no panacea for

this tough problem.

Complexity

The PDE model is complex.
A comparison of this model
with the PD model (Blanton &
Alley. 1975) discussed ear-
lier is sufficient to show

that the-lintreased emphasis
on measurement. evaluation
design, and theory and the
introduction of critical
benchmarks, have resulted in

a more cumbersome tool.
Unfortunately, each Compo-
nent of the model seems at

oresent to be useful and
desirable in an effort such

as the School Action Effec-
tiveness Study. leverthe-
less, this increased com-
plexity suggests that a more
streamlined model is appro-
priate when doing short-term
organizational development
interventions. Just learn-
ing the meaning of all the
terms involved in the PDE
structure is a large task.

Consequently for many brief
organization development
interventions, the selective
use of those portions of the
POE structure that seem to

be the most relevant for the
problem at hand is more
appropriate than attempting
to use all parts of the
model.
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Practical Aulisnion

Summarizing experience
with the use of the POE
model is difficult. Because
the model was created for
this evaluation, experience
in its use is limited. Tes-
timonial evidence suggests
that one or another part of -
this process is useful to
project implementers in
defining their own jobs in
formulating plans, and in
clarifying their intentions.
Testimonial evidence also
suggests that the entire
process is sometimes viewed
as burdensome. On the
whole, this structure seems
a clear improvement over
some more traditional evalu-
ations because it-involves
implementers in evaluation
planning, because it expli-
citly attempts to build sum-
mative evaluation structures
based on an organization's
forcefield, and because it
focuses on goals and objec-
tives of concern to imple-
menters.

The greatest virtues of
the PDE model appear to be
(a) its ability to elicit
clear statements of the
theory of action underlying
a project. (b) its ability
to elaborate clear measura-
ble intervening outcomes, or
objectives, useful in
assessing the effectiveness
of interventions. (c) its
ability to provide project
implementers with the tools
to assess their own efforts
by measuring interventions
against theory and objec-
tives. (d) its ability to
generate strategies per-
ceived as feasible to imple-
menters based on the diver-
gent thinking that takes

Place in forcefield analy-
sis. (e) its ability to
involve project implementers
in the evaluation,enterprise
by engaging them in the spe-
cification of measurable
goals and objectives, and in
the creation of evaluation
designs. (f) its ability to
provide short-term assess-
ments of progress through
the monitoring of critical
benchmarks and tasks.
(9) its ability to enable
evaluators to understand the
nature of a project by
translating implementer's
ideas into a structured lan-
guage of action research.and
(h) its ability.to serve as
a structure for communica-
tion between researchers and
practitiOnerS 'that tb' tOfWe'
extent enables practitioners
to become researchers hy
engaging in the study of
their own actions.

To some degree POE makes
rigorous evaluation more
attractive to imptementing
organizations despite its
inability to make it truly
palatable to all of them.
IdeallY, practice and evalu-
ation would be merged. into a
single enterprise in which
rigorous research becomes an
integral component of pro-
gram operation. It is
unrealistic to think that
most practioners will ever
acquire all of the technical
skills required to systemat-
ically conduct rigorous
research on their activities
(just as in is unrealistic
to expect most researchers
to become adroit practition-
ers). In addition, truely
rigorous research is not
always called for in the
development of a project.
When rigorous evaluation iv
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called for, however. the PDE

structure involving the col-
laboration of researchers
and implementers appears
helpful. Program Develop-
ment Evaluation does not
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successfully resolve many of

the sources of tension in

merging action with evalua-
tion, and it is a taxing
procedure for the evaluator,
but it is progress.
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Footnotes

I. This use differs from some other common uses of the
word objective--especially the usage of this term to imply a
more specific restatement of a goal. A goal must itself be
stated explicitly and measurably,. Diffuse statements of
general or difficult-to-specify aims might be caTled mis-
sions, but such vague aims are not to be confused with the
crisp clear statements sought when specifying goals and
objectives.

2. Sometimes, a theory may imply a change in organiza-
tional structure as an objectives but objectives stated in
structural terms should be carefully scrutinized to make
sure they are not statements of interventions. If..for
example, the government of a country were experiencing major
civil unrest, it may assume that the problem is due to a
lack of respect for government. It might then impose mar-
tial law in an attempt to restore civil order. Martial law,
a structural changes might neither establish respect for
government (an objective) nor civil order. If the estab-
lishment of martial law were viewed as an objective rather
than as an intervention, useful information would be lost.
Viewing martial law as an intervention is more useful.
Similarly, the revolutionaries in this same country may want
to overthrow the government (an intervention) presumably to
achieve some objective, such as freedom, more equitable dis-
tribution of wealth, or a more satisfactory relation of
workers to the mode of production. The distinction between
a revolt and its objectives is an important one. Success-
fully implemented revolutions do not always increase free-
dom.

Accordingly the POE structure makes a distinction between
the objectives an intervention is intended to achi-ve and
the intervention itself.

3. Forcefield analysis is useful to evaluators and proj-
ect managers for an additional reason. Mapping the history
of changes in the forcefield provides insight of potential
general utility in planning future projects.

4. Strategies are used here as Lewin (1947) used the term
mover-all plan." Such an overall plan is composed of steps
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taken in succession, the consequences of each of which is in

principle discoverable.

5. The concept of critical benchmark was incorporated in

the POE model at the suggestion of J. Douglas Grant. A cri-

tical benchmark is what Lewin (1947) called a "gate." "The

constellation of the forces before and after the gate region
are decisively different in such a way that the passing or
not passing of a unit through the whole channel depends to a

_high degree on what happens in the gate region (p. 332)."

6. Tasks are related to what Lewin (1947) termed "action
steps." but differ slightly as used here. The PDE model
recognizes that a succession of tasks, any one of which may
be fairly trivial in nature, are necessary to achieve some

critical benchmarks. Often, however, strategies are suffi-
ciently complex and the management of their execution suffi-
ciently problematical that-the specification of a number of
tasks or "action steps" is a useful planning tool.



Figure 1

The Program Development Model
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Figure 2

The Program Development Evaluation
Model
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Table 1

PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT EVALUATION CONCEPTS

PROBLEMS: WHAT ARE THE MAJOR PROBLEMS, AND WHICH OF THESE ARE YOU ATTEMPTING
TO ADDRESS?

GOALS: WHAT LONG-RANGE GOALS IS YOUR PROGRAM DESIGNED TO REACH?

(a) HOW CAN YOU MEASURE EACH GOAL? (HOW WILL YOU KNOW WHEN YOU HAVE
REACHED EACH GOAL?

(b) WHEN DO YOU EXPECT TO HAVE MADE A SUBSTANTIAL DIFFERENCE?

(c) HOW WILL YOU KNOW YOUR PROGRAM MADE THE DIFFERENCE?

THEORY: WHY DO THE PROBLEMS EXIST?

OBJECTIVES: WHAT MEASURABLE CHANGES IN BEHAVIOR, ATTITUDE, OR ORGANIZATIONAL
STRUCTURE DO YOU EXPECT TO BRING ABOUT?

(a) HOW CAN YOU MEASURE EACH OBJECTIVE?

(b) WHEN DO YOU EXPECT TO HAVE MADE A SUBSTANTIAL DIFFERENCE?

(c) HOW WILL YOU KNOW YOUR PROGRAM MADE THE DIFFERENCE?

INTERVENTIONS: WHAT ARE THE MAJOR PROGRAM COMPONENTS DESIGNEDITO ACHIEVE
THESE OBJECTIVES?

FORCE FIELD ANALYSIS: WHAT RESOURCES po YOU HAVE AVAILABLE TO'IMPLEMENT
YOUR INTERVENTIONS?

WHAT OBSTACLES DO YOU ANTICIPATE ENCOUNTERING IN
THE IMPLEMENTATION OF YOUR INTERVENTIONS?

CRITICAL BENCHMARKS: WHAT SPECIFIC
MAJOR CHANGES MUST OCCUR TO
IMPLEMENT YOUR INTERVENTIONS,
AND WHEN MUST THEY OCCUR?
(What needs to happen by when
to get your interventions
implemented?)

STRATEGIES: WHAT DEVELOPMENTAL
STEPS WILL YOU TAKE?

TASKS: WHO WILL DO WHAT BY WHEN?
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Students and Teachers in Context: The Measures used in the

School Action Effectiveness Study

Gary D. Gottfredson, Deborah K. Ogawa, Donald E. Rick-

ert. Jr.. and Denise C. Gottfredson

Measurement is a central
component of sound program
development efforts. and
measurement is essential in

program evaluation. This
report is 3 guide to using
and interpreting measures of

school climate and indivi-
dual social development that

may have broad applicability
in school improvement
efforts. It serves as a
manual to help school admin-
istrators, counselors, psy-
chologists teachers, and
school boards interpret sur-
vey information about school
climates and about the char-
acteristics of students and

teachers.

Why Measure?

Every good administrator
has some way Of taking the

pulse of his or her organi-
zation--of sensing when
things are going well, when
progress is being made, and

of detecting problems or

We are grateful for the com-
ments of Michael Cook on a
draft of this chapter. The
development of this report
was sponsored in part by

Grant No. NIE-G-80-0113 from

the National Institute of

Education. U.S. Department
of Education. The opinions
expressed are solely the
authors', and do not neces-
sarily reflect the positions
or policies of any agency.
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areas where change is

needed. Measurement is a
technique for making that

kind of assessment. Class-
room teachers routinely give
tests to measure their stu-
dents' progress in various
curricular areas. This
guides them in moving on to

new curriculum, in re-empha-
sizing weak areas, and in

meeting the educational
needs of individual stu-

dents. On a larger scale,
economists routinely measure
consumer prices and unem-
ployment rates to help moni-
tor the state of the econ-
omy.

In education, measurement
has traditionally focused
mostly on student ability,
achievement, and interests.
Educational decision-makers
now have a large tool-kit of
instruments to make measure-
ou?nts in these areas. These
'..ypes of educational meas-
.rement have become so fam-
iliar to us that we now take
them largely for granted.
They help in making scores
of decisions related to

counseling placement, and
instruction, and are regular
featores in the landscape of(

educational evaluation.

These well-worn tools are
limited, however, to a few

areas. In other areas of
concern to the education
decision-maker, our measur-
ing tools are less well
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developed. In some areas,
such as psychosocial devel-
opment there are a variety
of measuring devices availa-
ble, but they are at present
used primarily by the educa-
tional or psychological
researcher. In this area we
have, for example, Holland
and Baird's (1968) Interper-
sonal Competency Scale, the
Greenberger. Campbell, Sor-
ensen. and O'Connor, J.
(1971) Psychosocial Maturity
Inventory, a variety of
self-esteem scales, several
measures of internal-exter-
nal control, and other simi-
lar measures. All of these
devices are potentially use-
ful to the educational deci-
sion-maker in assessing
interventions aimed at the
specific characteristics of
individuals that they pur-
portedly measure.

Efforts have also been
made to develop measures of
school or classroom climate.
Perhaps the best known examr
ples of climate measures in
the educational area are the
commercially av.Alable
scales produced by Moos and
Trickett (1974). These
scales are intended to meas-
ure structure, orderliness,
and so forth. Unfortu-
nately, they suffer from
technical psychometric limi-
tations (Richards. 1978),
which result in needlessly
confounding the measurement
of environments with the
measurement of individual
differences within the envi-
ronment. Furthermore, they
are insufficiently compre-
hensive for the present pur-
poses. But the measurement
of school climates can now
be improved by beilding on
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the research of Moos (1976)9
Stern (1970)9 Astin and Hol-
land (1961)9 and Gottfredson
and Daiger (1979), as well
as the practical work of Fox
and associates (1974).

A comprehensive and prac-
tically oriented set of cli-
mate measures tan be of
great value to educational
decision-makers by making
organizational diagnosis
feasible. A comprehensive
diagnosis of this type is
useful in organizational
self-study and for program
planning because it can
point out the strengths and
weaknesseS of a school's
climate. And, a comprehen-
sive climate assessment is
of/value in assessing pro-
gress toward improving the
climate, in detecting
changes in the climate due
to "naturally occurring"
events, and evaluating
school improvement efforts.

Measuring Individuals and
Organizations

This chapter describes a
two-tiered set of measures
devised to meet the needs of
those educational decision-
makers who seek to improve
education for individual
students, or to improve
school climate more gener-
ally. One tier assesses the
characteristics of indivi-
dual students and individual
teachers that are relevant
to organizational climate,
or to important personal
outcomes. The other con-
sists of school-level cli-
mate measures that directly
assess some important dimen-
sions in which schools vary.
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The measures are divided
into these two classifica-
tions for an important rea-
son. We nave all experi-
enced differences in the
psychosocial climates of
different organizations and

we can easily appreciate
that organizations differ in

the environments that they
provide. Yet we also know
that different individuals
often have different views
of the characteristics of
the same organization.
Therefore, in assessing a
given climate, it is impor-
tant to average across many
different reports-in essence
treating individual differ-
ences as error. These dif-
ferences are, however, the
very reason we measure ilidi-

viduals. Accordingly, two
distinct sets of measures
are called for. Besides the
generalized assessments. ,

individual measures are
needed for personalizing
instruction and for compar-
ing the effectiveness of
alternative educational
treatments.

The measures described
here were developed specifi-
cally for the School Action
Effectiveness Study (SAES)
because no comprehensive and
psychometrically adequate
battery was available else-
where. They are rooted
directly in a program of
research on delinquency and
school environments con-
ducted over the past several
years at the Center for
Social Organization of
Schools. The instruments
used are oased in part on
those used in the National
Institute of Education's
(1978) Safe School Study,
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instruments suggested by Fox

and associates (1974). the

School Initiative Evaluation
questionnaires, and a number
of other instruments used in

major social surveys in
recent years. In addition,
relevant items (with neces-
sary modifications) from
other devices are used.
Decisions about useful meas-
ures are based on a review
of the goals and objectives
of the particular alterna-
tive education project being
evaluated. on Gottfredson's
(1981b) account of delin-
quency theory and strategies
for organizational change,
and on many discussions with
action project person-
nel--using the Program
Development Evaluation
framework--of the goals and
objectives of their particu-
lar school change efforts.

Some Essential Psichometric
Concepts

In order to use the meas-
ures about to be described
in an informed manner, it is
important to understand sev-
eral ideas: (a) the rela-
tive nature of psychosocial
measurement, (b) reliability
and (c) construct valid-
ity.<1> The following para-
graphs review these ideas.

Relative Measurement

We have relatively few
absolute measures in social
science. In other words,
simple counts of "units" of
achievement or interpersonal
competency or fairness are
impossible to obtain.
Instead, we typically
express their levels in

relative terms. For exam-
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pie, achievement test
results are often presented
in terms of percentile rank
or standard score form.
These forms of expression
involve statements of the
standing of an individual
(or organization) relative
to some norm group of people
(or organizations). For
example, a percentile rank
of 76 on an individual test
would mean that out of 100
individuals representative
of the population on which
the test's norms are based.
76 persons would have a
score lower than this one.

Sometimes, too. some form
of'"scaled score" or "stand-
ard score" is used. Often,
raw scores are converted to
rescaled scores with a mean
of 50 and a standard devia-
tion of 10. (The mean is
the arithmetic average of a
set of scores, and a stand-
ard deviation is a unit of
dispersion or spread.) This
way of expressing scores is
especially useful when it
turns out that scores have
the familiar bell-shaped
distribution; that is, when
lots of people (or organiza-
tions) have scores near the
middle of the distribution,
and the relative frequency
of scores trails off symmet-
rically for higher and lower
scores. (Roughly, this is
what is meant by a "normal"
distribution.) This kind of
standard score is easy to
interprets because about 68%
of all persons (or organiza-
tions) in the sample used to
construct the norms have
scores b2tween 40 and 60.
Figure 1 helps show how
easily standard scores of
this kind can be inter-
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preted. About 954 of all
scores fall between 30 and
70. Scores below 30 are
relatively rare, and scores
above 70 are also relatively
rare. Comparatively, such
scores are exceptionally
high or exceptionally low.
In this report we will use
both percentile ranks and
standard scores to present
results. These simple forms
of presentation were chosen
in part b-Icause they are
familiar to anyone who has
interpreted the Scholastic
Aptitude Test, which reports
standard scores with a mean
of 500 and a standard devia-
tion of 100, and which also
reports percentile ranks.

In interpreting such
scores it is important to
bear in mind that they
express scores relative to
the norm group. Different
norm groups t±k)1 themselves
differ somewh.K in their
means scores nd also in
their dispersion). There-
fore a score that is, for
example, at the 65th percen-
tile relative to one norm
group could be at the 30th
percentile relative to
another norm group. There
is no such thing as a magi-
cally "correctr or even
"most appropriate" norm
group. In this reports the
norm group is the total
population of students.
teachers, or schools
involved in SAES, unless
otherwise explicitly stated.
Therefore. a "high" score is
a high score relative to
these groups.

Not all of the attributes
of individuals and organiza-
tions that are important to
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measure are normally
distributed. Sometimes
scores tend to pile up at

the top or bottom of a
scale, and gradually trail
off towards the other end.
Roughly speaking this is
what is meant by a skewed
distribution. In such a
distribution, interpreta-
tions based on the assump-
tion of a normal distribu-
tion can oe somewhat
misleading. Therefore, we
sometimes point out the
skewness of a distribution
to aid in interpretation.
For examples delinquent
behavior tends to show a
markedly skewed distribu-
tion, with many people
reporting few delinquent
acts (or earning "low"
scores), and a very few
individuals reporting a
great many delinquent acts.
Scores pile up at the bottom
of the scale.

The schools, and hence
the students and teachers,
involved in this program may
be expected to differ from
nationally Tepresentative
samplings. In particular,
one of the selection crite-
rion for participation in
this program was a credible
indication that the problems
of crime, dropping out, or
nonattendance Nere great in
these schools or their
cities. In addition,
inner-cityt predominantly
minority schools are clearly
overrepresented. We know
from other research (e.g..
Gottfredson C Daiger, 1979;
Gottfredson, Joffe, C Gott-
fredson. 1981) that such
schools On average experi-
ence more disruption than
other public schools in the
nation.
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To provide some perspec-
tive on the way this norm
group may differ from a
nationally representative
sample of schools, we have
prepared Table 1. It shows
selected characteristics of

the SAES sample and nearly
nationally representative
samples of youth. The SAES
schools enroll much larger
Spanish-American and Black
Populajtiams-than the propor-
tion of these ethnic groups
in the nation, and a much
lower percentage of students
enrolled in SAES schools
live in intact families.
Although victimized them-
selves to roughly the same
extent as typical students,
these students engage in

much more delinquent activ-
ity than do typical youth.

Please note that the psy-
chometric use of the word
"norms" has little or noth-
ing to do with some everyday
language uses of the word.
In everyday language we
sometimes use "norm" to mean
an ideal or required stand-
ard. Bo Derek may be well
below the weight norms for

women of her height, but
there appears to be general
agreement that her physique
is not otherwise "substand-
ard." Similarly. it is
quite possible for a school

to have students who show an
"average" degree of satis-
faction with school but who

are rather uncomfortable--or
who are average in reading
achievement according to
large city norms, but who do

not read well at all. In

interpreting any particular
results, readers shoull pro-
bably consider both their
own "ideal" norms and the
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"statistical" norms
presented here.

Reliability

Chance, sloppiness,
ambiguity, temporal insta-
bility, and heterogeneity of
meaning or interpretation
can influence any measure.
Measurements of the distance
between Baltimore and New
York made by the odometers
in a number of different
cars would tend to agree
pretty well, but not per-
fectly. They would have
highs but not perfect. reli-
ability. Reliability is a
technical term used to
describe the relative con-
tributions of measurement
error and "true" score vari-
ability to a scale or other
measure. Technically, reli-
abilitr-i-s-the proportion of
the variance (a statistic
summarizing variability) in
a score that is not error.
Because there are many ways
of defining error, there are
many ways of estimating
reliability (Stanley. 1971).
The reliability coefficients
reported in this manual
(alpha) are based on the
analysis of items adminis-
tered on a single occasion
and therefore exclude tempo-
ral instability from the
definition of-error. They
can be interpreted as an
index of how well the scales
measure whatever they meas-
ure at a given point in
time.

Knowledge of the reli-
ability of a test or other
indeX is important because
low reliability means that
the device does not measure
anything well. A high reli-

ability means that the
device measures something.
(What that something is, is
what construct validity is
all about.) Reliability
coefficients can range from
0 to 1.0. A reliability of
1.0 is high, meaning that
the score contains no error.
Over the years practitioners
have developed rules of
thumb for acceptable levels
of reliability for different
purposes.--In generals it is
not sound practice to use
-tests with reliabilities
much below .7 or .8 for
individual diagnosis, per-
sonnel decisions, and so
forth. When interpretations
of patterns or profiles are
to be made, it is especially
important that reliability
be this high, or higher.
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For evaluation purposes,
lower levels of reliability
of measuYement at the indi-
vidual level are acceaptable
and are sometimes to be pre-
ferred, because of three
related considerations.
First, because the scores cf
many individuals are usually
averaged in an evaluation,
dependable estimates of
true-score means can be
obtained even with rather
unreliable individual meas-
ures (see Stanley. 1971).
Second. the longer the scale
(i.e., the more items), the
more reliable it is, other
things oeing equal, but it
is often difficult. time
consuming, or costly to
administer long scales. As
an alternative, using short
scales with many persons
gains good estimates of
group means. Third, in an
evaluation it is necessary
to measure many things.
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This is because action
programs have many goals and
objectives and because it
is always wise to search for
unanticipated positive out-
comes or side-effects of a

program. But administering
many highly reliable (i.e.,
long) scales is prohibitive.
Fortunately, a large test
group again comes to the

rescue. Using short scales
with many people solves the
problem and yields satisfac-
tory estimates of true-score
means.

As a rule of thumb,
scales with reliabilities as
low as .5 are adequate for

use in an evaluation. 2ro-
vided that the project being
evaluated uses randomization
as a selection device, or
that any selection is abso-
lutely independent of (i.e.,
unrelated to) the goals or
objectives of the program.
In such an evaluation, it is

not necessary to attempt to
adjust for pre-existing or
spurious group differences
on outcomes. When it is
necessary to make such
adjustments by using statis-
tical "controls." reliabili-
ties for the control varia-
bles must he as high as
possible. The rule of .5 is
too lax in this case because
when the "control" variables
are unreliable they do an
inadequate job of correcting
for spurious differences
between groups. Therefore,
to enable a sound evalua-
tion, a project which does
not randomize should use
more reliable (i.e., longer)
scales encompassing measures
of all relevant characteris-
tics in which the treatment
and comparison groups may
differ.
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Validity has to do with

the meaning and interpreta-
tion of an index or score,
and is closely linked with

theory. Theory involves
constructs or ideas about
the causes or nature of phe-

nomena. Often, measurement
has meaning only in the con-
text of some theory. For

example, some educators have

a theory that a general
ability called intelligence
underlies much human perfor-
mance, or a least scholastic
achievement. The measure-
ment of intelligenceusing a

paper and pencil verba)
ability test may make sense
in terms of this theory.
Because the theory predicts
that this test will corre-
late with school grades,
evidence about the validity
of a test for measuring the

construct of intelligence
can come from an examination
of the empirical relation
between test scores and

school grades. The same
evidence.provides informa-
tion about the utility of

the theory. Theories and
tests are thus validated in
a common process. We speak
of a test as validated when
empirical evidence has in

general shown the test
results to follow the pre-
dictions of 3 theory that

has been useful.

In addition, when there

is agreement about what a
construct means, some evi-
dence'about validity can
come from an examination of
t:le item content of a test.
For example, most of us
would.probably agree that a
test to see how many bricks
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a person can load on a truck
in an hour is a poor test of
verbal ability. and that a
list of multiple-choice
vocabulary items would pro-
vide a more valid measure of
that construct. (Similarly,
the vocabulary test would be
a poor test of endurance.)
Therefore, deliberately
including items to measure a
given construct in itself
can provide some limited
degree of confidence in a
scale's construct validity.

The evidence is strength-
ened if the scale shows
expected patterns of corre-
lations with other scales.
And it is especially
strengthened if applicable
experimental manipulations
influence scores in pre-
dicted ways. Other evidence
of validity can come from an
examination of differences
in scores on the scale among
groups known or believed to
differ in the characteristic
being measured. For widely
used instruments, these
kinds of evidence accumulate
over time. Eventually, a
basis for judgment about a
scale's construct validity
emerges--although different
judges often disagree.

There can therefore be no
such thing as an absolutely
validated test or scale.

Subsequent sections
describe the origins, devel-
opment, and psychometric
properties of a multi-level
set of-assessments of
schools and their inhabi-
tants. These sections are
intended to provide informa-
tion about reliability and
validity and to describe
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the normative interpretation
of these assessments.

Measures of Students

Five sets of measures of
individual students have
been developed to measure (a)

constructs suggested by the
staff of action projects. -

and (b) delinquency preven-
tion theory. These measures
of students are needed to
assess project effectiveness
under difficult field
research conditions and to
learn more about what works
for whom.

Social Background

Measures of social back-
ground or family character-
istics are needed for two
reasons: (a) They provide
essential statistical con-
trols to aid in demonstrat-
ing project effectiveness
when evaluation designs
calling for statistical
adjustments are necessary .
or when stronger designs
fall apart. (b) In a few
cases, projects aim to alter
family characteristics--usu-
ally the extent to which
parents value education or
encourage their children to
perform well in schooli

Accordingly, the follow-
ing six measures were devel-
oped:

Parental Education. This__-
two-item scale is based on
decades of research that
show parental education to
be a powerful antecedent of
schooling outcomes, espe-
cially of persistence in
education (Sewell, Haller. E
Portes, 1969a). The two
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items ask how much education
a student's father and
mother completed. The scale
has a reliability coeffi-
cient of .76 and, with the
exception of the two ethnic
groups for whom only very
small samples are available,
has approximately equal
reliability for all race-sex
subgroups examined. Table 2
displays the scale's reli-
ability estimates for ten
groups. (At a later time,
parental occupational level

will be added to this scale,

as much research (Duncan.
1961; Treiman, 1977) indi-
cates is appropriate.
Write-in data about parental
occupation require much time

to process.) This measure
may be taken as an indicator

of family socio-economic
status. It is known to be a
good predictor of schooling
outcomes such as persistence
and grades (Bachman. O'Mal-
ley I. Johnston, 1978;
Jencks. 1979), but it is

usually only weakly related
to delinquent behavior at
the individual level--al-
though perhaps it has a
stronger relation to more
serious delinquency (Tittle
C Villemez, 1978; Gottfred-
son, 1931a).

Parental Emphasis on Edu-
cation. This four-item
scale asks for information
about the degree of parental
attention to the student's
school performance and
parental expectations for

school persistence. It was
suggested by action project
theories that attributed
student non-attendance to a
lack of parental encourage-
ment or "value" on educa-
tion. And, parental influ-
ence is demonstrably
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predictive of student per-'

sistence in school (Otto.

1976). The scale is only

moderately reliable--.46
overall, with coefficients
ranging from .38 to .62 for

race-sex subgrouoso Reli-

ability coefficients are

only slightly lower for
black subsamples where sin-

gle-parent (female-headed)
family structures make the
potential differential util-

ity of this scale a matter

for concern. Modest differ-
ences among grouos exist.

with American Indian males
reporting rather low paren-

tal emphasis on education
relative to other groups.
(See Table 3). The scale
has moderate negative corre-
lations with self-reported
delinquency (see Table 4),

and has an expected. but

small, positive correlation
with student reports of

effort spent on school work.

Maternal Role Model pleg-

ativel. Although a sensi-
tive matter to address in a

survey used in schools--es-
pecially where administra-
tors are uncertain of the
confidence of their communi-
ties--this scale is intended
to tap an important theoret-

ical antecedent of delin-
quent behavior. Social
learning theory (Bandura.
1971) and differential asso-

ciation thory (Sutherland C
Cressey. 1955) appear to

imply that a person learns

to behave in accord with
models in the person's envi-

ronment. This five-item
scale contains items asking
whether the person's mother

gets mad a lot, drinks too
much, or spends all her

money on herself. It is



Measures

characterized by low item
responses (i.e., most stu-
dents say "no" to most
items). and therefore has a
low reliability--.36 over-
all, with male white and
American Indian reliabili-
ties very low. Despite its
low reliability, it corre-
lates .22 with self-reported
delinquent behavior, making
it a potentially useful sta-
tistical control variable in
weak evaluation designs.

Maternal Role Model
ipositivel. This scale is
composed of items describing
positive aspects of the
maternal role model. These
items were included largely
to soften the impact of the
items in the negative role-
model scale just described.
The scale has a modest to
dismal degree of reliability
(especially for white and
Indian males), and this set
of items imother is a hard
worker, fixes things around
the house. etc.) is rela-
tively uncorrelated with the
Negative Maternal Role Model
Scale.

Paternal Role Model iNeg-
ativel. This scale paral-
lels the corresponding
Maternal Role Model Scale.
It has somewhat higher reli-
abilities than that scale,
and is moderately correlated
with self-reported delin-
quent behavior.

Paternal Role Model
(Positive!. This scale oar-
allels the corresponding
maternal scale in intent and
in psychometric characteris-
tics. It is only modestly
correlated with the corres-
ponding maternal scale.

Table 5 shows correla-
tions among the family Pick-
ground scales. These corre-
lations are modest, and low
relative to the scales'
reliabilities--imalying that
the scales each measure a
relatively independent
dimension of family social
background.

Social Relations

Three measures of a stu-
dent's social relations were
developed because of
(a) empirical and theoreti-
cal links between bonds of
affection or respect for
others and conforming (non-
delinquent) behavior.
(b) powerful statistical
associations between delin-
quent behavior and delin-
quent peer influence,
(c) the central place given
to peer influence in the
theories of several of the
action projects, and (d) the
explicit assumption made by
several projects that paren-
tal supervision governs stu-
dent attendance. One of
these scales (attachment to
parents) is intended for use
as a statistical control
variable to strengthen eval-
uation designs. The others
measure outcomes of impor-
tance for all or some proj-
ects.

Attachment to Parents.
This scale, intended to
measure Hirschi's construct
of the same name, incorpo-
rates several items closely
related to items shown in
earlier studies to be corre-
lated with delinquent behav-
ior (Hirschi. 1959; Hinde-
lang, Hirschi. C Weis, 1981;
D. Gottfredson, 1981b). An
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attempt has been made to

engineer a more potent scale

by including more items
related to this construct.
The six-item scale, asking
students how close they are

to their parents how much
they like them, and so
forth, has an overall reli-
ability of .61. It corre-
lates as expected with
self-reported delinquent
behavior (see Table 4), in

accord with Hirschi's (1969)

theory that attachment to
parents creates a stake in

conforming behavior. This
agreement provides some evl-
dence of the construct val-
idity of this scale.

Ne.gative Peer Influence
This scale measures a con-
struct central to the expla-
nations of delinquency and
non-attendance formulated by

several of the action proj-

ects. It is rooted directly
in earlier research (summa-
rized by Empey. 1978) that

shows delinquent peer asso-
ciations to be powerful ore-
dictors of delinquent
involvement. In addition,
it incorporates items
related to dropout. similar
to those used in earlier
studies of persistence in

schooling (Bachman et al..
1978). It is, however, an
attempt to engineer a
longer, more powerful, and
broader-based-measure of
negative peer influence.
This nine-item scale has
reliabilties ranging from
.53 to .74 across subgroups
(Table 2) and, as expected,
is a potent correlate of
delinquent behavior (Table
4). It contains items ask-
ing whether the student's
best friend is interested in

measures

school, thinks getting gooa

grades is important. thinks
school is a pain, or has

heen involved in delinquent
activities.

Parental Sa2ervision.
Although we know of no clear
evidence that parental
supervision is related to

delinquency, at least two of

the action projects attri-

bute truancy and nonatten-
dance in part to 3 lack of

parental supervision.
Therefore, we attempted to

build a scale tapping stu-

dent reports on whether
their parents usoally know
where they are and what they
are doing, and whether as
far as their parents are
concerned they are free to

come and go as they choose.
This scale, with only two

items, has low reliability.
It does, however, correlate
with delinquent behavior and
with students' efforts in
school, as predicted by the

action project theories
(Table 4).

The correlations among
these measures of social
relations are presented in

Table 6. It shows that
parental supervisions which

forms only-a weak scale, is
correlated as expected with

the other measures, but that
these correlations are close

to its reliability, raising
doubts about the usefulness
of maintaining this scale as

a separate entity. Its cor-
relation with delinquent
behavior is so high, how-

ever, that the measure is of
some value as a statistical
control. This scale should
be improved if possible.
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Attitudes and Social Devel-
oament

Social development is a
major goal of the Alterna-
tive Educatien Program. In
this area, there was consid-
erable prior work to build
on in choosing measures to
include in the battery.

Alienation. The four-
item Alienation Scale is
based in part on Srole's
(1956) Anomie Scale, but
fewer items are included,
and the wording of itmes has
been changed to give them
more school-related content
and to make them 'sound a
little less bizarre. Speci-
fically, alienation items
used in the School Initia-
tive Evaluation (Grant et
al., 1979) were modified for
use here. Items include.
"These days I get the feel-
ing that I'm just not a part
of things." And, "I feel no
one really cares much about
what happens to me." Over-
all, this short scale has a
reliability of .44, and
works about equally well for
all groups examined except
for the very small sample of
Asian males, who score quite
low on the average. As
expected, the scale corre-
lates positively with self-
reported delinquent behav-
ior, and negatively with
reports of effort expended
on school work (see Table
4).

Attachment to School,.
This is a central construct
for many projects whose
major goal or objective is
the development of positive
student attitudes toward
school. The construct is

also central to social
control theories of delin-
quency (Hirschi. 1969) that
view attachment to school as
a major social bond
restraining individuals from
participation in delinquent
behavior. Consequently, we
have constructed a rela-
tively long and Oroad-based
measure of attachment to
school. This 10-item scale
has reliabilities ranging
from .67 to .81 across sub-
groups--.75 overall. Items
ask the students if they
like the school, if they
like the classes, how impor-
tant getting good grades
are, and so forth. The
scale is, as expected, a
powerful correlate of delin-
quent behavior (negative)
and effort expended at
schoolwork (positive).
Other correlations (not
shown in a table) indicate
that attachment to school is

also related to school
attendance.

Belief. The expectation ,
that individuals differ in
the extent to which they
believe in the moral valid-
ity of conventional social
rules, and that the degree
of belief influences behav-
ior, is widely shared. A

common goal of pear-group-
based interventions to pre-
vent delinquency is to
strengthen belief y using
peer pressure. The item
content of Gough's (1964)
socialization scale--which
was developed through empir-
ical efforts to discriminate
between offenders and non-
offenderslends support to
thislpopular notion. And,
belief is a central con-
struct in social control
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theory. which postulates
that people differ in the
degree to which they have
internalizee rules, and that
they therefore are con-
strained from involvement in
delinquent behavior to dif-
ferent degrees. Much empir-
ical evidence supports this
idea (e.g., Wiatrowski E
Swatko, 1980; D. Gottfred-
son, 1981b: Hirschi, 1969).

Consequently in order to
measure this aspect of
social development we have
assembled a short scale from
well-worn items used in
other surveys, whose charac-
teristics were known. The
six-item scale contains
items such as. "It is all
right to get around the law
if you can;" "Taking things
from stores doesn't hurt
anyone:" and "People who
leave things around deserve
it if their things get
taken." The scale has a
reliability of about .50,
and it correlates .27 with
self-reported delinquent
behavior, as earlier
research and theory preOict
it should.

Interpersonal Competency.
This scale is composed of
four items from Holland and
Baird's (1968) Interpersonal
Competency Scale. That
scale has well-studied psy-
cnometric properties. It
consistently has moderate
reliability and correlates
positively with other meas-
ures of psychological health_
or adjustment, -and nega-
tively with measures of
alienation. The fifth item
was written by Holland espe-
cially for the present pur-
pose, to give the scale more
school-related content. It

Measures

has a reliability coeffi-
cient overall of .42. This

measure of social develop-
ment correlates positively
with reported effort
expended on school work, and

it is near/y independent
(uncorrelated with). self-re-
ported delinquent behavior.
This accords with other evi-
dence that delinquent
involvement is only modestly
associated with psychologi-
cal health (Waldo E Dinitz.
1967), although there are
some alternative views
(e.g.. Quay. 1964).

Involvement. This scale
is intended to measure a
central construct in social
control theory that does not
appear to have been well
measured in the past. The

idea is that involvement in

conventional activities
creates a Stake in conform-
ity, because a person
involved in rewarding activ-
ities has something to lose

by misconduct. This scale
(not to be confused with
environmental measures of
student influence or
involvement in decision-mak-
ing) is composed of 15 items
(most of which were adapted
from the current 4ational
Longitudinal Study question-
neAre) asking about a stu-
dent's participation in
wide variety of in-school
and out-of-school activi-
ties, including school-spon-
sared activities and work.
It has an overall reliabil-
ity of .751 but does not -

correlate as expected with
reports of delinquent behav-
ior, casting some doubt on
its construct validity. It

does, however, correlate .31

with students' reports of

rewards they have received
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in school, and has a small
.12 correlation with a meas-
ure of practical knowledge
(to be described shortly).
Although this scale was
intended to serve as an
important intermediary out-
come measure, its utility is
in doubt.

Positive Se1f-Conce2t. A

number of self-esteem scales
with well-researched proper-
ties (Robinson E Shaver.
1973, review more than 30
measures) are available. To
create a short scale, items
previously used by Rosenberg
(1965) and an item similar
to one used by Coopersmith
(1967) were subjected to
analysis along with another
set of items constructed to
capture aspects of self-con-
cept specific to schooling
and delinquency. This scale
has its base in the labeling
perspective (Lemmert, 1972),
which implies that if people
are treated as slow learners
or delinquents, they will
come to incorporate aspects
of those social definitions
into their own self-con-
cepts. Positive self-con-
cept, therefore, is an
important intermediary out-
come according to this per-
spective. Effective alter-
native education projects
would presumably increase
scores on the positive
self-concept scale, and a
program with unexpected neg-
ative side-effects could
decrease scores. Item anal-
ysis did not justify treat-
ing self-esteem as a sepa-
rate sca_le from these
labeling outcomes, because
items are about equally car-
related across the two sets.
Weak items were excluded.

leaving a 12-item stale with
reliabilities ranging from
.51 to .78 across subgroups.
.63 overall. (In these as
in other item analyses, sta-
tistics for all suOgroups
were examined to ensure that
items worked generally
across groups.) Items
include. "My teachers think
I am a slow learner;" "Some-
times I think I am no good
at all;" "I am the kind of
person who will always be
able to make it if I try;"
and "I do not mind stealing
from someone--thlt is just
the kind of person I am."
The scale correlates .48
with reported effort on
school work. and -.24 with
self-reported delinquency.
It also correlates -.39 with
alienation and .39 with
interpersonal competency,
lending support to its con-
struct validity.

Practical Knowledge. To
provide a simple measure of
self-reported competencies
needed for coping with ever-
yday life, a seven-item
measure was created for the
survey. Although this
self-report scale may be a
poor substitute for a more
comprehensive 07 task sample
apprcach, it seemed the only
way to build a measure of
this kind of social develop-
ment into a multi-purpose
battery. The scale works
remarkably well, with 3
reliability coefficient of
.71, and good item proper-
ties across all groups stu-
died. It is relatively
independent of the other
measures of attitudes and
social development and of
self-reported delinquent
behavior. Because it has
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not been well-studied, it

should be interpreted cau-
tiously. We will be able to
report more information
about this scale after otner
data are merged with the

questionnaire measures.

Rebellious Autonomy, In

talking with persons running
action projects, especially
the Peer Culture Development
Project in Chicago, explana-
tions of the problem,of
delinquency sometimes
involved a kind of peer or
gang culture that resemoles
Miller's (1956) characteri-
zation of subcultural
socialization. The peer or
gang culture may incorporate
a set of socially-shared
expectations that are dif-

ferent from what might be

called middle-class expecta-
tions. Differences may be
so great that in behaving
according to the "lower-
class" system a person may
violate norms of middle-
class culture, and may
appear to be deliberately
non-conforming or malicious
to a "middle-class" obser-

ver. In particular, middle
class concerns with achieve-
ment may not be shared by
"lower class" youth (cf.

Attachment to School and
Educational Expectations).
Instead. these "lower-class"
youths, according to Miller

are concerned with trouble,
toughness. smartness (i.e.,
manipulative skill), excite-
ment. fate (explaining
events by :eference to
chance or luck), and auton-
omy (an ambivalent relation
to authority--overtly desir-
ing not to be .pushed around
but covertly deiiring to be...
cared for and controlled).
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Because of this recurrent
theme in our discussions
with action project person-
nel, it seemed important to
incorporate brief measures
of this type of "subcul-
tural" value system. Unfor-
tunately, we know of no dev-

ices already in existence
designed to measure this

constellation. But we could
locate isolated items from

previous surveys whose dis-
tributional properties could
be examined, and we found

some interview quotes that
suggested some items. We

then wrote, therefore, nine
items that seemed to capture
the essence of these themes.
Item analyses implied that

three of these items formed

a scale for all race-sex
subgroups. The deletion of
poor items. however, nar-
rowed the content of the set
down to items that appear to
reflect a rebellious auton-

omy: "Whether or not I
spend time on homework is my

own business:" "I should not
have to explain to anyone
how I spend my money:" and
"I don't like anybody tell-
ing me what to do." The

scale has a reliability of
.46 overall. The scale cor-
relates .18 with self-re-
ported delinquent behavior
and -.24 with belief.

The correlations among

the eight measures of atti-
tudes and social development
are 'shown in Table 7. These

correlations indicate that
Alienation is clOsely (nega-

tively/ related to Attach-

ment to School. Indeeda'the
correlation between theSe

two scales is higher than

the reliability of the
former scale. This implies
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that some parsimony would
result from combining these
scales. We report them
separately only because we
believe users will like to
see them separately. We do
not recommend making sub-
stantive interpretations of
differences between these
two scales. The other
scales _are all relatively
independent, implying that
they measure fairly distinct
aspects of attitudes and
social development.

Self-Reported Behavior

School Effort. That stu-
dents who earn low grades in
school tend to drop out of
school and to engage in
delinquent behavior more
than others are two of the
best documented and consis-
tent findings in the litera-
ture (Gottfredson. 1981a).
Social class and ability are
modestly associated with
these same outcomes but do
not completely account for
these associations. There-
fore, it seems likely that
these outcomes are deter-
mined at least in part by
grades--the majors if infre-
quently applied reward sys-
tem of traditional school-
ing. Grades in school are
not determined solely by
ability and social class, of
course. Industrial psychol-
ogy's expectancy theory
(Porter E Lawler, 1968) sug-
gests a mechanism whereby
effort is expended if valued
rewards are perceived as
attainable, and in which
effort is one of the deter-
minants of both performance
and rewards. Therefore
effort is an important
intermediary outcome varia-
ble that should be assessed

in the eveuation of a pro-
gram desigaed to prevent
delinquency and foster per-
sistence in schooling.

Unable to locata existing
qaestionnaire measures of
this construct, we developed
one. Tnis five-item scale
has a reliability of .51
overall. (It is somewhat
less reliable for Spani5h
Americans in this sampiei
presumably because some of
its item content deals with
homework, which is rarely
assigned in Puerto Rico
where most of the Spanish
Americans in the sample
attend school.) The scale
includes these items: "Com-
pared tor other students, how
hard do you work in
school?"! "I turn my home-
work in on time"; and "I
don't bother with homework
or class assignments." As
expectd, females score
higher on this scale on the
average than do males. It
correlates .39 with self-re-
ported grades and .34 with
attachment to school, sup-
porting its interpretation
as a measure of effort
expended on school work.

School Non-Attendance.
The Alternative Education
Program is intended to dem-
onstrate and evaluate proj-
ects that aim to increase
attendance. Jependable
attendance data are not
always available from school
records, so we decided to
incorporate a brief self-re-
port measure of attendance
in the questionnaire to pro-
vide back-up data. This
decision proved to be wise:
we were unable to obtain
these data from records for
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at least one projects the
data from many others is so
erratic or incomplete as to
be of limited value, and
some attendance data that
will ultimately prove valaa-
ble will require extensive
editing before it is usable.

Two items, one asking how
often the student cuts
school all day and one ask-
ing about class skipping,
compose this brief scale,
with an overall reliability
of .66.

Self-Regorted Delinquencx
(Totall. One way to find
out what people do is to ask
them. Naturally, not every-
one tells the truth, perhaps
especially when the ques-
tions are sensitive., A com-
mon assumption is that peo-
ple will conceal information
about their participation in
illegal behavior, and so
under7report. At the same
time, the rates of delin-
quent behavior estimated by
the self-report method are
higher than those derived
from official records (Empey
E Erikson, 1966). There is
thus a great deal of debate
among criminologists about
the appropriate way to meas-
ure criminal behavior.

Although there is no need
to go into the arguments in
any detail here, a major
issue is that typical self-
report measures (e.g., Nye.
1958) tend to measure minor
"offenses," some of which
are not "crimes." or would
not be crimes if committed
by an adult. Elliott and
Ageton (1980) have recently
presented evidence that
self-report scales involving

Measures

mare serious offenses tend

to resemble measures based
on official data more than
do scales involving only
trivial items. Hindelang.
Hirschi, and weis (1981)
have also just published the
results of a major examina-
tion of self-report delin-
quency measurement.

The bottom line, insofar
as it can be perceived at

present, is that fairly
long, variety-type scales
involving a range of serious
delinquent behavior do pro-
duce results that parallel
official records for some
subgrougs but not for oth-
ers. Hindelang et al.
(1981) report validity coef-
ficients for a numper of
variables that imply very
low validity of self-re-
ported data for officially
"delinquent" black males,
and much better %validity for
other subgroups. This is a
difficulty that should be
kept in mind in interpreting
these self-reported data.
It appears related to a
similar problem of differen-
tial reliability in studies
of educational persistence
(Bielby. Hauser, (. Feather-
man, 1977; D. Gottfredson.
1981a), and it points out
the importance of obtaining
official data for perposes
of evaluation.

The specific self-report
measures uSed here are modi-
fied from those used by
Elliott and Ageton (1960).
and by Hindelang.
and Weis (1961). Many of
Elliott's items were
but pretests showed that the
response formats created
problems ie group question-
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naire administration. At
about the same time, a manu-
script of the Hindelang et
al. book became available,
in which the authors
observed that "ever variety"
and "last-year variety"
scales yielded very good
results (and a
consultant's--la Mar
Empey's--advice suggested
the same). For purposes of
evaluation. "ever variety"
items (which measure preva-
lence rather than incidence)
could noe be used. There-
fore we designed "last-year
variety° items. These items
ask, °In the last year have
you..." Respondents indi-
cate, for example, whether
they have "stolen or tried
to steal something worth
more than $50."

A 19-item scale con-
structed in this way has
very nice characteristics--
-considering that only a
small proportion of respon-
dents answer yes to any
given question. Overall,
reliability is .84. In the
hold-out sample--those not
used to conduct item analy-
ses, but set aside to obtain
unbiased estimates in a new
sample--the subgroup reli-
abilities range from .63 to
.93. The single low coeffi-
cient is for"Asian-American
females, who report almost
no delinquent behavior.
These reliabilitios compare
favorably to those obtained
by Hindelang et al. (1981)
with a 63-item last-year
variety scale--.83 to .92
for black and white males
and females.

Readers interested in a
more thorough understanding
of scales of this type and
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their relation to other
variables of interest should
see Hindelang et al. (1981).

Self-Re2orted 3rug Use.
Action project personnel
have shown considerable
interest in a component of
delinquent behavior involv-
ing drug use. To provide a
measure to meet their needs,
we have also scored a five-
item subset af the longer
(total) S-R delinquency
scale. It is composed of
items asking about the use
of cigarettes liquor, mari-
juana, and other drugs, and
about goiii-g to school
"high." (4 sixth item about
glue sniffing was left out
because the analyses did not
support its inclusion for
all ethnic groups.) This
group of items closely
resembles the Hindelang et
al. (1981) Drug Index. It
has an pverall reliability
of .84.

Self-Regorted Serious
Delinguency. A second sub-
scale was constructed to
measure only conduct that
nearly everyone would regard
as criminal. It includes 11
items (including one about
selling drugs that Hindelang
et al. would place in the
drug cluster) and has an
overall reliability of .790

Measures of School Ex2eri-
ences

It is anticipated that
the projects f.n the Alterna-
tive Education Program will
expand.the range of school
rewards beyond those repre-
sented by traditional class-
room grades. Accordingly,
we have developed two scales
to measure students'



rewarding and punishing
experiences, in an effort to
assess this important but
hard-to-measure set of out-
comes. School rewards and
punishments make sense
intuitively as probable
causes of school attachment,
effort, and persistence.

School Punishments. This
four-item scale is an index

of the negative sanctions an

individual student experi-
ences. It asks whether the
student was required to stay
after school, given an extra
assignment, or had his or
her grade lowered as a pun-

ishment. Its reliability
coefficient for tne total

sample is .54; according to

this index males experience
more punishment, as
expected. The scale corre-
lates .30 with self-reported
delinquency, -.28 with posi-
tive self-concept, -.30 with
belief, -.22 with school,.

effort. and .24 with nega- )
tive peer influence.

School Rewards. This
six-item scale is an index
of the positive sanctions an

individual student experi-
ences. It includes reports
of incidents in which the
teacher complimented the
student's work, the student
was given a prize or award,
or the student won an award
for his or her class. The
reliability coefficient for
the entire sample is .54.

The scale is relatively
independent of sex, and is
correlated .25 with school
attachment.

Victimization. A final
measure of school experi-
ences deals with personal
victimization. It is
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intended for use in assess-

ing the amount of crime in

the environment. 3nd it is
used in the aggregate to

characterize the school.
Nevertheless, the scale'c
characteristics at the indi-
vidual level are of some
interest. Containing five
items, the scale has a reli-

ability coefficienteof .47.

As earlier research
(National Institute of Edu-
cation. 1978) showed, boys

are victimized more often
than are girls. Victimiza-
tion is correlated .24 with
self-reported delinquency,
implying a moderate tendency
for persons who are victim-
ized to engage more readily

in delinquent behavior them-
selves. It correlates -.27
with school attachment and

-.28 with self-esteem.
Interestingly, its highest
correlate among the varia-
oles examined is punishment
(.35): Students who report
mere frequent persona; vic-
timization also more often

report oeing punished in
school.

Invalidity. 'here i-s-

always some concern that
students may not faithfully
complete their question-
naires, that they may fool

around or give silly

answers. As a check on
this, a scale was included
to detect unusual or nonsen-

sical respanses. This
five-item scale is composed
of items that a careful res-
pondent would answer in only

one way. It is keyed so
that a rare response earns a

paint. This scale has not
yet been used, but will be
used later as a check on the
results and as a quality
control mechanism.

.09



Measures

The item content of all
student-level scales is
shown in Appendix Table A.

Measures of Teachers

The second largest group
of inhabitants of a school
environment are the teachers
who work there. Students in
the aggregate help to create
an environment for the
teachers, just as teachers
create an environment for
the students. A characteri-
zation of the teachers is
important in describing a
school or a project.

Several of the action
projects° theories lead to
interventions geared toward
teachers. The interventions
are intended to improve
classroom management, to
change teachers' attitudes,
or to involve them in new
kinds of activities. One
aspect of the evaluation
therefore involves the meas-
urement of teacher charac-
teristics. Before turning
to our account of school
environmental measures, we
will describe a set of indi-
vidual-level teacher meas-
ures.

Pro-inte2ration Attituae.
This four-item scale is a
measure of attitudes toward
integrated education. It is
included because these
delinquency and school
improvement programs are
designed to provide services
to heterogeneous groups of
students. One component of
several projects is training
teachers to manage heteroge-
neous classrooms and to
interact with a variety of
kinds of students. This
scale is expected to be

useful in assessing the
effectiveness of teacher
participation in such activ-
ities. It has a reliability
coefficient of .63 (Table 9)
and is relatively indepen-
dent of the other teacher
scale (Tables 10). As might
be expected nonwhites tend
to score somewhat higher
than whites on this scale.

Job Satisfaction. This
scale is composed of three
of the four items in Hop-
pock's (1935) scale of the
same name which has been
used widely in research and
has demonstrated impressive
evidence of convergent val-
idity (Robinson, Athanasiou,
& Head. 1969). Even short-
ened to three items it has a
reliability of .80. It may
confidently be taken as a
measure of how well teachers
like their jobs.

Interaction with Stu-
dents. This six-item scale
measures the ektent of out-
of-class interaction that a
teacher has with students.
Items ask about tutoring
individual students before
or after school and discuss-
ing their personal problems
with them. It has a reli-
ability coefficient of .67,
and correlates positively
with Job Satisfaction, nega-
tively with reports of
classroom disruption, and
positively with the extent
of recent continuing educa-
tion activities.

Tue A Sanctions. This
is one of two scales devel-
oped in an attempt to
describe the types of
responses to student conduct
used by the classroom
teacher. We are unaware of



any short questionnaire
measures of this aspect of

classroom managements but

provocative evidence from
earlier research (McPartland
C McDill, 1977; Gottfredson
C Daiger. 1979) suggests
that responses to conduct
are important in preventing
disruption. Therefore we
used the best advice we
could get to develop lists

of various ways classroom
teachers might respond to
student behavior. These
lists became items in the

questionnaire. Through fac-

tor analytic examination and
internal consistency item
analysis, two scales
emerged.

The first set of items is

termed "Type A" Sanctions.
A teacher who eeports lower-
ing grades as a punishment,
sending misbehaving students
out of class, and paddling
or reprimanding the students
in class is given a high

score. The scale has a
reliability of 647. Its
largest correlate among tne
other teacher measures is

the amount of disruption the
teacher reports; it is also
moderately negatively corre-
lated with nonauthoritarian
attitudes.

Type B Sanctions. This
scale was developed in the

same way. In contrast to
the Type A scale, which
seems to include responses
rooted in frustration. Type
Sanctions auear to

involve a wider range of

resources. To earn a high
score on this scale, a
teacher reports giving extra
schoolwork, awarding special
privileges for good behav-
ior, taking away privileges

Measures

far misconduct, cilling
parents, and referring stu-
dents to the counselor or

elsewhere. This five-item
scale has a reliaoility of

.60. It correlates only .16
with Type A Sanctions, even

though both scales would be
elevated if a teacher fre-
quently had to make some
kind of response to miscon-

duct. Useful information
about the construct validity

of the two sanctions scales
can be obtained by examining
their correlations with
responses to a qaestion
about home-based reinforcers
(Table 11). The use of
home-based reinforcers to

extend the range of rewards

and punishments in the
school appears to be a
highly effective strategy
(Barth. 1979; Atkeson C

Forehand, 1979). Scores on
the Type 6 scale correlate
.35 with responses to this
item% whereas those on Type

A correlate only .07 (n.s.).

Victimization. As one

way to measure the amount of
"delinquent" behavior in a

school, teachers are asked

about their experiences of
personal victimization. In

the aggregate, these reports
may be taken as an indicator
of the amount of disruption
in the school. An eight-

. item scale, asking about
events ranging from obscene
remarks or gestures to phys-
ical attack, has a reliabil-
ity of .67.
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Classroom Oisrugtion. A

second way to assess the

level of student misbehavior
experienced by a teacher is

provided by a two-item
classroom discuption scale.

It asks to what degree
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classroom disruption inter-
feres with teaching, and how
much of the teacher's time
is devoted to coping with
disruptive students. Its
reliability is .70.

Low Expectations. A

labeling theory perspective
implies that teacher expec-
tations for student perfor-
mance may become incorpo-
rated,into the student's
self-concept and result in
misconduct or poor academic
performance. To provide a
measure of this variable, a
two-item Low Expectations
Scale asks teachers to judge
what percentage of their
students are of low ability
and have "behavior prob-
lems." The scale has a
reliability of .57. It cor-
relates -.24 with Job Satis-
faction and .43 with Class-
room Disruption.

Openness to Student Sun-
2estions. This two-i.tem
scale has very low reliabil-
ity. It asks, for example,
how often teachers change
their lesson plans to acco-
modate student suggestions.
It was intended to provide
an inaex of teacher respon-
siveness in order to assess
the effectiveness of train-
ing programs or other inter-
ventions with teachers.

Professional Development.
Eight items form a scale
measuring the extensiveness
of recent continuing educa-
tion or in-service learning.
This scale, with reliability
.74, is for use in document-
ing the implementation of
training components. It
also helps to lend evidence
of construct validity to
other teacher measures. The

correlations in Tible 10
generally accord with the
interpretation that teachers
scoring high in professional
development are more satis-
fied, interact more with
students, and are more open
to student suggestions.

Non-Authoritarian Atti-
tudes. Intended in part to
measure sympathetic atti-
tudes (as one way to get at
the "caring, competent
teacher" constellation), a
measure of punitive moralism
is included. To earn a high
score on this scale, a
teacher rejects such items
as, "A few pupils are just
young hoodlums and should be
treated accordingly." This
tnree-item scale has a reli-
ability of .54.

The item content of all
taacher-level scales is
shown in Appendix Table B.

Measures of School Climate

As discussed earlier, the
assessment of school cli-
mates is fundamentally dif-
ferent from the measurement
of indiviauals. Whereas
individual differences are
the entire point of measure-
ment at the individual
level, these differences are
"error" or "noise" in the
assessment of an environment
based on the reports of its
individual inhabitants.
Consequently, environments
are sometimes characterized
by aggregated or averaged
reports of individuals. We
have constructed climate
scales based on such aggre-
gated reports and sometimes
describe climates using
averaged characteristics of
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individuals (cf. Astin
Holland, 1961). For climate
scales, reports are first
averaged, and then item
analyses proceed based on
school means for the items.

Measures of Climate Based on

Student Reports

Community Crime. This is

a three-item scale based on
averaged responses to ques-
tions about whether there
are gangs in the student's
neighborhood. whether the
gangs try to get the student
to join and whether the stu-
dent's parents were robbed

in the last year. This
scale may be useful in

describing the community
context of the school (cf.
National Institute of Educa-

tion. 1978). It has a reli-
ability of .57. (An "out-
lier." i.e., a school with
extreme values on many
items, was dropped from the
sample in these and subse-

quent item analyses reported
here, possibly deflating
most reliabilities somew-
hat.)

Gangs in School. This
scale is composed of aver-
aged responses to questions
about whether there are
gangs in the school and, if
so, how much trouble they
cause. The reliability of
this scale is .80.

Safety. This is a
13-item scale asking if stu-
dents stay away from any of

a list of places in the
school. It also asks if
students feel safe at
school, or if they fear
someone will hurt them at
school or on the way to
school. I resembles what
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was called "School Climate"
in the Schools Initiative
Evaluation (Grant et al..

1979). Its reliability
coefficient is .92.

Disruption. This four-
item scale is based on aver-

aged responses to questions
about the students' having
to fight to protect them-
selves, seeing teachers
threatened or attacked, and

being in classes that were
totally stopped by disrup-
tive students. It has a
reliability of .42.

Individualized Instruc-
tion. This scale is an
attempt to use student
reports as evidence about
the level of individualized
iriStruction characterizing
the school as a whole.

Individualized instruction.
as usually construed,
involves the development of

individual learning plans,

rewards for improvement over
past levels of performance,
and a pace of instruction
suited to the individual.
Two aspects of this concep-
tion are incorporated in

this measurestudents'
reports that they have indi-
vidual learning plans, and
reports that they can work

at their own speed in class.
The reliability coefficient
is .58.

Student Disrespect. One

theoretical perspective
(Greenberg. 1977) assumes
that delinquency is in part

a result of a special status
accorded youth, one which

isolates them from meaning-
ful adult roles and subjects
them to degrading interper-
sonal exchanges to which
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adults would not be
subjected. This scale is
intended to assess the
degree to which students
feel that a school environ-
ment as a whole either
degrades them or treats them
with dignity. A low score
could indicate that students
feel they are treated with
dignity. The items are.
"Students are treated like
children here:" "Teacners
treat students with
respect;" and "Teachers do
things to make students feel
put down." Its reliability
coefficient is .78.

Student-Teacher Interac-
tion. This scale aims to
assess the degree of out-of-
class positive social inter-
action with teachers, from
the students' point of view.
It is based on the averaged
responses to two items: "I
talk to some of my teachers
about things other than
schoolwork;" and. "Teachers
help me with schoolwork out-
side of class." Its reli-
ability is .60.

Planning and Action.
This scale is intended to
assess, from the point of
view of the students, the
degree to which schools
engage in experimenting and
problem-solving, or the
degree to which they resist
change. It is composed of
the following three aggre-
gated items: "It is hard to
change the way things are
done in this school"; "The
teachers and principal in
this school make plans to
solve problems"; and "This
school hardly ever tries
anything new." It has a
reliability coefficient of
.65.
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Fairness. Evidence is
accumulating that the degree
to which students perceive a
school's rules as fair and
clear is associated with the
degree of orderliness of the
school (National Institute
of Education. 1978; Gott-
fredson C Daiger, 1979).
Consequently scales
designed to assess these
constructs were developed.
Fairness is a three-item
aggregate-level scale based
on student reports that the
rules are fair, that the
punishment for breaking
rules is the same for every-
one, anJ that the principal
is fair. It has a reliabil-
ity of .62.

Clarity. Intended to
measure the clarity of
school rules from the point
of view of the school's stu-
dents, this scale is com-
posed of questions asking
whether everyone knows what
the rules are. whether
teachers let the students
know what is expected,
whether the principal is
firm. This four-item scale
has a reliability coeffi-
cient of .64.

Student Influence. It is
often assumed that student
influence on the way a
school is run may lead to a
number of positive outcomes.
This six-item scale is
intended to assess how much
influence students have in
their schools. Sample items
include: "Students have
little say in how the school
is run"; "Students have
helped to make the school
rules"; and "Students are
seldom asked to help solve a
problem the school is hav-
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ing." The scale's
reliability is .62.

Grouping., This scale
assesses the students' per-
ceptions of grouping, or
segregation of students with

special characteristics
within the school. It is
composed of the following
three items: "Students of
different races usually end

up n different classes";
and, "This school has spe-
cial classes for slow lear-
ners"; and, "There are spe-

cial classes for trouble
makers." Its reliability is
.55.

The correlations among
the scales, shown in Table
13, are not low enough to

imply that each scale meas-
ures an important indepen-
dent dimension of school

climate. In particular.
scales 6 through 11 show
considerable redundancy,
implying that they should
probably be interpreted as a
group. Small differences in
elevation among these scales
should be interpreted with

caution. The item content
of these scales is summa-
rized in Appendix Table C.

It seems appropriate to
reduce this set of a priori
scales through combination.
This could result in produc-
ing the information with
fewer, longer, and more
reliable measures.

Climate Scales Based on
Teacher Reports

An alternative perspec-
tive on the climate of a
school is provided Dy the
reports of teachers.
Accordingly, seven climate
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scales were constructed from

the teacher questionnaire,
using averaged teacher
responses about their

school. The item content of

these seven scales is pre-
sented in Appendix Table D.

Their reliabilities are
shown in Table 15.

Resources for Instruc-
tion. This scale is
intended to measure relative
levels of resources (equip-

ment, materials, learning
opportunities) avail-able in

the school. It contains
items asking about teaching
supplies, space, extra-
school settings used for
instruction, and timeliness
of availability of

resources. This four-item
scale has a reliability of

Involvement of Parents
and Community. A goal of
the Alternative Education
Program is to increase the

use of community and family
resources by schools as a
structural school improve-

ment. This scale seeks to
assess parent and community
involvement according to
aggregate teacher reports.
It asks about parent influ-
ence on policies or prac-
tices, direct parent assist-

ance, relations between
parents and teachers, and

community receptiveness.
The six-item scale has a
reliability of .80.

Teaching Staff Commit-
ment. Some evidence sug-
gests that the commitment of
an organization's staff is
related to project implemen-
tation (Grant et al., 1979;
Barmen C McLaughlin, 1976).
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Accordingly, a two-item
scale to assess staff com-
mitment was included. Its
reliability is .82.

Staff Morale. As with
commitment, morale is some-
times suggested as a conco-
mitant of success in imple-
menting innovations, and it
is an important characteris-
tic of an organization in
its own right. An 11-item
scale containing items such
as. "Our problems in this
school are so big that it is
unrealistic to expect teach-
ers to make much of a dent
in them:" and "(Is the
teaching faculty) frus-
trated?" Its reliability is
90

Planning and Action.
Presumably, organizations
engaging in systematic plan-
ning and that are open to
change are most likely to
successfully implement inno-
vations. Based on this
assumption, we constructed a
nine-item scale to assess
planning and action. It
asks. "How often do you work
on a planning committee with
other teachers?" "(Is the
principal) progressive?"
"(Is the teaching faculty)
open to change?" Its reli-
ability is .87.

Smooth Administration.
Our earlier research (Gott-
fredson E Daiger. 1979) sug-
gests that the way a school
is run is important in
understanding itc, climate
and in preventing school
disruption. To the best of
our knowledge, detailed stu-
dies of school administra-
tion tend to focus on the
personal characteristics of
administrators (e.g., Miner,

1967), or are ethnographic
or observational accounts of
the typical activities of
administrators. Here we
wished to assess the percep-
tions of administrative
style and procedures from
the point of view of the
body of teachers who experi-
ence them. Accordingly, we
constructed a 12-item scale.
Typical items are: "Simale,
non-time consuming proce-
dures exist for the acquisi-
tion and use of resources:"
"There is little teacher-ad-
ministration tension in this
school." "(The principal
is) open." In a sense this
scale represents a global
rating of the positiveness
with which teachers view the
schools's administration.-
although the item content
focuses on both principal
behavior and some probable
practical consequences of
that behavior. Its reli-
ability is .92.

Individualized Instruc-
tion and Grading. The
Alternative Education Pro-
gram seeks to create struc-
tural changes in schools to
increase individualized
instruction, and this inter-
vention is planned by sev-
eral of the action projectS.
Accordingly, this four-item
scale aims to measure indi-
vidualized instruction by
asking if individualized
learning plans are used, and
if grading is based on
improvement versus "the
curve."

School Race Relations.
This brief two-item measure
asks about race relations
from the teacher point of
view. It asks how well dif-
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ferent groups get along.
Its reliability is .77.

Interaction with Stu-
dents. The Alternative Edu-
cation Program assumes that

"caring competent teachers"
will foster prosocial out-
comes and prevent delin-
quency, and several action
projects aim to alter teach-
er-student relations.
Interpreting what "caring
and competent" means is dif-
ficult, but as one way to
get at this constellation we
created an Interaction with

Students Scale. This six-
item index asks about the

frequency of teacher inter-
action with students and
about how well students and
teachers get along. Its
reliability is .80.

Integration vs. Seama-
tion by Ability or Conduct.
lhis scale is also included
to measure an aspect of

project implementation
sought by the Alternative
Eaucation Program: the
avoidance of tracking or
isolation. The six-item
scale contains items such

as: "Students of mixed
ability work together in

small groups in my class:"
"This school has special
classes for slow learners;"
and "In this school there
are special classes for stu-
dents who repeatedly misbe-

have." Its reliability is
.55, and the appropriate
interpretation of the scale
is unclear. Opinions differ
about the wisdom of homoge-
neous vs. heterogeneous
grouping according to stu-
dent conduct or academic
performance, although the
current climate, and some
evidence (Slavin. 1980),
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implies that heterogeneous
grouping can have some vir-

tue.

Student Influence. Stu-

dent participation in school
decision making is one of

the major structural ele-

ments the Alternative Educa-

tion Program wants to create
through the action projects.
The assumption apparently is
that student influence will
help to create other benefi-
cial structural changes, or

it may contriOute to
decreased alienation or
sense of powerlessness.
Measures of student influ-

ence used in previous stu-
dies (National Institute of
Education, 1978; Gottfredson
F.

Daiger. 1979) assessed a
limited range of influence,
and certainly do not assess

the kinds of student influ-
ence possible. Therefore,
although based on the scale

used earlier by Gottfredson
Daiger (1979), this scale

is expanded somewhat (to

five items). Sample ques-
tions are "I often change my
lesson plans basei on stu-

dent suggestions;" and
"Teachers and their students
mark together to wake rules
governing behavior in the

classroom." The scale has a
reliability coefficient of

81

Professional Develoament.
Tnis scale is the aggregate-
level counterpart of the
individual-level teacher
Professional Development
Scale. Because of the way
it is constructed, it is of

use only for characterizing
the level of professional
development activities for

the school as a whole. The
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eight-item scale has a reli-
ability of .86.

Perceptions of Disruption
or Lack of Safety. Intended
to be one measure of delin-
quent or disruptive behavior
in school, this 12-item
scale asks about time spent
coping with disruptive'
behavior and about percep-
tions of safety. It is
highly reliable (.93)

Success Opportunities.
Many critics of tradition-
ally structured schools
(e.g., Howard, 1978) argue
that schools are "rigged"
against low achieving stu-
dents: Many students exper-
ience only failure in
school. This scale is an
attempt to collect teacher
opinions about the extent to
which their schools are
"unrigged" by providing suc-
cess opportunities. It asks
whether any students can
earn high marks, and whether
students can get special
privileges for their perfor-
mance. We have some doubts
about the meaning of this
scale: It is heterogeneous
in content as well as brief,
and it has modest reli,abil-
ity (.60). But it has Some
interest and may be of some
utility.

Use of Grades as a Sanc-
tion. The use of grades as
a response to misconduct is
correlated with school ais-
ruption rates (Gottfredson &
Daiger, 1979). On the face
of it, this also appears to
be a poor practice because
it makes the grading and
sanctioning process ambigu-
ous. A two-item index uses
teacher reports to charac-
terize the extent of this

prActice in schools. It has
a reliability of .84.

Interpreting Scores for
Schools

One way of interpreting
scores on all these scales
is by using a profile sheet
that enables the examination
of the standing of a school
relative to a "norm group."
Profile sheets have been
prepared that do just this,
using the schools in the
School Action Effectiveness
Study as the norm group.<2>
Remember that this is not a
representative sample of
schools. In general, these
schools are included in the
sample at least in part
because they indicated in
their applications that
'their problems of crime,
dropouts and nonattendance
are relatively severe.
Nevertheless, the group does
provide some basis for com-
parison.

Profile sheets are used
to plot t-scores. This
means that the "average"
school would have a score of
50, and that the standard
deviation is ,10. As an aid
to interpretatiOn, 0bar on
the profiles shows the
range of the middle 50% of
the scores for each scale.
This is especially useful
when distributions of scores
are skewed, or when they are
flatter Or more peaked than
in a normal distribution,
because the bar acts as pp
easy guide in interprete4g
the school's score.

For many of these meas-
ures, scores are not very
reliable. Remember to take
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reliability into account
when making interpretations.
In addition. "reliability°
applies to scores in gen-
eral, not the score for any
particular school. When
onlyta smdll number of per-
sons reported about a
school's climate, a score
may contain lots of error.
Similarly, if response rates
were low, the score may con-

tain bias. This is because
student ..ho completed the
questionnaire may not accu-
rately represent the
schools° students in gen-
eral. Do not make much of

small differences in scores
in these profiles, and be

skeptical about profiles
based on small samples. An

interim rule of thumb to
follow for profiles based on
50 or more questionnaires is

to ignore the differences of
five t-score units or less.
When fewer than SO question-
naires contribute to a
school's score. even larger
differences should be
ignored.

If several sources of
information converge in sug-
gesting the same interpreta-
tion, the results are worthy
cf careful consideration.
But remember, a survey like
this is only one source of

information about these
schools. No survey or set
of scales can provide a
magic picture of an organi-
zation's environment.

The Uses of Scores for Indi-
viduals

All individual-level
scores are confidential and
are used for research pur-
poses only. (In future
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applications, similar scales
could be used in counseling
or for diagnostic purposes.
They can not be used in

those ways in this Program
because of the assurances of
confidentiality given to
those who completed the
instruments on which scores
are based.) Elsewhere in
this report, and in subse-
quent reports to be issued
by the SAES, these scores
are used in detailed exami-
nations of the effects of

project components. When
individual-level scores are
aggregated to the school
level, they can be used to

Aescribe schools in terms of

the characteristics of their

studentries. In profiles we
make available to project
directors. these aggregated
scores are also presented as
t-scores. where 50 is the

mean aggregated score for

schools, and 10 is the
school standard deviation.

The Utility of Information
for Prolect Managers

In workshops conducted in

August. 1961, s'chool pro-
files were made available to

project directors. These
profiles provide.assessments
of schools useful for diag-
nostic and prescriptive pur-
poses. The efforts of thou-
sands of students and
teachers in completing these
surveys will go partly to
waste if this information is
not used in project plan-
ning. We earnestly hoped
that this information would
be used, and are gratified
that several projects have
made extensive use of this
information in renewed proj-

ect planning.
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Similarly, interim feed-
back we have provided to
project directors on the
characteristics of their
clientele (in summary form),
and about the effectiveness
of their interventions based
on the statistical analyses
of individual scales is

intended to be used in
refining interventions. No
one expects to see dramatic
effects of projects in their
developmental stages. Proj-
ects will increase in effec-
tiveness largely by using
the information provided by
this interim feedback.
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Footnotes

1. For more thorough discussion see Throndike (1971).

2. One school with extremely deviant scores on a number

of scales was excluded from the norm group.
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Figure 1. The interpretation of standard scores
in a normal distribution
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Table I
Selected Characteristics of National Samples of Students

and the School Action Effectiveness Study Sample

Ethnic
Identification

Elementary
& Secondarx
Enrollment

High
School

b
Seniors

SAES
Samplec

American Indian 0.8 1.1 2.0

Asian-American 1.2 0.7 1.1

Spanish-American 6.4 3.2 25.4

Black 15.5 11.7 43.7

White 76.0 80.4 25.6

Other 2.9 2.1

Father Americans High

Present?
Aged 18 and School

e c
Under Seniors SAES

Yes (%) 79.0 81.7 56.8

Type of Personal Percentage Reporting in Month

Victimization National Sampler SAES1r

Physical attack
Robberies of more than $1
Personal 'theft of 'more than $1

9.8

3.4

27.6

10.3
6.5

23.0

Self-reported
Delinquent
Behavior

Destroy or damage
School property

Stole something worth
more than $50

Carried a hidden
weapon

Gang fights
Hit teacher
Hit students
Joy riding
Break in

Percentage Reporting at Least One, Past Year

National
Samples SAES

c

11.4 11.1

2.6 6.7

6.3 12.0

7.9 10.4

6.6 9.7

5.0 45.4

4.5 6.5

2.5 5.1

a. Fall 1976 OCR data
b. Monitoring the Future, 1976

c. Unweighted
d. CPR
e. Monitoring the Future, 1976
f. Safe School Study
g. National Youth Survey, 1978
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Scale

Family background
Parental education
Parental emphasis on education
Maternal role model (negative)
Maternal role model (positive)
Paternal role model (negative)
Paternal role model (positive)

Social Relations
Attachment to parents
Negative peer influence
Parental supervision

Attitudes and Social Development
Alienation
Attachment to school

Belief in rules
Interpersonal competency

I

Involvement

1--,
Positive self-concept
Practical knowledge

N.)

1

Rebellious autonomy

12S

Behavior
School effort
School nonattendance
Self-reported delinquency (total) -
Self-reported drug use
Self-reported serious delinquency

School Experiences
School punishments
School rewards
Victimization

Validity
Invalidity

Table 2

Reliability Coefficients (Alpha) for
Individual-Level Student Scales

by Gender and'Ethnic Self-Identification

Spanish-Americans _Blacks

Construction Holdout Construction
Whites

HoldouV''

American
Indian

Female

Asian
American

Total
Sample

Number
of items

Construction Holdout
Male Female

Male Male Female

Male Female Mae Female Mlle Female Mlle FemAle Male Female

-- -- 73 72 -- -- 77 78 -- 84 72 86 68 66 62 76 2

47 44 47 39 42 38 42 41 48 56 43 44 45 62 50 55 46 4

39 39 20 42 35 33 46 35 10 31 09 25 09 47 61 53 36 5

46 49 46 44 17 45 53 43 55 . 51 49 48 32 62 30 58 46 4

47 57 56 57 53 51. 53 58 56 48 54 62 48 '71 75 22 55 5

67 68 74 72 72 69 77 71 70 75 50 75 55 75 57 73 71 6

52 66 50 61 52 59 50 60 72 81 66 78 68 77 73 73 61 6

65 60 61 56 55 57 60 53 71 73 72 69 60 62 74 60 64 9

27 23 27 14 11 17 26 17 31 29 31 40 28 b 15 54 27 2

40 39 37 45 35 44 33 39 56 53 46 56 39 44 06 55 44 4

75 70 74 70 72 71 67 67 81 81 79 79 79 75 81 72 75 10

46 42 53 42 51 43 44 42 59 52
4 94

70 56 51 67 50 6

47 43 40 45 46 36 44 30 44 37 446 3 40 44 41 32 42 5

63 64 64 64 63 65 66 62 61 59 62 62 59 63 80 52 64 15

56 51 60 55 52 64 59 61 73 69 70 69 71 67 65 78 63 12

67 66 70 70 71 67 71 72 77 76 74 74 69 76 63 54 71 7

45 52 42 59 31 45 34 42 45 53 41 49 59 60 42 40 46 3

,

39 44 37 37 53 48 51 50 67 65 62 63 52 47 62 65 51 5

63 64 64 61 57 61 65 59 74 69 69 71 62 60 74 29 66 2

31 79 87 77 81 71 85 76 88 84 87 83 85 81 93 63 84 19

71 71 72 67 72 66 73 65 79 79 73 80 78 80 53 71 75 5

72 74 80 61 75 59 80 69 85 79 82 73 74 76 92 c 79 11

51 58 59 58 49 50 48 44 57 54 51 46 47 32 64 70 54 4

50 53 57 56 55 53 54 50 52 54 51 47 49 64 66 52 54 6

71 67 72 64 68 65 72 56 63 61 70 61 66 48 82 69 68 7

45 36 40 40 51 41 52 46 48 33 50 36 53 02 55 57 47 5

Note; Decimals are omitted.

ltellabilities estimated on entire sample, no separate
calculations were made for construction and hold-out samples.

bReliability too low to estimate.

tToo few cases with complete data to estimate reliability. 9



Scala

Family background

Parental education
Parental emphasis on education
Maternal role model (negative)
Maternal role model (positive)
Paternal role model (negative)
Paternal role model (positive)

Soclal relations
Attachment to parents
Negative peer influence
Parental supervision

Attitudes and social development
Alienation
Attachment to school
Belief in rules (-)
Interpersonal competency
Involvement

/oaltive self-concept
Practical knowledge
Rebellious autonomy

Behavior
School effort
School non-attendance
Self-reported delinquency (total)
Stlf-reported drug use
Self-reported serious delinquency

School experiences
School punishments
School rewards

Victimization

Validity
Invalidity

13G

Table 3

Means and Standard Deviations of Raw Score Individual-Level Student Scales

Spanish-American Black White American Indian
Fels

Mericap
l'o;;leMale Female Male Female Male Female Male Female

M SD N H SD N Kw SD N N SD N M SD N M SD N M SD N M SD N

3.20
-.36

2.57
2.52

536
439

2.56
-.29

2.30
2.41

616
456

4.84
.25

2.15
2.25

45!
30

4.76
.18

2.23
2.20

1187
365

5.22
-.59

2.32
2.61

41i
13

5.18
-.32

2.33
2.54

430
162

4.30
-1.62

1.96
2.80

53
42

4.40
.14

2.19
2.60

53
50

5.28
-.62

2.55
2.88

21
31

4.56
-.75

7.8
2.72

16
20

.31 .57 472 .35 .68 509 .57 .87 342 .55 .79 408 .66 .75 146 .64 .79 162 .61 .72 51 .78 .98 54 .59 1.01 32 .29 .64 21

4.94 1.13 442 4.78 2.13 469 4.88 1.20 332 4.93 1.10 388 4.66 1.26 148 4.76 1.22 160 3.85 1.05 48 4.96 1.31 49 4.87 1.09 31 3.80 1.28 20

.77 1.05 441 44 1.10 461 .78 1.04 308 1503 1.19 361 .93 1.12 137 1.03 1.23 160 1.22 1.15 46 1.00 1.35 43 1.06 1.44 31 .68 .84 22

4.88 1.53 437 4.54 1.58 442 4.85 1.60 34 4.56 1.57 362 5.09 1.12 138 4.60 1.56 159 4.85 1.23 40 4.18 1.77 45 4.67 1.40 30 4.45 1.60 22

.85 3.04 399 .47 3.37 442 .18 3.16 567 .22 3.25 702 -.34 3.49 186 -.81 4.18 230 -1.32 7.91 48 -.77 4.11 50 -.60 4.26 36 -1.47 4.44 24

.44 4.65 524 -1.17 3.72 581 .39 4.62 850-1.10 3.60 967 1.69 5.40 467 -.01 4.63 561 2.99 5.13 81 .19 4.46 84 .91 5.88 43 -.23 4.27 33

1.51 .65 464 1.70 .53 523 1.25 .73 689 1.55 .62 853 1.30 .73 434 1.51 .67 496 1.09 .76 78 1.51 .60 73 1.20 .72 51 1.42 .76 31

1.37 1.11 445 1.25 1.12 520 1.35 1.08 719 1.31 1.10 856 1.42 1.18 495 1.31 1.22 572 1.63 1.17 73 1.27 1.13 70 1.30 .95 50 1.41 1.23 34

-.46 5.60 427 1.17 4.90 514 .37 4.95 692 1.40 4.61 820 -1.71 6.31 463 -.28 5.84 534 -1.89 6.40 68 1.07 5.04 68 -.23 6.19 48 1.75 4.70 32

2.14 1.53 415 1.67 1.31 492 2.36 1.42 652 1.93 1.33 737 2.21 1.53 325 1.56 1.32 396 2.48 1.82 64 2.27 1.52 56 2.56 1.58 41 2.03 1.65 30

3.70 1.18 427 3.78 1.18 506 3.86 1.14 678 4.05 .96 815 3.84 1.17 333 4.08 1.00 409 3.92 1.12 59 3.E2 1.18 61 3.78 1.15 46 3.87 1.02 31

-1.61 5.65 496 -1.38 5.74 533 .06 6.17 761 .77 6.06 849 -1.76 5.25 403 -.48 5.76 443 -1.19 5.61 67 .79 6.25 76 2.15 8.33 41 2.44 5.76 29

-1.24 5.37 281 -.06 4.98 342 .39 5.03 426 2.17 4.42 549 -.22 5.69 271 .84 4.99 310 .51 5.52 37 .35 5.32 45 -2.04 6.10 34 2.24 5.02 24

11.91 2.94 451 1158 3.13 524 11.95 2.95 769 21.80 3.03 894 11.88 3.08 507 11.89 3.10 597 11.56 3.13 72 11.87 3.18 75 12.42 2.48 52 12.12 2.41 34

1.76 1.00 446 1.66 1.10 518 1.84 .95 674 1.81 .99 8,11 2.09 .93 351 2.18 .94 409 2.18 .98 65 2.07 1.03 6] 1.75 1.01 44 1.79 .99 33

7.04 1.98 557 7.63 1.91 585 7.74 1.87 889 8.37 1.78 996 7.31 2.13 426 8.16 1.93 492 7.31 1.98 80 8.13 1.83 78 7.52 2.20 42 8.58 1.87 36

1.73 1.96 620 1.43 1.72 636 1.12 1.67 1081 .85 1.39 1121 1.50 2.03 623 1.34 1.95 700 1.64 1.98 104 1.71 1.96 99 1.54 2.18 63 1.07 1.49 41

2.28 3.20 326 1.18 1.92 394 2.68 3.21 271 2.17 2.39 295 3.57 3.73 178 2.23 2.80 218 5.02 4.00 44 4.72 3.47 43 3.93 5.14 14 .90 1.10 10

.84 1.21 356 .65 1.04 432 .93 1.29 489 .95 1.18 557 1.45 1.46 420 1.74 1.65 491 1.98 1.66 65 2.28. 1.75 60 .91 1.08 23 .50 .80 12

.98 1.79 345 .33 .85 424 1.39 2.09 456 .49 1.12 525 1.45 2.23 206 .58 1.27 248 1.94 2.20 49 1.19 1.81 54 2.60 3.52 15

.19 2.77 545 -.86 2.14 610 .77 2.78 865 -.16 2.35 985 .08 2.58 580 -.64 2.14 669 .31 2.60 91 -.55 2.03 82 .39 2.96 55 -.31 2.75 40

..42 3.47 498 .58 3.38 570 .48 3.34 764 .13 3.20 906 -1.32 3.00 402 -.99 2.95 469 -.04 3.24 76 .61 3.69 70 .21 3.62 46 .76 3.10 37

1.04 1.49 568 .64 1.10 618 1.22 1.59 891 .8% 1.13 992 1.00 1.42 541 .69 1.09 618 1.25 1.52 89 .80 1.04 83 1.32 1.87 57 1.22 1.53 41

1.24 1.14 470 .94 1.04 532 2.09 2.19 754 .77 .99 874 .65 .96 513 .45 .75 610 .87 1.09 77 .59 .71 69 1.29 1.29 51 .71 1.06 34
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Table 4

Correlations of Student Scales and Selected Other Charactexistics
with Self-Report Indexes of Student Behavior

Scale or Characteristic

Parental education
Parental emphasis on education
Maternal role model (negative)
Maternal role model (positive)
Paternal role model (negative)
Paternal role model (positive)

Attachment to parents
Negative peer influence
Parental supervision

Alienation
Attachment to school
Nonbelief in rules
Interpersonal competency
Involvement
Positive self-concept
Practical knowledge
Rebellious autonomy

School punishments
School rewards
Victimization

Self-reported reading ability
Self-reported school grades
Age
Sex (male)

School
Effort

Self-Reported Delinquency
Total Drug Serious

15* 06 03 0.6

19* -22* -22* -17*
-11* 22* 17* 19*

11* -07* -05 -08*
-10* 16* 15* 13*

12* -07* -09* -05

22* -26* -31* -21*

-31* 50* 41* 50*

14* -27* -22* -24*

-22* 20* 16* 20*

35* -34* -30* -34*
-22* 27* 20* 30*

22* -03 01 -08*
15* 02 -06* 03

48* -24* -19* -29*
07* 02 04 -01

-07* 18* 19* 13*

-22* 30* 17* 30*

15* -09* -14* -04

-15* 24* 09* 25*

20* -02 -02 -05*
39* -11* -12* -14*

-06* 08* 22* 03

-17* 20* 01 25*

Note: Decimals omitted. Sample sizes are very large, so even small correlations
are significant. Size rather than significance of these coefficients should
be attended to.

p < .001

1 32
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Table 5

Correla'tions Among Student Measures of

Family Background

Scale

Scale

1 2 3 4 5 6

1. Parental education

2. Parental emphasis on educ.

3. Maternal role model (neg.)

4. Maternal role model (pos.)

5. Paternal role model (neg.)

6. Paternal role model (pos.)

(76) 24

(46)

07

-17

(36)

11

30

-27

(46)

-14

-20

27

-07

(55)

17

31

-09

19

-40

(71)

Note: Reliabilities shown in diagonal. Decimals omitted.

Table 6

Correlations Among Student Measures

of Social Relations

Scale

Scale
1 2 3

1. Attachment to parents
(61) -26 21

2. Negative peer influence
(64) -25

3. Parental supervision
(27)

Note: Reliabilities shown in diagonal. Decimals omitted.
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Table 7

Correlations Among Measures of Student Attitudes
and Social Development

Scale
Scale

1 n
4. 3 4 5 6 7 8

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

Alienation

Attachment to school

Non-belief in rules

Interpersonal competency

Involvement

Positive self-concept

Practical knowledge

Rebellious autonomy

(44) -53

(75)

27

-34

(50)

-20

27

-13

(42)

-07

13

-02

10

(64)

-39

41

-31

39

11

(63)

-07

09

-01

17

12

12

(71)

19

-21

24

09

-06

-07

03

(46)

Note: Reliability coefficients shown in diagonal cells. Decimals omitted.

Table 8

Correlation of Student Scales with
School Experiences

Scale
Scale

1 2 3

1.

2.

3.

School punishments

School rewards

Victimization

(54) 07

(54)

35

16

(68)

Note: Reliability coefficients shown in diagonal cells.
Decimals are omitted.
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Table 9

Reliability Coefficients for the Individual-Level

Teacher Scales and Raw Score Item Statistics

Scale

Number
of items

Construction Samplea Hold-out Samplk

Mean SD Alpha Mean SD Alpha

Prointegration attitude 4 11.53 2.81 .67 11.56 2.88 .69

Job satisfaction 3 8.45 1.64 .78 8.42 1.70 .80

Interaction with students 6 14.20 4.43 .69 13.79 4.20 .67

Type A sanctions 5 -.05 2.90 .52 .09 2.82 .47

Type B sanctions 5 13.81 3.08 .58 13.42 3.08 .60

Victimization
8 1.24 1.45 .67 1.23 1.45. .67

Classroom disruption 2 4.52 1.22 .70 4.60 1.38 .78

Low expectations
2 62.43 42.89 .53 65.06 44.47 .57

Openness to student
suggestions

2 .05 1.64 .45 -.10 1.54 .38

Professional development \ 8 -.21 4.82 .76 -.39 4.67 .74

Nonauthoritarian attitude 3 7.57 2.21 .56 7.43 2.17 .54

aN's range from 555 to 642 due to nonresponse to some items.

bN 's range from 555 to 643 due to nonresponse to some items.



Table 10

Correlations Among Individual-Level Teacher Scales
(N=1112-1265,

Scale Prointeg. Job Sat. Interact. Type A Type B Victim. Disrup. Low Exp. Openness Prof.Dvt. Nonauth

Prointegration
attitude 06 12* -09 04 -09 -10* -07 15* 08 29*

Job satisfaction 28* -13* 00 -20* -34* -24* 11* 28* 13*

Interaction with
students -02 11* 01 -15* -12* 24* 28* 11*

Type A sanctions 16* 19* 29* 12* -03 -03 -26*

Type B sanctions 08 12* 12* 09 17* 02

Victimization 38* 25* -02 -07 -18*

Classroom
disruption -- 43* -02 -12* -16*

Low expectations 01 05 -07

Openness to
stud. sug. 19* 14*

Professional
develop. 10*

Nonauthoritarian IMMO.

Note: N's vary from 1112 to 1265 due to teacher nonresponse to some items.

* p<.001

137



Table 11

Correlations of Individual-Level
Teacher Scales with Selected

Teacher Characteristics

Scale

Sex
(female)

Non-
white

Use of
home-based
reinforcement

Item

non-response
index

Range
of N

Prointegration attitudes 10* 21* 04 04 1204-1241

Job satisfaction 01 07 06 -08 1274-1315

Interaction with students -05 13* 17* 06 1246-1289

Type A sanctions -10* -02 07
%

-01 1169-1206

Type B sanctions 15* 02 35* 22*a 1192-1230

Victimization -15* -18* 08 -11* 1175-1212

Classroom disruption -04 -15* 12* -02 1183-1223

Low expectations 04 -02 11* 02 1168-1205

Openness to student
influence 06 09 .09 02 1128-1164

Professional development 13* 27* 16* 10* '1190-1223

Nonauthoritarian attitude 15* 01 -04 08 1207-1245

Note: Decimals omitted

*p4(.001

aHigh scorers on the scale measuring use of type B sanctions failed to respond

to many items intended to measure type A sanctions (r=.44), suggesting that they

were using the questionnaire as a checklist rather than carefully marking a

response for each item.
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Table 12

Reliabilities of the School Climate Measures Based on Aggregated

Student Reports

Al ha
Number of

items

Community Crime .57 3

Gangs in School .80 2

Safety .92 13

Disruption .42 4

Individualized Instruction .58 2

Student Disrespect .78 3

Student-Teacher Interaction .60 2

Planning and Action .65 3

Fairness .62 3

Clarity .64 4

Student Influence .62 6

Grouping .55 3



Table 13

Correlations Among School Climate Measures Based on Aggregated Student Reports

Scale

Scale

2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.

10.

11.

12.

Community Crime

Gangs in School

Safety

Disruption

Individualized Instruction

Student Disrespect

Student-Teacher Interaction

Planning and Action

Fairness

Clarity

Student Influence

Grouping

.39* -.24

-.01

.14

-.02

-.43*

.24

-.12

-.40*

.36*

-.03

.01

-.13

.66*

-.22

-.22

-.33

-.02

-.36*

.01

-.59*

-.08

-.30

-.03

-.33

-.02

-.39*

.45*

-.18

-.18

-.06

-.49*

.02

-.60*

.42*

.50*

-.16

-.26

.10

-.16

.02

-.30

.35*

.68*

45*

-.04

-.30

-.27

-.20

37*

-.53*

43*

.62*

.56*

.48*

.13

.18

-.22

55*

.17

.33

-.28

-.39*

-.37*

-.24

-.22

Note.--N's: range from 52 to 65 schools, depending on the availability of items to score these scales.
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Table 14

Reliabilities:.of the School Climate Measures
Based 9p Aggregate Teacher Reports

Scale Alpha
Number of

Items

Involvement of Parents and-Community .80 6

Individualized-.Instruction and Grading .60 4

Resources for Instruction .86 4

Integration vs. Segregation by Ability
or Conduct 55 6

School Race Relations .77 2

Interaction with Students .80 6

Teaching Staff Commitment .82 2

Use of Grades as a Sanction .84 2

Success Opportunities .60 3

Staff Morale (vs. Alienation) .90 11

Planning and Action .87 10

Perceptions of Disruption .93 13

Student Influence .81 5

Smooth Administration .92 12

Professional Development .86 8

Note: N=48 to 50 schools (based on responses of over 1,100 teachers).



Measures

Table A

Item Content of Individual-Level Student Scales<a>

Parental Education

20. How far did your father (or stepfather) go in school?

21. How far, did your mother (or stepmother) go in school?

Parental Emphasis on Educaton

23. Do your parents want you ta go to college some day?

28. My parents keep close track of how well I am doing in

school.
26. (Father) helps me with my homework.
27. (Mother) helps me with my homework.

Maternal Role Model iNegativel

26. (Mother) drinks too much.

26. (Mother) gets in trouble with the police.

26. (Mother) spends most of her money on herself.
26. (Mother) gets mad a lot.

26. (Mother) spends time with her friends away from the

house.

Maternal Role Model positivel

26. (Mother) helps me with personal problems.
26. (Mother) is a hard woi*er.
26. (Mother) gives me money when I need it.

26. (Mother) goes to work every day.

Paternal Role Model iNuativel

26. (Father) drinks too much.
26. (Fher) gets in trouble with the police.

26. (Father) spends most of his money on herself.

26. (Father) gets mad a lot.

26.. (Father) spends time with his friends away from the

house.

<a>Numbers indicate position of the item in the question-

naire.
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Measures

Table A (cont.)

Paternal Role Model_positivel

26. (Father) helps me with personal problems.
26. (Father) is a hard worker.
26: (Father) gives me money when I need it.
26. (Father) goes to work every day.

Attachment to Parents

29. How much do you want to be like the kind of person
your mother (or stepmother) is?

30. How close do you feel to your parents (or guardians)?
31. How much do you want to be like the kind of person

your father (or stepfather) is?
32. All in all, how much do you like your parents?
68. I would not care if my parents were a little disap-

pointed in me.
69. I have lots of respect for my parents.

Negative Peer Influence

43. Most of my friends think getting good grades is
important. (-)

43. Most of my friends think school is a pain.
43. My frieods often try to get me to do things the

teacher doesn't like.
44. (Best friend) is interested in school. (-)
44. (Best friend) attends classes regularly. (-)
44. (Best friend) plans to go to college. (-)
44. (Best friend) belongs to a gang.
44. (Best friend) gets in trouble with the police.
45. How many of your friends have been picked up by the

police?

Parental Supervision

23. My parents almost always know where I am and what I
am doing.

69. 4s far as my parents are concerned. I am pretty much
free to come and go as I please.

Alienation

64. Teachers here care about the students. (-)
64. I feel like I belong in this school. (-)
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Measures

Table A (cont.)

69. I feel no one really cares much about what happens to

me.
70. These oays I get the feeling that I'm just not a part

of things.

Attachment to School

62. (How important is) what the teachers think about you?

63. (How do you feel about) this school?
63. (How do you feel about) the principal?
63. (How do you feel about) the classes you are taking?

63. (How do you feel about) the teacners?
63. (How do you feel about) the counselors?
64. I have lots of respect for my teachers.
64. This school makes me like to learn.
62. (How important is) tne grade you get at school?

70. In classes I am learning the things I need to know.

Belief in Rules

69. It is all right to get around the law if you can. (-)

69. People who leave things around deserve it if they get

taken. (-)
70. Taking things from stores doesn't hurt anyone. (-)

70. It is O.K. to,take advantage of a chump or a sucker.

l-/
70. Teachers who get hassled by students usually had it

coming. (-)
68. I do not have much to lose by causing trouple in

school.

Intersersonal Com2etensi

69. I have a clear picture of what I am like as a person.

69. I know how to get along with teachers.

69. If I want to/ I can explain things well.

70. I find it easy to talk to all kinds of people.
70. My friends regard me as a person with good sense.

Involvement

34. Which of the following things have you spent tima on

this school term? (I2-item.list follows)
35. How much time, o the average/ do you spend doing

homework?
36. Did you do any work for pay last week/ not counting

work around the house? 37. Do you have a regular
part-time or full-time job?
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MeasUres

Table A (cont.)

Positive Self-Concegt

7. How satisfied are you with the way you are doing in
school?

69. Sometimes I think I am no good at all. (-)
70. I feel I do not have much to be proud of. (-)
70. I like myself.
9. (Other students see me as) a loser. (-)
68. I am the kind of persOn who will always be able to

make it if I try.
9. (Other students see me as) a good student.
9. (Other students see me as) a trouble maker. (-)
9. (Other students see me as) successful.
68. My teachers think that I an a slow learner. (-)
68. I ao not mind stealing from someone--that is just the

kind of person I am. (-)
68. I am not the kind of person you would expect to get

in trouble with the law.

Practical Knowledge

73. Do you know how to: (seven competency items)

Rebellious Autonomy

69. I don't like anybody telling me what to do.
70. Whether or not I spend time on homework is my own

business.
70. I should not have to explain to anyone how I spend my

money.

School Effort

8. Compared to other students, how hard do you work in
school?

38. I turn my homework in on time.
38. My schoolwork is messy. (-)
38. I don't bother with homework or class assignments.

38. If a teacher gives a lot of homework. I try to finish
all of it.



Table A (cont.)

School Nonattendance

Measures

13. In the last four weeks, how many days did you cut

class all day?
14. How often do you cut one or more of your classes?

Self-Reported Delinguency iTotall

46-49. Respondents mark "yes" or "no" to 19 kinds of behav-

ior.

,Self-Reported "Drug" Use

46-49. In the last year have you
...smoked cigarettes?
d runk beer, wine. or "hard" liquor?

..smoked marijuala (grass, pot. ganja)?

...gone to school when you were drunk or high on some

drugs?
...taken some other drugs?.

Self-Reported "Serious" Delinguenzy

46-49. In the last year have you
...purposely damaged or destroyed property belonging

to a school?
...purposely damaged or destroyed other property not

belonging to you, not counting family or school

property?
...stolen or tried to steal something worth more than

$50?
..carried a hidden weapon other than a plain pocket

knife?
...been involved in gang fights?

...hit or thteatened to hit a teacher or other adult

at tchool?
...taken a car for a ride (or drive) without the own-

er's permission?
...used force or strong-arm methods to get money or

things from a person?
...stolen or tried to steal things worth less than

$50?
...stolen or tr.-I-el-to-steal something at school, such

as someone's coat from a classroom, locker, or

cafeteria, or a book,from the library?

..broken or tried to,dreak into a building or car to

steal something or iust to look around?
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Measures

Table A (cont.)

School Punishments

59. Did you have to stay after school as a punishment?
59. Did you get an extra assignment as a punishment?
59. Was your grade lowered on an assignment as a punish-

ment?
59. Were you sent out of class for punishment?

Rewards_iNote: Contains two items that should be removed.1

51. Students get to help other students.
58. Teachers say nice things about my classwork.
59. Did you get to do something special as a reward?
59. Did you win an award ar prize because of your work in

school?
59. Did you help win an award or 3 prize for your rjroup

or class because of your work in school?
61. Students who are well-behaved in this school get spe-

cial treatment.

Victimization

60. Seven-item list. See questionnaire.

Invalidity

I have never disliked anyone. (T)
it is easy to get along with nasty peaple. (T)

I sometimes get angry. (F)
I like to have fun. (F)
I read several whole books every day. (T)
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Measures

Table 5

Individual-Level Teacher Scales

Pro-Integration Attitude

Most black students are better off in all-black schools.

(-)
Most white students are better off in all-white schools.

(
The amount of prejudice against minority groups in this

country is greatly exaggerated. (-)
Students should not be bussed to achieve racial balance.

Job Satisfaction

How do you like your job?
How much of the time do you feel satisfied with your job?

How much do you think you like your job compared with

other people?

Interaction with Students

In tne past two weeks have any students come to you to

ask your advice on some prolbem they were haveing out-

side of class?
How often do you engage in the following activities with

students:
tutoring individual students before or after

school.
. working with students on extracurricular activ-

ities.
. taking students on field trips.

going to games dances, and other student

activities.
. discussing students' personal problems with

them.

11p2 A Sanctions

In your dealings with misbehaving students how often do

you do the following things?
send them out of class.
use or threaten to use physical punishment.
lower their grades if misconduct is repeated.
reprimand the student in tne class.

When a student misbehaVes in my class. I sometimes lower

his or her grade.
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Measures

Table B (cont.)

Ins 8 Sanctions

In your dealings with misbehaving students how often do
you do the following things?

give additional school work.
give privileges to increase positive behavior.
withdraw vivileges for misconduct.
call a parent.
yet pelp from a counselor.
refer the student to a special "program.

Victimization

How many times in the past month have the following hap-
oened to you personally in this school?

damage to personal property worth less than
sle.

damage topersonal property worth more than

theft of personal property worth less than $10.
theft of personal property worth more than SIO.
was physically attacked but not seriously

enough to see a doctor.
received obscene remarks or gestures from a

student.
was threatened in remarks by a student.
had a weapon,pulled on me.

Classroom 01 sru2tion

How much of your time in the classroom is directed to
coping with disruptilie student behavior?

How much does the behavior of some students in your
classroom (talking, fighting, etc.) keep you from
teaching?

Low Ex2ectations

Of the students you teach, what percentage would you say
are low ability?

Of the stuaents you teach, what percentage are behavior
problems?



Measures,

Table 3 (cont.)

_Openness to Student Suestions

I often change my lesson pl'ans based on student sugges-

tions.
Students should have a lot to say about how the school is

run.

Professional Develo2ment

How often do you attend professional development courses
that are half a day or more in length?

How much training have you had in teaching methods and

curriculum content in the last 12 months?

How much training have you had in interpersonal or inter-
.

group relations in the past 12 months?
In some school years, a teacher learns a lot about educa-

tion, while in other years a teacher doesn't learn

much. This year, have you learned much about:

new materials, new kinds of texts, supplemen-

tary materials?
theories of teaching reading?
effective' methods of maintaining discipline?
how to handle disruptive students:

how better to deal with heterogennus classes?

Non-Authoritarian Attitudes

If a pupil uses obscene or profane language in school it

should be considered a moral offense. (-)

A few pupils are just young hoodlums and should be

treated accordingly. (-)
The threat or use of physical punishment is an effective

way of dealing with misbehaving students. (-)



Measures

Table C

Item Content of Student School Climate Scales<a>

Community Crime and Gangs

33. Are there any gangs in the neighborhood where you
live?

33. Do gang members try to get you to join their ganys?
33. In the last year has either of your parents been rob-

bed on the streets of your neighborhood?

Gangs in School

33. Are there yang members in your school?
33. Do gang members cause a lot of trouble in your

school?

Safety.

65. Do you usually stay away from any of the fallowinl
places because someone might hurt or hother you
there?

- -The shortest way to school (-)
.--Any entrances into the school (-)
--Any hallways or stairs in the school (-)
--Parts of the school cafeteria (-)
--Any school restrooms (-)
--Other olacos inside school building (-)
--Other places on the school grounds (-)

66. In this term in school, have you:
- -Had to fight to protect yourself? (-)
--Seen a teacher threatened by a student? (-)
--Seen a teacher hit or attacked by a student? _(-)

67. How often do you feel safe while in your school
building?

67. How often are you afraid`that someone will hurt or
pother you at school? (-)

67. How often are you afraid that someone will hurt or
bother you on the way to or from school? (-)

<a)Numbers indicate position of the item in the question-
naire.
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Table C (colt.)

Disruption

Measures

(Note that this scale is partly redundant with the previous

one.)
66. (Have you) had to fight to protect yourself?

66. (Have you) Seen a teacher threatened by a student?

66. (H)ve you) seen a teacher hit or attacked by a stu-

dent?
66. (Have you) been in a class that was totally stopped

by a disruptive student?

Individualized Instruction

53. I have a learning plan made just for me.

53. I can work at my own speed in class.

Student Disrespect IDisrespect for Students!

51. Students are treated like children here.

61. Teachers treat students with respect. (-)

61. Teachers do things that make students feel "put

down."

Student-Teacher Interaction

58. I talk to some of my teachers about things other than

homework.
58. Teachers help me with schoolwork outside of class.

Planning-and Action

56. It is hard to change the way things are done in this

school.
52. The teachers and principal in this school make plans

to solve proolems.
52. This school hardly ever tries anything new.

Fairness

51. The schOol rules are fair.

51. The punishment for breaking the rules is the same no

matter who you are.
57. The principal is fair.
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MeaSures

Table C (cont.)

Claritl

51. Everyone knows what the school rules are.
56. The teachers let the students know what they expect

of them.
57. The principal runs the school with a firm hand.
56. The principal lets the students know what he or she

expects of them.

Student Influence

52. Students have little say in how this school is run.
(-)

51. Students can get an unfair rule changea.
52. The student government makes important decisions.
52. Teachers sometimes change their lesson plant because

of student suggestions.
52. Students are seldom asked to held solve a problem the

school is having. (-)
56. Students have helped to make the school rules.

Grou2iag

56. Students of different races usually end up in differ-
ent classes.

56. This school has special classes for slow learners.
56. There are special classes for trouble makersa
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Table D

Ttem7-Content of School-Level Scales

Based on Aggregate Teacher Reports

Resources for Instruction

a. This school supplies me with the material and equipment I need for
teaching.

b. This school building has the space and physical arrangements needed
to conduct the kinds of programs we need.

c. The school's learning program extends to settings beyond the school
building for most students.

d. Teachers and students are able to get the instructional materials
they need at the time they are needed.

Involvement of Parents and Community

a. How much influence on school policies or practices does a PTO have?

b. How often do...parents help to decide about new school programs?
c. How often do...parents serve as tutors or aides in the classroom?

d. How often (is)...community involvement...sought in developing the
school's goals?

e. (How well do) parents and teachers (get along at your school)?

f. Parents and'the community are receptive to new ideas.

Teaching Staff Commitment

a. (Are the teaching faculty) involved?

b. (Are the teaching faculty) uncommitted?

Staff Morale (vs. Alienation)

a. Students here don't really care about the school. (-)

b. Our problems in this school are so big that it is unrealistic to

expect teachers to make much of a dent in them. (-)

c. I feel my ideas are listened to and used in this school.

d. I want to continue working with the kind of students I have now.

e. (Is the teaching faculty) apathetic? (-)

f. (Is the teaching faculty) cohesive?

g. (Is the teaching faculty) enthusiastic?

h. (Is the teaching faculty) frustrated? (-)

i. (Is the teaching faculty) satisfied?

j. (Is the teaching faculty) tense? (-)

k. (Ts the teaching faculty) unappreciated? (-)

Planning and Action

a. How often do you work on a planning committee with other teachers

or administrators from your school?

b. ,The principal encourages experimentation in teaching.

c. Teacher evaluation is used in improving teacher performance.

d. (The principal is) planful.
e. (The principal is) progressive.

f. (The teaching faculty are) conservative. (-)

g. (The teaching faculty are) innovative.

h. (The teaching faculty are) open to change.

i. (The teaching faculty are) traditional. (-)
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Table D cant,

Smooth Administration

a. Simple non-time-consuming procedures exist for the acquisition and
use of resources.
(How well do) teachers and administrators (get along at your school)?

c. Administratbrs and teachers collaborate toward making the school
run effectively.

d. There is little teacher-administrator tension in this school.
e. Our principal is a good representative of our school before the

superintendent.
f. The principal is aware of and lets staff members and students know

when they have done something particularly well.
g. Teachers or students can arrange to deviate from the prescribed

program of the school.
h. Teachers feel free to communicate with the principal.
i. The administration is supportive of teachers.
j. It is hard to change established procedures here. (-)
k. (The principal is) informal.
1. (The principal is) open.

Individualized Instruction and Grading

a. n_students mostly work according to individualized learning plans.
b. Students in my classes generally receive grades based on improvement

in their performance rather than in comparison with other students.
c. Grades in my classes are typically based on the curve. (-)
d. Grades in this school are typically based on the curve. (-)

School Race Relations

a. (How well do) students of different races (get along at your school)?
b. (How well do) students of different nationalities (get along

at your school)?

Interaction with Students

a. In the past two weeks have any students come to you to ask your
advite on some problem they were having outside of class?

b. (How often do you engage in) tutoring individual students before
or after school?

c. (How often do you engage in) working with students on extracurricular
activities?

d. (How often do you engage in) going to games, dances and othelc
student activities?

e. (How often do you engage in) discussing students' personal problems
with them?

f. (How well do) teachers and students (get along at your school)?

Integration vs. Segregation by Ability or Conduct
---

a. Students of mixed ability work together in small groups in my class.
b. Most of my students are assigned to my classes on the basis of their

ability. (-)
c. All students in my classroom are of the same general ability level. (-)
d. This school has special classes for slow learners. (-)
e. This school has special classes for high ability students. (-)
f. /n this school there are special classes for students who repeatedly

misbehave. (-)
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Table D cont.

Student Influence

a. I often change my lesson plans based on student suggestions.

b. Teachers and their students work together to make rules governing

behavior in the classroom.

c. Students can get an unfair school rule changed.

d. Students help to make,the school rules.

e. Students should have a lot to say about how the school is run.

Professional Development

a. How often do you attend professional development courses that are a

half day or more in length?

b. (How much in-service training have you had in) teaching methods

or curriculum content (in the last 12 months)?

c. (How much in-service...had in) interpersonal or intergroup relations

(in the last 12 months)?

d. (Have you learned much about) new materials, new kinds of texts,
supplementary materials?

e. (Have you learned much about) theories of teaching reading?

f. (Have you learned much about) effective methods of maintaining
discipline?

g. (Have you learned much about) how to handle disruptive students?

h.. (Have you learned much about) how better to deal with heterogeneous

classes?

Perceptions of Disruption or Lack of Safety

a. (In your opinion, how much of a problem are vandalism, personal

attacks and theft) in your school?

b. How much of your time in the classroom is directed to coping with

disruptive student behavior?

c. How much does the behavior of some students in your classroom

(talking, fighting, etc.) keep you fron teaching?

d. Since school started this year, how many times did you hesitate to

confront misbehaving students for fear of your own safety?

e. (How safe is) your classroom while teaching?

f. (How safe are) empty classrooms?

g. (How safe are) hallways and stairs?
h. (How safe is) the cafeteria?

i. (How safe are) the restrooms used by students?

j. (How safe is the) locker room or gym?
k., (How safe is the) parking lot?
1. (How safe is it) elsewhere outside on school grounds?
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Table D , cent

Success Opportunities

a. In this school, students who do w.ell often get special privileges.
b. Any student can earn an A in my class.
c. Some students in my classes earn mostly D's and F's because they

cannot keep up with other students. (-)

Use of Grades as a Sanction

a. When a student misbehaves in my class, I sometimes lower his or her
grade

b. (In...how often do you) lower their grades if misconduct is repeated?
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Overview

Overview of Interim Results for the Alternative Education

Program

Denise C. Gottfredson

The School Action Effec-
tiveness Study (SAES) has
completed its first year of

evaluation acttvities. A

summary or overvieW of the
status of the evaluation and

some interim--or formative--
-evaluation results are pro-
vided in this chapter as a
quick guide to the 17 action
projects. Each of these
projects is discussed in
more detail in Part 2 of
this report, and readers
should consult those
descriptions for more detail
about a specific project.

Conclusive statements are
seldom possible at this
stage in any large-scale
evaluation. Developing,
implementing and evaluating
social programs takes time.
In general, it is too early
to reach summative judgments
about the effectiveness of
these orojects, and few OH
be found in these pages.
Information presented here
is in the nature of forma-
tive evaluation; it should

I am grateful for the com-
ments on d draft of this
chapter by Phyllis Betz, Vic

Cooper, Deborah Daniels,
Gary D. Gottfredson, Joe
Nathan, Jane St. John, Dave
Reiss. and Sally Wisotzkey.
Opinions expressed are, how-
ever, solely my own. This
report covers, for the most
part. the period ending
August. 1931.
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be read in that spirit.

Comments about the nature
of the interventions being'
attempted. the progress made
towards th:?ir implementa-
tion, and the vigor and
rigor with which their eval-
uation is being pursued are,
however, timely. In this
chapter, as in most of the

project descriptions found

in Part 2, frank
attempts are made to give
feedback about the projects.
This feedback is intended to
provide reinforcement for

what appear to be project

strengths as well as impe-

tus to overcome some weak-
nesses as we see them.

Implementation

The 17 alternative educa-
tion projects are in varying
states of implementation.
Some are still floundering
with start-up efforts and
with unclear goals and oth-

ers are extending or repli-
cating efforts they have
tried elsewhere or at an
earlier time. A brief char-
acterization of each project
is presented in Table 1.

See the individual project
descriptions for more com-
prehensive accounts.

Some common themes arise
from a reading of the more
detailed project descrip-
tions in Part 2 of this
report. First, a difficUlty
experienced by many of the

projects relates to the
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timing of the grant award
notification. For most
projects notification came
just at the beginning of the
school year, J,00Ving them in
a state bfuncertainty.
Many of-th'e projects thus
entered the 1980-81 scho,pl
year without plans, and
unable to begin work immedi-
ately, but feeling pressure
to do so. The long lead
times required for adminis-
trative decision making
(e.g., in the Chicago Board
of Education project), or
the inflexibility of school .

system arrangements, often
thwarted implementation
further.

In a fed cases, grant
awards were made in winter,
between semesters. Again,
this appears to be an awk-
ward time to begin a
school-based project. Pre-
sumably notification of
grant awards would be best
made near the close of the
academic year preceding
project start-up. if not
earlier, to facilitate proj-
ect planning and smooth
implementation.

Second, school system
changes, such as grade
structure reorganization, a
change of administrators, or
reductions in staff size,
create serious problems for
project implementers. Some-
times, as in the Kalamazoo
project, interventions ware
planned in collaboration
with personnel who were no
longer there when the proj-
ect began operation.

Third, ambiguity about
project staffing or diffi-
culties with staff turnover
can impede implementation.
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For example, the designation
of project directors WiS
delayed in both the Chicago
Board of Education and St.
Paul projects. In the case
of the Chicago Board proj-
ect, ponderous administra-
tive machinery seems to be
the cause of this delay.
The Sronx, Hayward, Houston.
and Harlem project directors
were replaced several months
into the project, and other
projects have experi,enced
instability in their staff-
ina patterns. These prob-
lems naturally cause diffi-
culties in implementation.

Fourth, projects differ
in the clarity of their
inplementation plans. Proj-
ects without clear plans,
and nrojects that do not
engage in systematic plan-
ning must struggle harder
for success.

Finally, evaluation taxes
the resources and patience
of most projects. Ambigui-
ties in the RFP regarding
the nature of the evaluation
and the level of resources
Projects would have to allo-
cate to evaluation activi-
ties left projects unpre-
pared for, and sometimes
bitter about, the intensive
activities they were
expected to undertake. Spe-
cifically, few projects
expected evaluation consid-
erations to influence the
selection of students for
their interventions. Estab-
lishing and maintaining a
rigorous evaluation design
without a prior agreement
among all affected, actors
requires intensive negotia-
tion and careful monitoring.
In addition, some projects
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were unprepared to provide
individual-level data even
for youths receiving project
servicess and others had
difficulty providing data
for comparison students.
Furthermore. the SAES stu-
dent survey was also diffi-
cult to implement, not only
because of the sensitive
nature of many questions,
but also because its admin-
istration required a large
commitment of personnel
resources, because some
projects expected to conduct
,a different kind of evalua-
tion, and because of inade-

quate or unrealistic budget-

ary planning for evaluation.
The response rates shown in

Table 2 are in part an indi-

cator of the level of
resources projects were
willing to allocate to this

important evaluation activ-

ity.

These observations have
five implications for the
future efforts of these 17

projects. and for similar
projects attempted in the

future:

1. Notification of fund-
ing should be made before
the end of the academic year
preceding the anticipated
activity.

Projects in school
systems undergoing other
major administrative or
structural changes should be

avoided.

3. Staffing plans should
be well colsidered and made
in advance of project
start-up.
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4. Project implementers
should be proactive in the
development of plans. The

importance of clear plans

c3n scarcely be overstated.

5. Evaluation require-
ments and guidelines for the
level of resources to be

allocated to the evaluation
should be specified in the
RFP; evidence of the proj-
ect's intent to and ability

to comply with the guide-
lines should be required.
Projects should be site-vi-
sited prior to funding, and

detailed written agreements
regarding access to informa-
tion and experimental
designs should ne formulated
at that time. The content
of these agreements should
form one oasis for makieg
decisions about funditng.

Overview of Evaluation
Results for the Entire Pro-

gram: Outcome Evaluation

Only rarely were the con-
ditions necessary for making
inferences about project
effectiveness (see Chapter
4) met during the first pro-
gram year... The evaluation
designs for the first year
are summarized in Table 3.
Some projects used the first
year as a planning and
staff-training period and
hence did not start provid-

ing services. Some provided
services, but only on a
trial basis. Others pro-
vided services' for the bet-
ter part of the year but had
already selected thestu-
dents by the time the
national evaluation staff
contacted them to set up
selection procedures that
would result in a defensible
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experimental or
quasi-experimental design.
The evaluation was funded
and began work on 29 Septem-
ber 1981. A longer start-up
period for the evaluation,
with the opportunity to work
with projects before they
began implementation, would
have been desirable.

Pr2lects Implementing_True
Experiments

Two projects attempted
experiments during the
Spring semester. Peer Cul-
ture Development (PCD) and
the Chicago Board of Educa-
tion's Project RETAIN ran-
domly assigned students to
treatment and control
groups. Although both proj-
ects met with some obstacles
as they implemented their
designs the experience was
valuable because they were
able to plan strategies to
overcome these obstacles for
the following semester.

Peer. Culture Development.
PCD developed a large enough
pool of referrals who volun-
teered for PCD classes te
randomly assign the students
to treatment and control
groups. But for a few class
periods all students in the
pool had to be placed in the
treatment group. And in
some classes, student
assignments were made non-
randomly persons who had
been designated as "treat-
ment" students did not par-
ticipate in the PCD classes,
and some control students
received PCD services. The
effective 4" for the exper-
iment was reduced considera-
bly for these reasons, and
data for certain classes had
to be excluded from the

study, 4eakening the experi-
mental design. For statis-
tical purposes persons were
treated as if they had
experienced the experimental
condition to which they were
assigned in the randomize-
tion process. The results
of the experiment apply only
to those classrooms included
in the experiment. In addi-
tion to these limitations.
PCO discovered that random
assignment altered the com-
position of their classes
because the group leaders
had less control over the
designation of participants.
The project personnel, on
the basis of their first
semester experience, plenned
and implemented procedures
for the following semester
tnat would increase the pool
of eligibles and ensure a
more desirable mix of stu-
dents in the group.

Despite these limita-
tions, useful information,
described in the project
summary by St. John (this
volume), waS obtained from
this experiment. The PCD
treatment as implemented
reduced disciplinary infrac-
tions, and had positive
effects on interpersonal
competency and practical
knowledge; the treatment had
an unanticipated negative
side-effect on oelief in
conventional rules. This
project's exemplary evalua-
tion is continuing and is
being strengthened in the
1981-82 school year.

Chicago Board of Educa-
tion. C3E had little trou-
ble obtaining ample refer-
rals for its program, but
the randomization process
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broke down in some of its
schools, resulting in non-
equivalent comparison groups
in those schools. Thus,
although post randomization
checks did not detect fail-
ures of randomization in
most CBE schools, the way
randomization was conducted
on-site weakened the design.

Additional problems
involved the questionnaire
administration, an important
design consideration because
even a true experiment is
diminished in value without
sound measurement of the
outcomes of interest. Low
response rates for the stu-
dents in the study resulted
in small N's and biased sam-
ples. To complicate matters
further. CRE censored most
self-report delinquency
items in the questionnaire.
Finally, only two months
elapsed between the date the
students began receiving
RETAIN services and the date
the questionnaire was admin-
istered. These conditions
worked against detecting
treatment-control differ-
ences, especially on the
survey measures.

A deciSion by the Deputy
Superintendent for Field
Services of the Chicago
schools to delete most
self-report delinquency
items from the student ques-
tionnaire created a large
problem for the evaluation
of both Chicago projects.
PCD was able to obtain
delinquency data from an
alternative source (police
records). but CBE refused to
do so.
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These obstecles notwith-
standing the two Chicago
projects were both partially
successful at implementing
exoerimental designs.

Other prolects

Inferences about the
Fectiveness of the remain-
projects on any outcome
'res cannot yet be made.

W, tempted to evaluate the
ef tiveness of the seven
projects that identifiei
non-equivalent comparison
groups by statistically
adjusting for differences
between the treatment.and
control groups that existed
before the treatment began.
This activity proved to 6e
of little value because we
did not have pre-test meas-
ures of the most relevant
characteristics to use as
statistical controls. Such
adjustments are expected to
be more useful as a fall-
back design next year when
good pre-test measures will
be available in most cases,
at least for many of the
youths.

Although any of a number
of projects could be used to
illustrate the problem. the
Constitutional Rights Foun-
dation design provides a
good example of the fla#s
inherent in this type of
analysis. This project
involves two treatments--a
Youth Committee and an
Options Class. The selec-
tion criteria for the two
treatments differed. The
Youth Committee members were
selected from a aool of stu-
dents who had exhibited
leadership; the Options
Class members from a pool of
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students who had experienced
academic difficulty. One
would expect, given the
selection procedures, that
the Youth Committee partici-
pants would be considerably
more interpersonally skilled
than the average student in
the school. The the Options
Class participants would be
expected to be lower academ-
ically than the typical stu-
dent in the school. This
patterh of differences
showed up when we compared
the means on outcome meas-
ures for the two treatment
groups with each other and
with the mean scores for a
random sample of other stu-
dents in the school (see raw
means. Table 4). Only weak
proxy measures of leadership
ability, prior academic dif-
ficulty, and other group
selection criteria were
available, so we were unable
to adjust the observed dif-
ferences in the outcomes for
the pre-existing differ-
ences. The adjusted "change
in outcome" columns in Table
4 reflect the difference
between youth committee par-
ticipants and the students
in the random sample and
between options class stu-
dents and random sample stu-
dents that remains after
preexisting differences on
family background measures,
such as parents education
level, are taken into con-
sideration. The adjusted
mean scores for the groups
still show what can most
plausibly be interpreted as
the pre-existing pattern of
differences: The Youth Com-
mittee is highest, the ran-.
dom sample is in the middle,
and the Options Class is at
the bottom of the d/istribu-
tion on most measures of

social development. The
group differences on outcome
measures cannot be inter-
preted as indicators of Pro-
gram effectiveness (or inef-
fectiveness, in the case of
the Options Class) because
the hypothesis that the dif-
ferences5Olect pre-exist-
ing differences has not been
laid to rest. In the CRF
case, we have additional
evidence that the differ-
ences may not have resulted
from the prooram: The Youth
Committee intervention was
not implemented as fully as
was anticipated last year,
and it is primarily intended
to create structural rather
than individual change.

Summative Evaluation Designs
for the Second Project Year

The designs for making
inferences about project
effectiveness (summative
evaluation) for most proj-
ects will be strengthened
considerably in the second
year of operation. An over-
view of those designs is
given in Table 5. Some
designs are more difficult
to implement than others,
and some project settings
are less amenable to experi-
mental activities. The
level of resources committed
to evaluation activities has
in the past varied across
projects; projects may be
expected to show disparate
levels of effort. These
issues all influence the
likelihood that planned
evaluation designs will be
implemented. Such concerns
contribute to the over411
assessment of evaluatability
shown in the far right
column of Table 5.
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Three projectsBronx.
Charleston. and Peer Culture
Oevelopment--stand out as
highly evz!.aatable projects.
Three projectsHarlem. New
Jersey. and St. Paulare
low in evaluatability, at
least in terms of summative
evaluation. The remaining
11 projects are evaluatable,
but their designs are weak
in some way, or there is
uncertainty that the design
will be implemented as
planned.

Summative evaluation is,
of course, not'the only con-
cern of an evaluation. In

some cases where the designs
to assess project effective-
ness are rather weak, or
even dismal, other "-Ways of
knowing" (Tharp E Gallimore,
n.d.) can provide leads for
more careful examination in

a replication elsewhere or
at another time. Because
the time period for the
Alternative Education Pro-
gram is limited, however,
the possibilities of pursu-
ing these leads are also
likely to be limited. This
makes summative evaluation
of these action projects a
very important evaluation
concern.

Project Descrigtions

Project Size and Character-
istics of StudPnts SPrved

Tables 6 through 8 show
the number of students
served-by each project and
the ethnicity and socioeco-
nomic level of these stu-
dents as of April 1981 where
this information is availa-
ble from the SAES student
questionnaire data collected

Overview

in late Spring, 1981.
School total enrollments are
also shown. Some projects
(e.g.. the Chicago Board of
Education's project) aim to
provide intensive services
to a small number of stu-
dents. Others (e.g.. the
Kalamazoo project) provide
only indirect services to
specific students because
they are primarily aimed at
school structural changes.

The ethnicity of students
served varies across proj-
ects. Some projects
Plymouth) serve predomi-
nantly white studentries.<1>
Others (e.g.. Harlem, Comp-
ton, and Charleston) serve
predominantly black popula-
tions. Houston and Puerto
Rico serve Spanish-speaking
or Soanish-surnamed popula-
tions, and the Bronx project
serves a mixed Hispanic and
black population. The Hay-
ward project serves an Amer-
ican Indian populationl

The level of parents°
education is a measure of
the relative social status
of the clientele being
served. Table 0 shows that
there is a considerable
range of parental education
across the projects. (The
table entries show average
parental education. (mother

father)/2. where "6" means
completed four years of col-
lege. and "3" means finished
secondary school.) In
Puerto Rico, for example,
the average student's
parents have not completed
high school-, whereas in
Pasadena the average stu-
dent's parents have gradu-
ated from college.
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Students receiving direct
services in the Alternative
Education Program are
remarkably similar in eth-
nicity and family educa-
tional background to other
students in the same
schools. Isolation of
minority or low socioeco-
nomic status students does
not generally appear to be
occurring.

School and Community Context

Tables 9 through 11
describe the community and
school contexts, student
composition, and the charac-
teristic school governance
for the 53 schools from the
15 projects included in the
first annual survey adminis-
tration (Miami and Milwaukee
were not included). All
characteristics reported in
these tables are measured by
scales constructed from
items in the student ques-
tionnaire. See Chapter 5 of
this report for.descriptions
of the scales.

These tables are
abstracted from more
detailed profiles based on
both teacher and student
surveys which were distri-
buted to project administra-
tors at the end of the first
program year. The charac-
teristics presented here are
based on student survey
scales only. They are
intended to provide a char-
acterization of gross proj-
ect-to-project differences
in the communities and stu-
dents served, as well as a
description of the school
environments.

Each row in the tables
summarizes a school's place-
ment in the distribution of
mean scores for all 60
schools. A *** indicates
that the average score of
all student reports in the
school was above the 75th
percentile for all schools.
A indicates that the
average fell below the 25th
percentile. A '1,t° indicates
that items used in the scale
were not measured et the
school.

The tables indicate that
the projects with alterna-
tive schools that are sepa-
rate from the school sys-
temHouston. Compton, and
Lac Courte Oreilles--have
the most positive climates.
Students from all three of
these projects report that
the rules in their schools
are fair. Students in Comp-
ton and LCO report high lev-
els of student-teecher
interaction, planning, and
clarity of rules. Students
in Houston and Comoton are
less alienated and more
attached to school. and stu-
dents in Houston and LCO
report lower levels of
school disruption than do
students in most other
schools. These three proj-
ects are among the four with
the highest levels of delin-
quency.

Another general pattern
which emerges from Tables 9
through 11 is that the
Puerto Rico project operates
in an exceptionally pleasant
climate: Low levels of dis-
ruption, delinquency and
alienation and high levels
of attachment, belief, and
each of the five governance
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characteri.stics are
reported. Charleston and
Kalamazoo also operate in
fairly positive settings,
although not nearly as posi-
tive as Puerto Rico.

The Chicago projects on
the other hand, are operat-
ing in less than ideal con-
ditions. One or the other
of the Chicago projects is
extremely low on four of the
five governance characteris-
tics, and students in most
of the RETAIN schools report
high levels of community
crime and alienation.
Interestingly, the PCO
schools report low levels of
disruption. The New Jersey
and Virgin Islands projects
also have extreme negative
scores On man); AiMehSions.
although Virgin Islands,
despite high community crime
and low attachment and
belief, scores at the low
end of the delinquency dis-
tribution.

Finally, it is interest-
ing that students in both
New York City projects (PREP
and Jazzmobile) are among
the three lowestScoring
projects on belief in the
validity of conventional
rules, anti that students in
projects located in the more
affluent Kalamazoo score
extremely low on attachment
to school.

Program Elements

The program models for
the 17 alternative education
projects are very different.
Although all projects incor-
porate at least one of the
desired project models spe-
cified in the RFP, the
degree of overlap between
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the solicitation require-
ments and the actual program
models varies considerably.
The Charleston project.
PATHE, includes almost every
program element described in
tne RFP. The Peer Culture
Development project, on the
other hand, focuses most of
its resources on only one of
the nine program modelsal-
tering peer group experi-
ences.

In short. the Alternative
Education Program includes a
broad range of projects.
Some are attempting to
implement a wide variety of
interventions, and others,
only a few kinds. Projects
implementing only a few
interventions appear, in
geheTat*-ta-be'focusing-mest'
of their resources on those
interventions and may there-
fore be implementing them
with considerable strength.
By doing so, however, they
may be neglecting many addi-
tional opportunities for
intervention. Those proj-
ects implementing a variety
of kinds of intervention are
hitting the system in many
places at once, hut run the
risk of diluting the
strength of specific intc!r-
vention5 by overextending
themselves.
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Four general types of
planned intervention catego-
ries may be identified, and
the following subsections
illustrate interventions in
each category.

Method of Instruction.
One type of intervention
aims to alter the content or
method of instruction in the
schools in an attempt to
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improve youths' motivation
and commitment to education
as well as their chances of
success in school. Two main
strategies are used: Proj-
ects attempt to individual-
ize instruction either
through tutoring by teach-
ers,-peers, or outside
agents, or through the
development of individual-
ized learning plans. The
Charleston, Chicago Board of
Education. and Compton proj-
ects use both strategies.
Kalamazoo uses tutoring, and
the Bronx project uses indi-
vidualized learning plans.

Another strategy for
altering the delivery of
academic instruction is cur-
riculum development...- Some
projects focus on altering
the content of the curricu-
lum. Jazzmobile, for exam-
ple, offers courses in the
arts. and Project STATUS in
Pasadena offers Options
Classes focusing on English
and social studies, and has
initiated a Leadership
Training Class. Compton and
the Jewish Vocational Ser-
vices project in Milwaukee
emphasize practical voca-
tional skills development in
their courses. The Bronx
and Houston prdjects offer
instruction in cultural her-
itage. Curriculum develop-
ment also comes in the form
of methods development.
Project STATUS uses small
groups and simulations in
its classrooms; Charleston.
uses Student Team Learning;
and the Chicago Board of
EdUcation. Lac Courte
Oreilles (Hayward). and
Compton use computer-as-
sisted instruction.

Reward systems are the
focus of some projects'
ioterventions. The Miami
project model calls for the
establishment of A token
economy system. Project
PREP in the Bronx tries to
implement a "time-out" room
for students who are falling
behind academically or dis-
rupting the classroom.
Non-traditional re-
wards--such as field trips,
sweatshirts, opportunities
to display artwork in the
communityare used in the
Bronx, the Virgin Islands,
Pasadena. Harlem. mnd Hou-
ston.

Finally, the St. Paul
project is implementing a
structure to Alter the
nature or process of learn-
ing. It uses Action Learn-
ing Projects wherein stu-
dents design and execute
projects to help solvea
school or community problem.
Teachers serve as managers
of learning rather than
instructors.

Service delivery. A sec-
ond major program component
focuses on improving the
schools! deliverY-of ser-
vicesa This is often accom-
plished through counsoling:
Peer Culture Development,
St. Paul and Charleston use
peer counseling. nd Ply-
mouth and the 3ronx use
individual counseling. Mil-
waukee. Puerto Rico, Hou-
ston, and Miami focus on
vocational counseling. 7n
Pasadena. 3 project coe-
lor with a caseload of about--
120 students.provides ser-
vices to both students and
parents.
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Various classroom manage-
ment techniques are also
used in attempts to meet the

needs of students: Virgin
Islands and Kalamazoo imple-
ment some kind of a "family
group" period. During this
period, small groups of stu-
dents and a teacher discuss
problems the students are
experiencing. In Miami,
classrooms are managed using
principles of applied beha-
vioral analysis, and in
Compton and the Virgin
Islands teachers are
selected and trained to
avoid negative reinforce-
ment. In Pasadena, students
in the various.project com-
ponents formulate their own
rules for classroom manage-
ment.

Student participation in
decision making-is another
affective strategy.
Charleston. Kalamazoo. and
Project STATUS involve stu-
dent groups in school-level
decision making. The Puerto
Rico project also uses stu-
dent involvement, but the
focus is on involving stu-
dents in making decisions
about their own education.
A number of projects attempt
to increase students*
involvement in extra-curri-
cular activities either by
starting up new activities
and clubs (Puerto Rico.
Charleston), by providing
opportunities for students
to go on trips (Charleston.
Bronx), or by organizing
sports teams (Houston).

School organization. A

different strategy aimed at
meeting students' affective
needs might be called gen-
eral school climate improve-
ment. For example. the
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Charleston project focuses
on climate improvement by
organizing a "school pride
campaign" aimed at improving
teacher, student and commu-
nity perceptions of the
school through the use oc

the media, pep rallies, cle-
an-up campaigns. etc. The

project also sponsors
faculty team-building activ-
ities to improve morale.
Or, for example, the
Pasadena project elms to
influence school climate
through its Youth Committee.

The St. Paul project.
like the Charleston and Vir-
gin Island projects, focuses
heavily on public relations
activities. It has been
active in helping schools
explain to their constituen-
cies what i.t is trying to
do. It has worked with
school staffs to get stu-
dents involved in writing
for community newspapers an
providing pictures for those
papers. A group of students
has organized a emorial
fund for an outstanding
teacher, and shared in publ-
icity efforts.

Altering overall school
organization and management
is another school organiza-
tion intervention. The
Kalamazoo project is exem-
plary in this. area. Its

program model' calls for
establishing and maintaining
an organizational structure
composed of area task
forces, a building steering
committee, and an advisory
council that engages stu-
dents, teachers, building
administrators, district-
level school administrators,
parents, and juvenile jus-
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tice service adMinistrators
in joint decision making and
in the implemedtation of all
aspects of the project.

Charleston is a project
which alters the management
of the school in more spe-
cific ways: A disciplinary
referral procedure aimed at
increasing the consistency
of Tule enforcement is
established, and business-
educatidn partnerships

between community business
representatives and building
principals are formed.
These partnerships offer
expert management assistance
to school administrators.
Other projects, including
the Puerto Rico and St. Paul
ProjectsT'11.59-4re-working
on developing partnerships
with community businesses.

The St. Paul project aims
to alter school organization
and the way the schools are
perceived by the public by
increasing school-community
linkages. It also seeks to
improve school governance by
providing training for
teachers, working witn
administrators to foster
improvements in school rules
and their administration,
and getting students
involved in working with
teachers on the development
of these rules. In addi-
tion, it is developing an
advisor-advisee-system in
its schools. This system is
intended to provide small
groups for students to dis-
cuss problems and obtain
information, and to receive
more individual attention
than would otherwise be pos-
sible. It is also working
to create more active stu-
dent councils and has
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created a school advisory
council with parents, stu-
dents and staff represented.

Community involvement.
The fourth major program
component is community
involvement. Community
involvement is encouraged
both for the purpose of
channeling community
resources into the schools
and for helping individual
students or clients.
Parents are the primary com-
munity contacts. Charles-
ton, for example, involves
parents in school improve-
ment activities. Other
projects (e.g.. Compton,
Chicago Board of Education.
Puerto Rico. Bronx) seek to
increase parental involve-
ment in their own children's
educations by informing them
of students° progress and of
school activities. And. the
Pasadena project makes use
of an Advisory Action Com-
mittee and the parents of
students participating in
its project components as
resources for field trips
and internships. Finally,
business contacts are used
as resources to improve
schools (e.g.,-Stai Paul) and
to employ youths (Milwau-
kee).

The foregoing classifica-
tion is intended to provide
the reader with a general
overview of the types of
Programs funded under the
alternative_education initi-
ative. It IS based for thre
most part on project plans.
Detailed descriptions of the
program plans and of what
was actually implemented at
each project site during the
first year of operation are
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found in the descriptions of

individual projects.

Organizational Focus and
Institutional Change

OJJDP stressed an organi-
zational focus and an organ-
izational change approach in
its request for proposals
for the initiative, and
repeated these themes conti-
nually during the first pro-
gram year, The RFP called
for programs that seek to
reduce delinquency by
"changing the structure and
the educational processes of

schools" in such a way that
students would maintain or
develop a stake in academic
achievement and conformity
to conventional rules. and
WOUld'be 1"eSs
become alienated and engage
in delinquent activities.

One can imagine alterna-
tive organizations of the
American educational enter-
prise. Compulsory education
as it exists today might oe
abolished in favor of work-
study relationships between
adolescents and an employer.
Schools might exist solely
as resource centers. Or,
they could supplement a tra-
ditional curriculum with
on-the-job training compo-
nents. Large schools could
be broken up into clus-
ters--schools within
schools. Less drastic
organizational changes might
include altering grading
practices so that students
do not experience academic
failure in school, or giving
student coalitions the
responsibility for develop-
ing and maihtaining school
discipline codes. The pos-

*-151-

Overview

sibilities are nearly
endless.

Considering this wide
range of possibilities the
projects funded in the
alternative education initi-
ative focus minimally on
organizational .change.
Instead, the projects gener-
ally stress an alternative
approach to dealing with a
troublesome subpopuiation of

youths. Some do, in addi-
tion, direct their efforts
toward influencing specific
school policies and proce-
dures, and some attempt to
augment the existing school
curricula with materials or
methods having wider appeal.
Some create organizations
outside the public school
system-but-prepvide scooTing
that resemeles traditionel
education in e modified set-
ting and with somewhat dif-

ferent emphases. But none
of the projects concentrates
on making changes in the
basic educational structure
of the kind that would radi-
cally change the condition
of youth in contemporary
society (cf. Gottfredson.
1911; Greenoerg, 1977; Pre-
sident's Science Advisory
Committee on Youth. 1967).

The projects might be
ranked on criteria related
to organizational change
focus, such as the percen-
tage of resources expended
on attempts to change exist-
ing structures. practices,
or policies, or the percen-
tage of critical penchmarks
met related to organiza-
tional change. Such a rank-
ing would be misleading
because it fails to consi,der

the history of the organize-
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tions and the organizational
settings in which the proj-
ects operate. The Charles-
ton. Kalamazoo. and St. Paul
projects--all school system
projects--would rate high .
while the Houston. Harlem.
and Miami projects--all com-
munity-based organization
projects--would rate low on
a measure of staff time
devoted to changing existing
public school practices.
This ranking ignores the
prior work done by the CBO's
in developing an alternative
or addition to the existing
system. The proof of the
pudding might be in the
degree to which the various
alternatives are adopted by
or replace the system to
which they provide an alter-
native.

Systems are not easily
changed. The environment
must be ready:to accept
change; i.e., there must be
dissatisfaction with the
status quo. An alternative
model for organization and
management of the system
must be present, as well as
a planned Process for manag-
ing the change. Charismatic
and dynamic leadership also
facilitates change.
Finally, the cost of the
proposed chanye must be less
than or equal to the cost of
maintaining the present sys-
tem. These criteria were
incorporated into a list of
indicators of the likelihood
of school change. by Noel
Day of Po/aris (the Techni-
cal Assistance Contractor
for this initiative). Table
12 is adapted from the cri-
teria used in Day's rating.
and Figure 1 presents the
ranking. Day did not rate

seVeral projects
(Charleston. Puerto Rico,
Miami, New Jersey)'with
which he was unfamiliar. We
have placed these projects
into the figire where they
appeared to belong, using
ieterpolation based on
information developed by our
evaluation. On the whole.
the assessments made by Day
jibe well with what we know
about the projects. We
adjusted Day's rankinys for
three projectsCompton.
Pasadena. lnd Virgin
Islands--on the basis of new
information about these
projects.

These rankinys, of
course, are an interpreta-
tion of hunches about the
likelihood of creating
change in existing school
systems. Although we under-
stand OJJOP's desire to
create such change, and to
sponsor demonstration proj-
ects likely to create it.
two consideration3 make us
doubt the utility of an
excessive focus on institu-
tional change in school sys-
tems at present.

First, one widely held,
legitimate perspective on
the public schools is that
the public schools would
require such extensive
restructuring to serve ell
students well thet, rather
than seeking to change them,
we should be seeking alter-
natives to them. It has not
escaped our notice that
those projects to the far
left (no pun intended) in
Figure 1 are creating alter-
netives to the public
schools.
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Second, it is at present
premature to assess the
desirability of i-nstitution-
alizing any of these proj-

ects. They have not yet
demonstrated effectiveness
at reaching their stated
goals and objectives.
Despite the apparent enthu-
siasm on the part of some
education departments for
replicating or extending
action project activities
elsewhere, these projects
are of uncertain effective-
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ness. we are convinced that

assessing project effeC-
tiveness is at,present more

important than focusing on
extension or replication.
Widespread public percep-
tions of the ineffectiveness
of social Programs are pro-

bably due, at least in part,

to premature efforts to
implement neW programs every-

where at once without thor-_,

ough and systematic:testing
and development:

17 3



Overview

keferences

Gottfredsan. G. D. Schooling and delinquency. In S. E.
Martin, L. B. Sechrest. & R. Redner (Eds.). New direc-
tions in the rehabilitation of criminal offenders. Wash-
ington. D.C.: National Academy Press, 1981.

Greenberg, D. F. Delinquency and the age structure of
society. Contemommx Crisis, 1977, 1, 189-223.

President's Science Advisory Committee on Youth. Youth:
Transition to adulthood. Washington. D.C.: U.S. Govern-
ment Printing Office, 1967.

St. John, J. Peer Culture Development (PCD). Chicago. This
volume.

Tharp. R. G.. & Gallimore. R. The ecoloay_of_aroaram
research and develoament:, A model of evaluation succes-
sion. Unpublished manuscript. (0mailable from Roland
Tharp. Department of Psychology, University of Hawaii.
Honolulu 968221 pr from Ronald Gallimore. DepaTtment of
Psychiatry and 3iobehavioral Sciences, UCLA, Westwood,
California 90024. (A secondary ccount of the emaluation
succession approach is available in I. mcNett. KEEP early
education project from research to evaluation to.
success. APA Monitor, December, 1981. pp. 8-9, 33.)



Overview

Footnotes

1. These tables may not, however, convey the entire pic-

ture. For example, according to the St. Paul quarterly

report to OJJOP for the fourth quarter of 1982. 36% of the

cummulative number of students receiving direct services

from the project were Black. This contrasts with the pro-

portion of Black students in the schools estimated from the

student survey. Unfortunately, these percentages can not be

estimated dependably using qUestionnaire data for this proj-

ect. A number of conditions, including differential mobil-

ity ofstudents of different ethnic'groups and differential

non-response for different ethnic groups, sometimes makes

the racial composition of a school's studentry difficult to

estimate from survey data.
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Figure I

Ranking of Alternative Education Projects
Institutionalization in School

on Likelihoad of
System

RETAINChicago

JVS--Milwaukee Puerto Rico CRF--Pasadena Plymouth

Jazzmobile-- Miami PREPBrorix
Harlem

Hayward Compton PC0--Chicago St. Paul

Houston New Jersey Kalamazoo Virgin Islands
PATHE--Charleston

LESS LIKELY mORE LIKELY

Note. Adapted from a figure by Day (1981). The Charleston,
Puerto Rico. Miami. and_New Jersey projects were omitted from
Mr. Day's ranking. The evaluation staff produced rankings for
these projects and modified Day's rankings for three other
projectsCompton. Pasadena. and Virgin Islands--3ased on addi-
tional information.
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Table I

Overview of Implementation Status of the Alternative
Education Projects: August IWIL

-

Project Implementation Status

Compton Is providing some of the anticipated ser-
vices to students. Mas had high staff and
student turnover and difficulty implementing
some project components.

CRF. Pasadena Is implementing some of its anticipated
project components, but not others: used the
Sprint as start-up time to write experimen-

tal curriculum. Has had difficulties attri-
butable in part to a lack of careful proac-
tive project planning, and in part to
limited school system commitment to the

project.

PCD, Chicago Is replicating some well practiced proce-
dures in nearly the form intended. Its

range of interventions is fairly narrow, but
they appear to be implemented with consider-

able strength.

C3E. Chicago Is providing some of the intended services,
although not with the strength or integrity
initially hoped for. Experienced difficul-
ties starting up, and has not Peen charac-
terized hy systematic proactive planning.

Kalamazoo Is implementing part of the activities
intended. Experienced difficulties due in

part to changes in school administration not
foreseen when the project was planned. In

addition. the project director does not have

control over sufficientpersonnel resources

to implement all components of the program

fully.

Bronx

Jazzmobile.
Harlem

Is providing many of the anticipated ser-
vices to students, although the strength of
these is unknown at present. Experienced
turnover at the project-administration
level.

Is providing arts instruction, although the

exact nature of these activities remains
unclear.
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Table 1 (cont.)

Project Implementation Status

Charleston

Houston

Is implementing a wide range of interven-
tions; some are not implemented in the form
or with the strength intended. may be ove-
rextending itself in attempts to Jo too
much.

Is continuing the relatively smooth opera-
tion of an alternative school already in
existence, but has not extended activities
much.

Virgin Islands Is implementing one of its major interven-
tions, but has delayed the implementation of
others.

LCO. Hayward Has installed computer terminals, but is
implementing little beyond this limited
intervention.

Puerto Rico Is implementing most planned interventions,
and is changing some components to
strengthen them.

Miami* Implemented a six-week summer pilot test.

Plymouth*

New Jersey*

Milwaukee*

St. PaU1*

Implemented some direct services to stu-
dents.

Did not begin project implementation in the
past year.

edan implementation of direct services near
the end of the past year.

Implemented several project components. The
acting project director's appointilent as
project director was delayed, slowing imple-
mentFtion.

*These projects were funded four to five months after the
others.
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Table 2

Student Questionnaire Response Rates: Spring 1981

Project Name

Plymouth

Kalamazoo

Charleston

Compton

Jazzmobile

Virgin Islands

lac Courte
Oreilles

Chicago

School Code N in Sample Response Rate

31
41
42
43

318
327

242
741
742
743
751
754
755
944
951

101

88

1101

1201

6190
5880
5750
5090
1240
1340
1430(a)
2300
4440
4550

a. See Peer Culture Development

84
85

111
94

298
279

323
350
312
338
308
3-1
3 8
310
386

92

319

295

125

233
247
263
161
376
367

AI*

163
131
236

.87

.87

. 66

.59

.80

.96

.95

. 95

.83

.84

.84
89
96

.59

.391.00<b>

.33

.88

.55

.36

.88

.37

. 14

.46

. 59
IIND IMP

.91

.96

.49

b. Information from different project staff members about
the school enrollment at the time of the questionnaire
does not converge.
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Table 2 (cont.)

Project-Name School Code N in Sample
4

Response Rate

Constitutional 70 291 .79
Rights 82 324 .58
Foundation

Peer Culture 1370 334 .65
Development 1430 356 .59

1820 360 .79

St. Paul 210 306 .37
212 300 .53
230 302 .66
342 324 .89
352 302 .56

Puerto Rico 301 556 .90
302 230 .33
803 595 .67

Bronx 22 296 .70
55 183 .81
63 152 .64
64 189 .79
82 309 .74

117 333 .71
132 156 .69
'45 301 .34

311 .39
,43 297 .61
156 264 .81
229 355 .77

New Jersey 001 820 .59<c>
002 299 .69
CO3 375 .40
004 379 .85

Houstol 1001 84 .97

C. Response rate for this school RY,timated ino roster available).
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Table 3

Summary of Experimental Designs

for First Program Year

Project
Design allows for comparison of program and non-program:

Students Schools

equivalent nonequivalent (all nonequivalent)

Compton no no no

CRF, Pasadena no yes no

PCD, Chicago yes yes yes

c

CBE, Chicago yes yes yes

Kalamazoo --
b -b- yes

Bronx no yes no

Jazzmobile, Harlem no yes no

Charleston no yes yes

-- Houston no no no

Virgin Islands no yes no

LCO, Heyward no yes no. ,

Miami
a a

-- no

Plymouth no yes no

New Jersey --
a --

a no

a a

Milwaukee
-- no

a a

St. Paul
-- no

Puerto Rico no yes no

a) Direct services to students did not begin or began on a partial basis

during the first program year.

b) This project, by design, did not offer direct services to youths during

the first program year.

c) Design deteriorated on implementation.



Table 4

Details of Analysis of Effects with Protected
Tests of Significance for Project STATUS

Raw Mean Adjusted change

Criterion Variable
Youth
Cmte. ORtions

All
Others

in outcome due to:
Y. Cmte. Options

Muir

Self-Reported grades

Involvement

3.12

2.05

2.56

.01

2.65

-.38

+.42*

+2.24*

-.50

a

Elliot

School nonattendance

Practical knowledge

2.74

13.01

1.81-

11.56

-1,.64

12.47

+.81*

+.58

a

-.90

a
Since the Options Group was correlated less than 0.10 w/ the criterion, it was

not included in the analysis.

* *

Significantly different from adjusted mean for all others, p.05.

Stgnificantly different from the mean for all others, 134(.01.
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Table 5

Evaluatability Summary
for Second Program Year

Project

Compton

Brie4 Description

Likely Overall

Strength Integrity Evaluat-

of of ability

Design Design Rating

Random assignment of new referrals

to program and control. Most pro-

gram slots are filled by returning

students. Pre-treatment school and

police records for both groups.
Extremely small sample size works
against detecting differences.

1

CRF, Non-equivalent compari4on group com- 2- 2

Pasadena posed of volunteers, referrals, etc.,
who did not enter program. SAES pre-

test on all.

PCD, Random assignment to treatment and

Chicago control for all students. Large

sample size. Court and self-
reported delinquency data available.

3+ 2 -H-

CBE, Random assignment to treatment and 3- 1

Chicago control for all students. Randomiza-

tion process not carefully monitored.

Kalamazoo Most change is expected to occur at
the school level rather than to
individuals being served. The

design will allow for comparison
of change from year one to year two
of the program school with a control
school using the SAES questionnaire.
Comparisen of students directly
served and not served will be weak.

2 2

Bronx Random assignment to treatment and con- 4 2 -H-

trol. SAES pretest on both groups.

Jazzmobile, Project has no control over assignment, 1 0

Harlem but school's assignment is thought to
result in nearly equivalent groups
of treatment and nontreatment youths.
Likelihood of measuring outcomes is

extremely low.
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Table 5 Continued

Project

Likely Overall

Strength Integrity Evaluat-

Brief Description of of ability
Design Design Rating

Charleston Random assignment to treatment and 3+ 2 ++

control in all seven schools to
assess*individual-levelland two
comparison schools to assess organ-
izational levellprogram effectiveness.
Delinquency measures limited to
official records in middle schools,
but pre and post treatment official
records available. Large sample
size.

Houston Design allows for comparison of stu-
dents in two program components (non-
equivalent groups) and a small non-
equivalent no-treatment group. Pre-

treatment data from records available
for all groups.

Virgin Islands Regression discontinuity design for
one project component (non-equiv-

alent groups with SAES pre-test
as a backup). Small sample size.

LCO, Evaluation of PLATO component only.
Hayward tionequivalent groups with SAES pre-

test on relevant outcomes.

Miami

Plymouth

Comparisons of nonequivalent treat-
ment and control groups. Pre-treat-
ment data from records for both groups,
and pre-treatment skill test data
for both groups.

2 2

2 1

2- 2

2 2

Random assignment to program and con- 2 2

trol with SAES pretest for the two
high school components.

Nonequivalent comparison groups with
SAES pretest for middle school com-
ponent. No comparison group for out-
of-school (Growthworks) component
because program serves all problem
youths. Growthworks component not
evaluatable.
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Table 5 Continued

Project

Strength

Brief Description of

Design

Likely Overall

Integrity Evaluat-

of ability

Design Rating

. New Jersey Non-equivalent comparison groups of

students served and not served. Pre-

treatment data from records.

2 0

Milwaukee Random assignment to treatment and con-

trol groups with SAES pretest for

both broups. Multiple follow-up
using SAES survey and data from offi-

cial records.

4 1

St. Paul Most change is expected to occur at
the school level rather than at the

individual level. Comparison of stu-

1+ 2

dents receiving and not receiving
service will be extremely weak. De-

sign allows for comparison of program
and nonprogram schools on a non-SAES

questionnaire. No relevant compar-
isons on any measure of delinquency.
Schools undergoing concurrent admin-
istrative reorganization.

Puerto Rico No experimental control over program 2+ 2

access; but small preexisting differ-

ences between service recipients and

other students, large-sample
multi-wave questionnaire and official
delinquency data allow for a non-
equivalent control group design.

Note: The rating schemes used for strength of the designs are as follows:

random assignment of subjects to treatment and control conditions with pre-

treatment measures on the relevant outcomes is given a code of "4."

Random assignment without pre-treatment data gts a code of "3."

Identification of a nonequivalent comparison group (or school) with pretreat-

ment information is coded as "2," and nonequivalent comparison groups without

pretreatment data is coded as "1." Pluses appended to these codes indicate

strong points (such as large sample sizes or multi-level designs) and minuses

indicate weaknesses such as extremely small sample sizes, incomplete or non-

existenzl data on delinquency, or flawed pretesting conditions.

Integrity of design is a three-category forecast. & "2" means that faithful

implementation is highly likely; a 1'1" means that faithful implementation is

problematical, and a "0" means that.faithful implementation appears unlikely.
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Table 6

Total Enrollment and Number of Students Receiving Direct Services

as of April, 1981

Proj ect 1
School

Total

Enrollment2
Number of

students Served3

Compton Alternative School 61 92a

Constitutional Muir S. H. 2120 111
Rights Foundation Elliot J. H. 1325 -- 121

Peer Culture Lakeview 1366 89
Development Curie 3065 87

Harrison 1100 82
Spry
Pope

--d
d

26

32
Edwards 16
Hearst
Nettlehorst __d

28

291
Ravenswood 34

Chicago Board of Lemoyne 515 14
Education Bontemps 756 15

Blaine 718 15
Gage Park 1400 15
Bowen High 2700 14
Lakeview High 1366 14
Thorpe 933b 15
Nightingale 736b 15
Sheridan 2114b 15

KalamazoO Milwood 657 0

Bronx CJHS #22 1003
b

9
CES 55 717

b
15

CES 63 757
b

15
CES 64 1065

b
16

CHHS 82 824
b

17
CJES 117 1071

b
14

CES 132 673
b

18
CHHS 145 1119

b
6

CIS 147 1499
b

18
CIS 148 861

b
17

CIS 166 225
b

9
CIS 229 589

b
1

1 6
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Project1 School Total
Entollment

2
Number of
Students Served

3

Jazzmobile Intermediate School 506 364

Elementary School "A" 504 146

Elementary School "B" 446 134

Puerto Rico Santiago Gonzalez 554 82

Ruiz Belvis
632 39

Dr. Alfredo M. Aguago 1059 120

Charleston C.A. Brown H.S. 786 96

Burke H.S. 1017 98

St. John's H.S. 798 89

Courtenay M.S. 525 99

A.B. Rhett M.S. 476 97

Rivers M.S. 545 92

Haut Gap M.S. 450 97

Houston G. I. Sanchez 84 84

Alternative School

Virgin Islands Elena Christian J. H. 1393 56

Lac Courte Oreilles LCO Alternative School 92 70

Plymouth East Middle 860 25

Central Middle 924 25

Canton High 2350 49

Salem High 2387 32

St. Paul Murray J.H. 532 32

Washington J.H. 702 0

Johnson J.H. 1407 0

Como S.H. 1094 0

Central S. H. 1101 0

1

2

3

No direct program services began during the first program year in the Miami, IlLw

Jersey and Milwaukee projects.

This figure comes from the principal questionnaire, unless otherwise indicated.

This figure is the number of students who were reported to be receiving direct

program services at the time of the annual students questionnaire, unless

otherwise indicated. Some projects such as Kalamazoo, St. Paul, and Charles-

ton have school change as a major focus, and serve students indirectly.

a This is the number of students ever served. The school has a-transient popu]ation.

These enrollment figures are taken from school rosters or reports from the districts'

Evaluation and Research Office.

In addition, the project served 33 students at:the Youth Center who were not

enrolled in the alternative school.

d Only program participants surveyed. Total enrollment unknown.
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Table 7

Ethnic Self-Identification of Students Receiving Services
and the General Studentry in Project Schools

Native Asian Span. -

Project and group Am. Am. Am. Black White Other N

Compton
Receiving svcs. 0.0 0.0 19.4 80.6 0.0 0.0 36
Gen'l studentry

,

Pasadena
Receiving svcs. 0.5 3.7 15.9 42.9 31.7 5.3 189
Gen'l studentry 0.5 4.0 17.9 42.8 30.3 4.5 201

Peer Culture Development
Receiving svcs. 1.7 1.0 36.8 36.5 21.3 2.7 296
Gen'l studentry 0.6 2.2 44.0 23.2 28.3 1.8 505

Chicago Bd. of Educ.
Receiving svcs. 3.3 0.7 35.5 43.4 13.2 3.9 152
Gen'l studentry 1.9 2.5 36.7 44.6 12.6 1.7 1113

Kalamazoo
Receiving svcs.
Gen'l studentry 0.9 1.4 3.5 28.7 62.3 3.2 432

Bronx
Receiving svcs. 1.1 2.2 35.5 61.3 0.0 0.0 93
Gen'l studentry 1.3 0.8 37.3 57.7 1.1 1.9 1398

Jazzmobile (Harlem)
Receiving svcs. 1.3 0.7 5.3 91.3 0.0 1.3 150
Gen'l studentry 1.8 0.0 4.5 91.1 0.9 1.8 112

Puerto Rico
Receiving svcs. 2.4 0.0 87.4 1.6 8.7 0.0 127
Gen'l studentry 1.2 0.2 91.4 1.6 5.5 0.0 813

Charleston
Receiving svcs. 2.7 3.1 1.4 86.1 6.1 0.6 490
Gen'l studentry 1.3 0.1 0.4 83.6 13.9 0.7 1751

Houston
Receiving svcs. 0.0 1.5 96.9 0.0 1.5 0.0 65
Gen'l studentry

Virgin Islands
Receiving svcs. 2.2 0.0 22.2 71.1 0.0 4.4 45
Gen'l studentry 2.1 1.1 19.6 68.6 0.0 8.5 189

Lac Courte Orreilles 98.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 1.7 0.0 60
Plymouth

Receiving svcs. 0.0 0.0 2.5 1.3 86.1 10.1 79
Gen'l studentry 3.3 0.0 0.5 2.2 89.0 4.9 182

New Jersey
Gen'l studentry 1.2 0.6 19.4 19.1 54.1 5.6 1109

St. Paul
Receiving svcs.
Gen'l studentry 2.0 0.8 1.7 10.5 84.5 0.6 894

Note.--Row percentages unweighted. These tallies are based on the student
questionnaire file, thus excluding item non-respondents;and students
not taking the questionnaire, which was administered late in the
Spring semester, 1981.
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Table 8

Student-Reported Parental Education Levels for Students

Receiving Direct Services and for the General Studentry in the

Alternative Education Project

Project and school

General studentrya Service recipients

Mean SD N Mean SD

Compton
4.39 1.95 28

Pasadena 6.21 2.07 190 6.10 1.94 171

Muir 5.92 2.21 100 6.31 2.18 80

Elliot 6.48 1.92 77 5.91 1.70 91

Peer Culture Development

Chicago Board of Education

Kalamazoo 5.21 2.23 386

Milwood 5.01 2.29 196

South 5.43 2.15 189

Bronx
4.58 2.45 960 5.12 2.43 59

22

55

4.10
4.94

2.56
2.62

102
66

3.25
6.50

3.20
1.73

4

12

63 5.95 2.38 43 ** 2

64 4.69 3.07 78 2.88 2.59 8

82 4.42 2.45 93 5.43 2.15 7

117 3.98 2.32 111 4.80 2.28 5

132 4.78 2.60 41 5.11 2.42 9

145 4 64 2.27 88 ** 1

147 L 11,9 2.33 45 7.25 0.96 4

148 / i)4 2.18 39 ** 2

166

229

4.76
5.53

2.46

2.19

107

116

4.80 2.12 5

0

Jazzmobile (Harlem)

Otro Camino Puerto Rico) 2.51 2.21 650 2.34 2.26 113

Santiago Gonzales 2.41 2.23 276 2.57 2.27 58

Ruiz Belvis 3.31 2.12 114 3.77 2.86 13

Dr. Alfredo Aguayo 2.26 2.15 252 1.60 1.77 42

Charleston 4.47 2.21 1416 4.48 2.22 385

242 5.06 2.14 249 --

741 5.01 2.12 167 4.95 2.37 64

742 5.44 2.23 121 5.58 2.24 62

743 0

4.69 2.17 121 4.84 2.34 50

751 4.77 2.06 191

754 3.64 1.87 147 4.19 1.98 53

755 4.18 2.01 135 4.41 1.85 63

944 3.73 2.30 161 3.62 2.03 66

951 3.22 1.94 124 3.00 1.71 27

Continued . .
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Continued

Project and school

General studentrya Service recipients

Mean SD N Mean SD N

Houston 1.92 1.77 54

Virgin Islands 3.31 2.29 115 3.38 2.16 29

Lac Courte Oreilles School 4.54 1.89 52

Lac Courte Oreilles Community Center
,

** 2

Miami * * *

Plymouth 5.59 1.69 179 4.89 2.07 72

East 5.62 1.59 52 4.44 2.22 16

Central 5.88 1.52 49 6.07 2.52 14

Canton 5.29 2.02 35 4.83 1.83 29

Salem 5.66 1.48 41 4.31 1.49 13

New Jersey

Milwaukee

St Paul

Note.--General studentry excludes direct service recipients. Students for whom

project was known but school not known are shown in project total. Based on

runs on the student questionnaire file, so excludes persons not responding to

these questionnaire items or who did not complete the questionnaire.

Neighted mean. Unweighted N. ---------

*The questions upon which socioeconomic descriptions can be based were excluded
from questionnaires for this project.

**mImo few responses to report an average.

***No program participants.

--Not surveyed, or no persons in this category.
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3verview

TAble 9

School Action Effectiveness Study school Profiles:

Community and School Context

Project:
Community Gangs in Disrup- Victim- Negative Peer

Crime School tion ization Influence

Chicago Board
of Education

a
MID

4.

*

I.

Bronx
a

ci

1

Jazzmobile
a

Puerto Rico
a

Charleston
a

ci

0111

tral

4.

Ode
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Overview

Table 9 (cont.)

Project:
Community Gangs in Oisrup- Victim- Negative Peer

Crime School tion ization Influence

Houston
a

Plymouth<a>
a A * * .

6 * 41 *
C *
d * * * -

New Jersey
a

4

St. Paul
a 4( -

b -c-
d

Compton
a A

Const. Rights
Foundation

a

Peer Culture
Development

a

Kalamazoo
a

Virgin Islands
a

.1=1,

al&

<a>Sample sizes too small for dependable estimates.
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Overview

Table 9 (cont.)

Project:

Lac Courte
Oreilles

a

Community Gangs in Oisruo- Victim- Negative Peer

. Crime School tion ization Influence

MID

(

4.

Note. Notation is as follows:

A '+' indicates that the school average on this scale is

above the 75th percentile for all scho,ls in the study.

A indicates that the average is below the 25th percen-

tile.
A 'IP' indicates that the characteristic was not measured at

the school.



Overview

Table 10

School Action Effectiveness Study School Profiles:
School Governance

Project:
St-tch Planning Fairness Clarity School

Interaction Rewards

Chicago Board
of Education

a

Bronx
a

C.

ci

1

Jazzmobile
a

"Mg

Puerto Rico
a

\

b 4

C 4.

Charleston
a

ci
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Overview

Table 10 (cont.)

Project:
St-tch Planning Fairness Clarity School

Interaction
Rewards

Houston
a

Plymouth<a)
a

ci

New Jersey
a

ci

4111

OOP

Am.

St. Paul
a * * - *

b 4 * *

c 4 * *

d 4 * v.4

e * *
*

Compton
a

Const. Rights
Foundation

a

Peer Culture
Development

a

Kalamazoo
a

Virgin Islands
a

ON.
.

WM,

ca>Sample sizes too small for dependable estimates.
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Overview

Table 10 (cont.)

St-tch Planning Fairness Clarity School
Project: Interaction Rewards

Lac Courte
Oreilles

a

Note. Notation is as follows:
A 0.° indicates that the school average on this scale is

bove the 75th percentile for all schools in the study.
A 0-0-indicates that the average is below the 25th percen-

tile.
A ogg' indicates that the characteristic was not measured at

the school.



Overview

Table 11.

School Action Effectiveness Study School Profiles:

Student Composition

Project:
Alien- Attachment Belief Involve- Delin-

ation to Sch4o1 ment quency

Chicago Board
of Education

a

Bronx
a

MOW

9

1

*

Jazzmobile
a

Puerto RiCo
a

4.0

Charleston
a

ci
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Overview

Table IL (cont.)

Alien- Attachment Belief Involve- Delin-
Project: ation to School ment quency

Houston
a

Plymouth<a>
a

New Jersey
a

St. Paul
a

Compton
a

Const. Rights
Foundation

a

Peer Culture
Development

a

Kalamazoo
a

Virgin Islands
a

1ta

MOP

*
f.t

* - ft

*

<a)Sample sizes too small for dependable estimates.
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Table 11 (cont.)

Overview

Project:

Alien- Attachment Belief Involve- Delin-

ation to School ment quency

Lac Courte
Dreilles

a

Note. Notation is as follows:

A indicates that the school average on this scale is

above the 75th percentile for all schools in the

study.
A 1- indicates that the average is below the 25th per-

centile.
A *** indicates that the characteristic was not measured

at the school.
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Overview

Table 12

Indicators of Commitment to Institutionalization of System
Changes and of Potential for Public School System Adoption

1. Institutionalization or system change is a stated goal
of the project, and the project has a strategic plan for
institutionalization or system change.

2. Project sees itself and is regarded by others in its
environment as a demonstration or pilot project.

3. Project maintains contact with public school system.

4. Key public school system decision makers have influence
in project planning, implementing, and evaluation and
review.

5. Project staff influence public school decision making in
planning. implementing, and evaluation.

6. The project provides systematic feedback to public
school system on project progres,: and activities.

7. Project is developing methods or models that can fit
within the public school structure.

8. Project costs per student are the same or lower than the
system's current costs per student.

9. System has a stated policy or goals regarding alterna-
tive education and has made a commitment to integrate
project or key elements.

10. System has experience with adopting and integrating
innovations; one or more key decision makers has a repu-
tation for innovation and experimentation.

11. System is in.crisis and seeking answers.

12. System has assigned someone responsibility for monitor-
ing project or receiving information from it, and has
established a vehicle for dissemination.

13. System provides bud(,et, personnel, and services (trans-
portation, lunch, testing. etc.).

14. System sees project_personnel as "insiders" rather than
inexperienced or invading "outsiders."
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Subject Index

Subject Ihdex

A Competency
Action research, 26, 50.

interpersonal. 76s 87

53-54 Complete information. 34

Administration, 100 Control, 40

Adoption, 63-64
Counseling, 32, 148

Aims peer. 36

OJJDP, 2 Critical benchmark, 59

SAES, 5 Critical benchmarks

Alcohol, 92 as motivators. 60

Alienation, 86, 146
Alpha. 80 0

Alternative education. 2 Delinquency
Alternative schools. 146 level of. 146

Applied behavioral analysis, measurement of. 91

149 official, 91

Attachment
self-reported. 91

to p3rents, 84 serious. 91-92

to peers. 12 Delinquent behavior

Attrition. 34-35
measurement of, 35

Authoritarian attitudes, Design

96
importance of, 24

Development, 60
and research. 17

3ehavioral technology, curriculum. 148

149
organization. 25. 41.

Belief. ,86. 147 51

Business
professional. 96. 101

links witn. 150 Program. 52

participation, 150 project v

psychosocial. 4
vocational. 13. 148

Change Differential association.

organizational. 83

151-152 Discipline
Classroom management. 149 practices. 9

Climate
Disruption, 971 102

assessment. 76 classroom. 95

classroom. 76 Dissemination. 16

compositional. 97 Dropout, 13, 37. 85

psychosocial, 77. 97, and delinquency, 90

99 Dropouts, 37

Climate measures Drug abuse. 25

interpretin,;. 102 Drug use. 92

profiled, 102
uses of, 103

Coalitions, 4 Education
Commitment, 99 parental. 83

Community parental emphasis. 83

links with. 150 post-secondary. 11

Community context. 146 Effects
Community crime. 97 negative, 37
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Subject Index

Effort, 90
Eisenberg, L., 38 Failure
Ethics. iv. 36 academic, 9
Ethnicity, 145 Fairness, 9R
Evaluatability, 144 Fanspread, 33
Evaluation, 61 Fidelity, 7, 63

aims. 4 Focal concerns, 89
as motivation. 41 Forcefield, 58
audiences. 4
design. 145
desirable, 6, 27 Gangs, 97
expectations about. Gate. 71

140 Gatekeeper. 50
formative. 27. 61, 139 Goal. 56
hazards, 16 Goals
impact, v importance of. 24
implementation of. 141 Governance
implementer. 27 school. 4
mistaken. 32 Grades, 102
negative. 7. 9 Grouping. 99. 101
obstacles to. 35
of plausibility. 61
of relevance. 53. 61, Implementation, 5, 7, 63,

63 139
outcome. 31. 53 fidelity, 7
planning for. 31 importance of. 144
political context. 16 integrity. 8
previous. 24-25 manuals and, 64
problems. 24. 48 of evaluation, 61
procedural. 53 problems of. 5. 140
process, 27, 145 strength. 7
Program Development. Individualized instruction.

48, 55. 66
rigorous. 24-25 Inferences, 31, 141. 143
staffing. 62 Influence
Succession, 54. 63 student. 111
summative, 6. 27, 31, Innovation

139. 144 adoption of, 63
training, 62 Institutionalization. 42,
use of. 49 153
value of, 7 Instruction. 147
values and. 64 alternative styles.

Evaluator intervention. 148
17. 65 computer-assisted. 148

Expectancy theory. 90 inaividualized. 12.
Experience 32, 97, 100. 148

post-secondary. 13 resources for, 99
Experiment- tutoring. 148

true. 33 Integration
Explanations attitude towards. 94

rival. 31 Integrity. 8-9
Expulsion, 13 Interaction

student-teacher, i46
with students. 94. 191
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Interactions.
Intervention,

behavioral.
breadth of.
integrity.
peer group.

12.
70
24
147

7
147

14

Subject index

development & POE, 65
diagnoses, 76
school, 3

Parental influence. 4

strength. 7 Parental supervision. 85

strength of, 147 Participation

type of. 147 of implementers, 61

Involvement. 87
parent. 10. 150

community. 99 student. 10. 149-150

parent. 99 Peer

student. 10
influence, 85

Peer group. 11
Peer influence, 4

Labeling, 4
Percentile. 78

Labeling theory. 88. 96 Planning, 7, 98, 100, 146

Longitudinal study. 13 Plausioility, 15
Power, 34
Practical knowledge. 88

Management
Pre-post evaluation

classroom. 95
problems of. 32

Manipulation check, 63 Pre-test

Matching
importance of, 143

problems of. 32 Prevention, 2

Maturation artifacts, 31 delinquency. 24

Measurement, 38. 75 model programs. 25

importance of, 24, 34, Problem, 56

143-144 Program

multiple, 26 integrity, 7

Telative, 77 planning. 76

Measures
size, 4

environment, 76* Project
individual. 76, 82 cost, 43

organization, 76 environment. 7

Morale, 100 focus. 151
models. 147
plausibility. 8

Norm. 79
stability. v

Norm group,. 78
start-up. 43

Norms
Public relations. 149

for schools. 102
0

0
Quasi-experimentation, 33

Objective. 57-58, 70 Quotas

Objectives
service delivery. 41

importance of, 24
Obstacle

in forcefield analysis, Race relations. 100

59
Randomization, 339 37,

Optimism
47, 142

misplaced, 25
breakdown of, 143

Organization Recommendations

climate. 3 future programs. 141
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Subject Index

Regression artifacts. 143 correlates of, 88
Reinforcement Self-esteem, 12. 88

home-based. 10. 24, 95 Significance, 34
Reliability, 77, SO Skew, 79
Replication, 9 Skills
Resource academic. 11

in forcefield analysis. social, 10-11
59 vocational. 10-11

Response'rate Social-learning theory,
importance of. 143 13

Reward structures, 3-4, Social background. 82
114 148-149 Social class, 82. 89

Rewards. 93 and attainment. 83
home-based. 10. 95 and delinquency. 83

Rival expio.Jations, 31 Social control. 86
Rival hypotheses. 33 Social learning theory.
Role model, 83 83
Rule Socialization. 36

fairness. 9 Socioeconomic level, 145
firmness, 9 Staffing, 62

Rules Standard score. 78
clarity of. 98, 146 Strategy, 50

Strength, 8-9, 63
Student

Safety, 97. 102 influence, 101
Sample size, 34 Student disrespect, 97
Sanctions, 94 Subcultural values. 39
Satisfaction Supervision. 85

job, 94 Suspension, 13
School

achievement. 11
attachment. 12. 14, Task, 50

86, 146-147 Tasks
attendance. 90 as motivators, 60
climate, 76, 97 Teacher
disruption. 146 characteristics, 101
effort. 90 Teacher expectations, 96
experiences, 92 Teachers, 94
governance. 9. 146 Team-building. 149
improvement, 149 Teams
mandgement. 149-150 student. 12
organization. 149 Tension, iii, iv, viii.
performance. 13 64
punishments, 93 Theory, 24, 26, 56, 31
responses. 9 importance of. 14
,rewards, 11-12. 93 levels of, 57
-size. 11 social control. 2

School grades social learning, 2
and delinquency. 90 Timing

Schools of grant awird.
as "rigged". 102 140-141
inner-city. 79 Tracking, 4, 1J1

Scientific method. 53 Treatment
Self-conCept. 88 definition of. 47
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Subject Index

Truancy. 13 V

True experiment
importance of, 144

Validity. 77,
Values, 64

01

True experiments. 142 Victimization, 93



Name Index

Name Index

A Cook, S., 54
Aaron. M.. vi Cook. T 0., 31, 33
Ageton, S., 91 Cooper. N.. vi. 139
Alexander, J. F., 24, 27 Coopersmith, S., 88
Alley, S., 52-53, 59, 65 Corcoran. T., vi
Almo. C.. vi Cressey, D. R., 83
Amyotte. D., vi Cronbach, L. J., 12, 16
Andrews. A.. vi
APA Task Force, 37 0
Astin, A. W., 76, 97
Atnanasiou, R., 94
Atkeson, B. Miv, 10, 95

Bachman, J G., 14, 37.
83, 85

Bader. G.. vi
Bailey. D.. vi
Baird. L. L., 76, 87
Bandura, A., 2, 83
Barth, R., 10, 24, 95
Batisti. Am. vi
Beer. M., 42
Bell, C. H., Jr., 41, 51,

53-54
Berman, P., 99
Betz. P.. vi. 139
Bielby, W. T., 91
Bird, T., 3
Birdseye. A.. vi
Blanton. J., 52-53, 59,

65
Boruch. k F., 37

Campbell, D. T., 31, 33
Campbell. L.. vi
Campbell. P., 76
Cam:), P.. vi
Cariton. R.. vi
Carnegie Council, 3
Catalano, R. F., Jr., 25
Chardon-Zavala. I M vi
Charters, W. W., Jr., 5
Chein, Io 54
Coaxum. D.. vi
Cohen, N.. vi
Coleman, m.. vi
Collier. J., 53-54
Cook, 4., vii. 75

Daiger. D. C., 9-11, 76,
79, 95, 98, 100-102

Daniels. D., vi. vii, 31.
48, 139

Day, N., 42, 152
Deadrick. P., vi
Deese. J., 53
Derek, 3., 79
Deutsch, M., 65
Dewey, J., 53
Diaz. M.. vii
Dilligard. 3.. vi
Dillon, D.. vii
Dixon. M. Cip, 7, 24
Duncan, 0. D., 93
Dunn. D.. vi
Dunn. M., vi
Duran. R.. vi

Elliott. D S., vii. 9.
14, 37, 91

Elrod. P.. vi
Empey. L. T., vi. vii.

14. 27. 501 85,

Epstein, J. L., vii
Erikson. m L., 27, 91

Featherman, D L., 91
Feinberg, S. E., 37
Fizze11, R. L., 12
Forehand, R., 10, 95
Fox, R., 76-77
Fraser, Me, 25
French, W. L., 41, 5/,

53-54
Frohman, M. A., 42
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Gahl, P., vi
Gallimore. Rs, Vt %fig 47.

50, 54-55, 63, 145
Garbarino, J., 11
Gavurin. S., vii
Gilbert-Cougar, M.. vi
Glaser. 0., 26-27, 37, 57
Gold, M., 3, 9, 12, 14

Gottfredson, D. C., vi.
vii, 14. 31, 48,
75, 79, 84, 87, 91,
139

Gottfredson, D. M., vi.
47, 51

Gottfredson, G. D., vi.
vii. 2-3. 9-11, 14,

16, 37, 75-77, 79,

83, 90, 95, 98,
100-102, 139, 151

Gough, H. G., 86
Grant, J., 26, 86, 97, 99
Grant, J. 0., vi, vii.

26. 49, 71
Green, S., 37
Greenberg, D. F., 97,
Greenberger, E., 76
Gugerty. L.. vii
Guthmann, 0. R., 25
Gutierrez. H. vi

Name Index

Intran Corp.. vii
Irwin, Hog Vi

Janvier, R. L., 25, 27
Jencks, C., 83
Joffe, R. D., 4ii, 79

Johns Hopkins University,

Johnson, G., 3, 12

Johnson, R. E., 9

Johnston, J., 14, 83

Jones, J. E., 5

Kapinos. H.. vif
Kavanaugh. M. J., 42

Kenney, P.. vi
Kirschner. R.. vii
Kottman. W.. vi
Krisberg, B., 7, 24, 27
Krumboltz, J. 0., 13

151 Lawler, E. E., III, 90
Leighty, T., vi
LeMmert, E. M., 88
Lenrow, P., 26
Lewin. Ks, vi, 26-27. 41,

53-54, 60, 70-71
Lewis. M.. vi
Lishner. D., 25
Little, J. 4., 3
Lopez. C., vi
Loring, A., vi
Loucks, S. F., 51

Lubeck, S. G., 14, 27

Luster. S.. vi

Hall, G. E., 51
Harding, J., 54
Hauser, R. M., 91
Hawkins, J. Dot 3, 9-12,

14, 24-27
Head, K. B., 94
Hindelang, M. J., 38, 94,

91-92
Hirschi. 7., vi. vii, 2.

9-12, 14, 38, 84,
86-87, 91

Hoff. w., 26
Holland, J. L.. vii. 76.

87, 97
Hoppock, R., 94
Howard, E. R., 9,
Hunt, D. E., 12
Hybl L., vii

Mahoney. R.. vi
Martin. 0., vi
Martin, S. E., 56
McOill. E. L., 3, 9-11,

95
McKnight. M.. vi

102
McLaughlin, Mo W., 99

McPartland, J. M., 3,

9-11, 95
Miller, W. 3., 19
Miner, W. d.. 100
Montes. C., vi
Moos. R. H.. 76
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Name Index

Sewell, W., 14
Nathan,. J.. vi. 139 Shaver, P. R., 88
National Institute of Education.Skarda. C.. vii

9-10. 77, 93, Slavin, R. E., 11, 101
97-98, 101 Smith. R.. vi

NIJJDP. 15 Snow, R. E., 12
Nye, I. F., 91 Social Action Research Center,

15
0 Sorensen, A. 8., 76
O'Connor, J., 76 Srole, L., 86
O'Malley, P. M., 14, 83 St. John. J., vi. vii.
Ogawa. D. K., vi. vii. 5. 31, 48, 139

7, 17, 48, 75 Stanley. J. C. 80
OJJDP, W. 2-3, 6, 15, Steptoe. N.. vi

24. 36, 44, 50 Stern, G., 76
Otto, L. B., 83 Sutherland, E. H., 83
Overbeck. C.. vi Swatko. M. K., 11, 87

Park, J. W. L., 38 Tatem. B.. vii
Parsons. S. V., 24, 27 Tepp. L.. vi
Patterson. G. R., 24 Terpstra, D., 25
Patterson. R.. vi Tharp. R. G., v. vi. 47.
Pearl, A., 51 50, 54-55, 63, 145
Perloff, R., 17, 65 Tittle, C. R., 83
Polaris, 15, 152 Toby, J., 9
Porter, L. W., 90 Treiman, D. J., 83
Portes, A., 14 Trickett, E. J., 76
President's Commission, 3
PSAC on Youth. 3, 151 V

Vactar. V.. vi
Villemez. W. J., 83

Quay, H., 51 Voss, H. L., 99 14

Redner, R., 79 56 Wall, J. 5.9 39 10, 12,
Reid, J. G., 24 24-27
Reiss. D.. vi Weinreich. C.. vii
Richards. J. M., Jr., 76 Weis, J. G.. vi. 3. 99
Rickert, O. E.. Jr.. vi. 11. 14, 39, 84. 91

vii. 75 Weiss, C. H., 16
Robinson, J. P., 88, 94 West, S. Ge, 7
Romero. R.. vii Westinghouse. 15
Rosenberg, M., 88 Whitney. E. N.. vi

Wiatrowski. M. D., 11, 87
Wilkins, L. T., 51

Sanford, N., 26 Wirtanen, I. D., 37
Sarason, S. 8., 5, 51 Wisotzkey. S.. vi. 139
Sashkin, M., 42 Wright, W. E., 7, 24, 27
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Seals. T.. vi
Sechrest. L., vi. vii. 7. Yamasaki. C.. vi. 48
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Abstracts of Part II Chapters

The following pages contain brief abstracts of the chap-
ters in Part II of the School Action Effectiveness Study's
first interim report. Single copies of these chapters are
available from the Center for Social Organization of Schools
6ohile the supply lasts. When requesting a chaptere please
specify the chapter's title and author.

Interim Evaluation of Project PATHE--Charleston

Denise C. Gottfredson

Abstract

PATHE--Positive Action through Holistic Education--is a
Charleston County School District in-school project aimed at
reducing delinquency, increasing attendance, increasing
postsecondary.school attainment, and increasing academic
achievement. The underlying philosophy of the project is
that an integrated approach is necessary to effect changes_
in student behavior and attitudes. The project organizes '

administrators, facultyv staff, students, parents, and com-
munity leaders in planning and implementing strategies to
solve the problems of the Charleston schools. PATHE gives
individualized affective, academic, and vocational services
to all youths in the PATHE schools, although it focuses on a
group of 100 students per school especially in need of the
-project services. In addition to direct student services,
PATHE provides training and resources to teachers and works
toward organizational-level changes in policy and proce-
dures. Absence of an evaluation design for the 1980-81
school year makes a rigorous assetsment of the project's
effectiveness impossible. This report analyzes implementa-
tion data and identifies the project's weak and strong com-
ponents.

Academy for Community Education: Interim Report

Deborah Daniels

Abstract

The Academy for Community Education (ACE). Miami. Flo-
rida, is the alternative education project run by the Insti-
tute for Innovative Interventions, Inc. The Institute is a
not-for-profit corporati-on formed in 1980 by_a group of con-
cerned Dade County citizens. Although the Academy is an
independent alternative school, it can share Dade County
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Public School system resources such as teaching personnel.

Its participants are selected primarily from the disadvan-

taged area of Coconut Grove: although it is open to other

students as well. The school is mainly designed to serve

pre-delinquent youths who have demonstrated truancy disrup-

tive classroom behavior: excessive tardiness, and low levels

of academic achievement. The Academy's main purpose is the

development of successful approaches for working with these

students that may be incorporated into the Dade County

public alternative schools, as well as the alternative pro-

grams of other school systems. The project was funded in

January: 1981. 'and began services to participants the fol-

lowing summer. This narrative describes the project's

planned interventions and its start-up activities:-

Peer Culture Development (PC0). Chicago

Jane St. John

Abstract

Peer Culture Development'(PCD) is an intervention in several

Chicago public schools aimed at decreasing delinquency,

improving attendance: increasing achievement, and altering

school disciplinary practices. PCD assumes that peer cul-

ture in some instances generates a set of subcultural values

that are counterproductive in a school environment, and that

schools have not always been able to help students subscrib-

ing to these values. The project therefore attempts to har-

ness peer pressure to alter student values and behavior, and

to implement school procedures that will redirect students.

Some students meet daily in'small classroom grouos as part

of their regular school program to help each other solve

problems, with the guidance of a PCD counselor and a set of

straightforward and clearly articulated values. Other stu-

dents in the school are referred to these classes for crisis

intervention. Preliminary evidence indicates that the proj-

ect is being well implemented, has plausibility, and shows

early evidence of effectiveness in some areas. More evt-

dence will be required for strong claims of effectiveness

because large sample sizes are not yet available. The proj-

ect involves a rigorous evaluation component and is continu-

ing to implement that component: so reasonably conclusive

evidence should be forthcoming during the next year.
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Otro Camino, La Playa de Ponce. Puerto Rico: Interim Report

Jane St. John

Abstract

Otro Camino was established to provide a supportive envi-
ronment for the youth of three schools in La Playa. The
project staff members hoped to demonstrate that student
interest in learning could be captured by providing tailor-
made activities for each student. They predicted that their
interventions would reduce student alienation and result in
higher levels of academic and vocational attainment. They
also expected that their project would encourage students to
stay in school and would discourage vandalism. Initial
assessments imply that the project was reasonably well
implemented, but the staff has decided to change major com-
ponents because explorations uncovered the approaches that
students especially liked. The project's evaluation design
will allow an assessment of effectiveness by the end of its
second year of operation.

Project PREP: An Interim Report of its Evaluation

Deborah K Ogawa

Abstract

Project PREP serves 12 schools in School District 9 in
the South Bronx area of New York City. By meeting students°
academic and emotional needs, and by increasing parent,
teacher, and student involvement in school activities. Proj-
ect PREP anticipates attenuating disruptive behaviors in the
schools. The interventions include an Alternative School
where four feeder junior high schools refer students; and
eight Citizenshio Cluster Schools. where 15 students from
each school are selected to participate in a traditional
school environment with non--PREP students. In addition, all
Project PREP students can participate in after-school, eve-
ning. and Saturday activities through a Youth Program. The
comparison of PREP students with a random sample of 300 stu-
dents from each school showed no significant difference
between the two groups. Steps required to strengthen the
evaluation of this project in its second year are described.
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The Plymouth-Canton Alternative Education Project: Interim

Report

Richard Carlton

Abstract

The Plymouth-Canton project serves two.high schools shar-

ing a common large campus and two middle schools in an area

on the outer rim of the Detroit Metropolitan area. It

extends earlier in-school counseling services and an out-of-

school program for students experiencing difficulty in the

large high school environment, by providing similar services

in the middle schools and by developing a high school reme-

dial writing and study skills component. The project began

its first semester of operation in spring 1981 witlout pro-

vision for evaluation, and is now attempting to implement

its project in a partially evaluetable form during the

1981-82 school year.

Student Training Alternatives through Urban Strategies

(Project STATUS): Interim Report

Richard Carlton

Student Training Alternatives through Urban Strategies

(Project STATUS) is an effort to combine and further develop

two existing experimental program models: one, a citizen-

ship (social studies and English) curriculum which draws

heavily on law-related education materials designed by the

Constitutional Rights Foundation, and the other a youth

involvement and school climate improvement strategy. Both

models have received considerable developmental and imple-

mentation work over the past decade. Project STATUS

believes that young people tend to rebel against both school

and society and to get in trouble for any combination of the

following reasons: (a) The young people do not understand

or believe in the legitimacy of tne legal and authoritarian

structures of society's institutions. (b) They are not

involved in relevant, meaningful educational programs. Or.

(c) they are excluded from participating with adults in the

decision-making structures of the school. The first year of

operation of this project involved developing the interven-

tions and staff skills, and implementation was impeded to

some extent by the timing of project fundingafter school

had begun in the fall. It now appears that a more complete

implementation of Project STATUS is likely in the upcoming

year, and that prospects are good that at least some ele-

ments of the project will be evaluatable.
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The be-orge I. Sanchez School: Interim Report

Deborah Daniels

Abstract

The George I. Sanchez Alternative Education Program
(GIS), is the alternative education component:of the Associ-
ation for the Advancement of Mexican-Americans (AAMA).
Introduced in 1973 as a half-day alternative education pro-
gram, the project today is an accredited junior and senior
high school, emphasizing services to Hispanic youth. ages
12-18, who have dropped out or appear to be on the verge of
dropping out of public school. Its students are drawn from
referrals from seven Houston Independent School 3istrict
(HISO) schools, participants or former particiants in other
AAMA programs and referrals from other social service pro-
grams. The school seeks to provide an educational environ-
ment in which young people become full partners with school
staff in determining objectives and strategies for achieving
them. Individual educational planning and student and
parental participation in school decision-making and imple-
mentation are emphasized. ,The project also conducts a pro-
gram of after-school recreational activities and educational
and occupational counseling. This after-school component is
referred to as the Alternative Activities Program (AAP). No
statements about project effectiveness can be made at pre-
sent, but the project can be described. Plans to make some
aspects of this project evaluatable in the upcoming year
have been developed.

The Milwaukee Youth Employment Center

Carol Yamasaki

Abstract

The Milwaukee alternative education project. the Milwau-
kee Youth Employment Center (MYEC), is an education and
employment program implemented by the Jewish Vocational Ser-
vices of Milwaukee. Inc. (JVS). The project attempts to
bring together the resources of existing youth-serving agen-
cies within the city in a shared effort to address the needs
of youths 16 and 17 years old who have dropped out of
school. A consortium of agencies refers youths to MYEC for
individualized instruction and counseling aimed at preparing
them for employment.

The project has an additional school component. This
includes a Return Center within the public school system,
designed to asses the needs of dropouts and place them in
appropriate educational options. It also includes the inte-
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gration of the competency-based, work-related curriculum

designed and implemented at MYEC into the existing work-

study curriculum at six public schools.

The project has adopted the program development process

as an integral part of its operation. All staff members ,

participate in the use of the model for project planning and

for tracking progress. The project has implemented a true

experimental design: Staff randomly assigns youths to the

program and will have at the end of the year a control group

of 150 youths or comparison.

The Compton Action Center for Youth Development Alternative

School: Interim Report

Deborah Daniels

Abstract

The Compton Action Center for Youth Development (CAYCD)

Alternative School is the sole alternative program serving

junior and senior high students from the Compton Unified

School District (CUSD). Originally funded as an individual

and family treatment program for identified assaultive youth

referred by the criminal justice system, the project evolved

first into a mini-school and then into a year-long alterna-

tive school. Today its target population and referral base

have broadened, although most students are referred from

CUSD. Participants range from youths who are heavily

involved in gang activity or who have been arrested a number

of times to youths with little previous history of trouble

in or out of school. All its clients share a sense of

alienation from, frustration with, and poor adapt3tion to

traditional learning environments.

The CACYD Alternative School seeks to establish an envi-

ronment in which students and parents feel that they are an

integral part of the planning for and implementation of the

student's education. Students in the alternative school are

carried on the CUSD attendance rolls and receive academic

credit through CUSD. The alternative school program meets

all of the CUSD requirements for graduation. CACYD, how-

ever. seeks to create a flexible learning environment, one

which will accommodate individual student interests and

needs. The project aims to do this through

(a) computer-assisted instruction. and (b) inoividual educa-

tion plans, which establish academic and behavioral objec-

tives and strategies to achieve these objectives.

The effectiveness of this project during the oast school

year (1980-81) cannot be determined. Project personnel are

taking steps to make the project more evaluatable next year.
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Project RETAIN, Chicago 3oard of Education: Interim Repost

Jane St. John

Abstract

RETAIN (Responsive Educatiiin Through Alternative Instruc-
tional Networks) is aimed at-the problems of poor atten-
dance, disruptive behavior, and low achievement in Chicago
public schools. Attendance problems include class-skipping
and absenteeism in the high schools and absenteeism in the
elementary schools. Disruptive behavior includes minor
classroom or school disruption as well as serious assaults.
Achievement problems are evident in the results of standard-
ized tests. The project considers poor attendance and low
achievement both individual- and school-level problems. The
primary focus of the project is the implementation of Indi-
vidual Learning Plans (IIP's). The project's staff reported
that IIP's developed in the early stages of implementation
were not used effectively. Accordingly, they decided that
more in-service training for RETAIN techers was needed to
assist them with developing and using this approach to edu-
cation. Plans for the in-service training were carried out
in September. 1981, just as school opened. The project is
making efforts to strengthen its intervention in its second
year, and there is every reason to believe that a stronger
program will have a stronger impact on the students it
serves.

The Milwood Alternative Education Project

Richard Carlton and Michael Cook

Abstract

The Milwood Alternative Education Project is a collabora-
tive effort between Western Michigan University and the
Kalamazoo Public Schools. The project attempts to reduce
delinquent behavior and improve attendance and achievement
through modifications in the policies and practices of a
single school. Interventions include monitoring and follow-
up on attendance problems, an in-school suspension room,
staff development, tutoring, student and community involve-
ment strategies, and task forces to design changes in sev-
eral areas of school operation.

The project attempts to prevent delinquency by changing
the school at the structural and programmatic level, and,by
altering school policies and procedures. In paaiculars it
seeks to make changes in the school reward structure, res-
ponse to non-attendance, and response to discipline prob-
lems. It tries to increase the participation of students in
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school acttvities--especially activities designed to

increase students° feelings of involvement in and attachment

to school.

The Lac Courte Oreilles Alternative Education Project:

Interim Report

Richard Carlton

Abstract

This project focuses on two groups within the Indian

youth population on the Lac Courte Oreilles (LCO) reserva-

tion. The primary target is youngsters who have dropped out

of a nearby public school system, but who have not enrolled

in the LCO system. The secondary target group is students

enrolled in the LCO High School who do not attend regularly

enough to keep up with the school program and are suspended

for nonattendance. The project seeks to enroll these two

groups in its alternative education project, and to provide

opportunities for reservation youth to engage in productive

activity evenings and weekends by providing educational

activities during those periods. Several difficulties which

surfaced over the past year will have to be successfully

resolved if the project is to continue to develop. First,

fuller implementation will require that the Youth Centers

extend their hours of operation to the evenings and week-

ends. Second, more vigorous outreach efforts will appar-

ently be required if the project is to enroll a substantial

number of youths who are not enrolled in other educational

programs. Third, improved methods for keeping track of the

users of the AEP services, and a method to learn what hap-

pens to them will be needed to assess the AEP activities and

to further develop them.

The Virgin Islands Alternative Education Project

Jane St. John

Abstract

This project aims to increase teacher competencies in

alternative education techniques and student self-esteem to

increase student academic success, reduce class skipping,

decrease alienation and decrease delinquency. Major catego-

ries of interventions planned by the project to reach these

goal,s and objectives include: (a) training in alternative

education techniques for teachers. (b) providing_intensive
exposure to alternative education classrooms fd"r 60 stu-

dents, (c) holding a public relations campaign for the proj-

ect, and (d) arranging activities that allow the participa-
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tion of parents and community members in the progr.am. The
program is intended to break the cycles of strain and disor-
ganization by training teachers in methods that should help
youths experience success and stay on the "straight and nar-
row" path.

New Jersey Educational Improvement Center-South

Donald E. Rickert, Jr.

Abstract

The key to the EIC-South's theory of delf0ency is
youths' involvement and participation in the things affect-
ing them. The overall thrust of Ehe EIC-South Alternative
Education Project is to influence school climate and pro-
grams, ano to establish a community problem-solving process
for reducing delinquency and its associated problems. Five
primary components will be established: (a) a school cli-
mate improvement component. (b) a-community protess'compo-
nent. (c) a youth participation component. (d) a public
relations component. and (e) a leadership and training
resources (technical assistance) component. This project
was funded several months later than other projects in the .

Alternative EOucation Program. Tnis made the period between
January and September. 1981, essentially an extended plan-
ning and start-up period.

The Jazzmobile Alternative Arts Project: Interim Descrip-
tion

Donald E. Rickert, Jr.

Abstract

The Jazzmobile Alternative Education Arts Project aims to
utilize the arts as a medium through which juveniles can
constructively channel their energies. The project is
intended to deliver an arts-oriented program to juveniles in
sixth, seventh, and eighth grades who show disruptive behav-
ior, who are chronic absentees and truants, or who experi-
ence academic failure. Perhaps partly because a rigorous
evaluation was not anticipated by Jazzmobile or the school
system, the evaluation of this project has encountered
repeated difficulties.
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Project Together: Interim Report

Gary O. Gottfredson

Abstract

This project is designed to address three related sys-
temic problems faced to some degree by nearly all schools:

(a) a failure to develop the practical, real life skills
students need, (b) student dissatisfaction, boredom, and
non-attachment to school. and (c) low public regard for the

schools. The theory underlying this project assumes that

system changes will depend upon making broad changes in many

of the structural arrangements and school practices that
contribute to the problems identified earlier. This -theory

implies that multiple interventions aimed at organizational
change will be necessary to bring about changes in (a) the
management of learning oy teachers in the classroom.
(b) student competencies in managing interpersonal rela-
tions, (c) behavioral control methods used in the classroom.
(d) the breadth and extensiveness of use of community
resources. (e) methods used to establish and enforce rules
in the school, and (f) the extensiveness of parent involve-
ment in school decision-making or interaction with school

personnel. The interventions being implemented include:

(a) Action Learning Projects undertaken on student initia-
tive to enable them to solve real world problems and in
which teachers serve as managers of learning rather than as
instructors, (b) staff training. (c) peer counseling.

(d) internships, apprenticeships, volunteer activities, and
field trips. (e) FOCUS. (f) media efforts. (g) administrator
meetings and in-service training. (h) parent-teacher train-
ing on adolescent needs. and (i) advisory councils of
parents, students, and staff.
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